Tommi Kotonen

To Write a Republic

American Political Poetry from Whitman to 9/11



Tommi Kotonen

To Write a Republic

American Political Poetry from Whitman to 9/11

Esitetään Jyväskylän yliopiston yhteiskuntatieteellisen tiedekunnan suostumuksella julkisesti tarkastettavaksi Mattilanniemen A-rakennuksen salissa MaA211 elokuun 31. päivänä 2012 kello 12.

Academic dissertation to be publicly discussed, by permission of the Faculty of Social Sciences of the University of Jyväskylä, in Mattilanniemi, hall MaA211, on August 31, 2012 at 12 o'clock noon.



To Write a Republic

American Political Poetry from Whitman to 9/11

Tommi Kotonen

To Write a Republic

American Political Poetry from Whitman to 9/11



Editors Jussi Kotkavirta Department of Social Sciences and Philosophy, University of Jyväskylä Pekka Olsbo, Ville Korkiakangas Publishing Unit, University Library of Jyväskylä

URN:ISBN:978-951-39-4827-6 ISBN 978-951-39-4827-6 (PDF)

ISBN 978-951-39-4826-9 (nid.) ISSN 0075-4625

Copyright © 2012, by University of Jyväskylä

Jyväskylä University Printing House, Jyväskylä 2012

ABSTRACT

Kotonen, Tommi
To Write a Republic – American Political Poetry from Whitman to 9/11
Jyväskylä: University of Jyväskylä, 2012, 121 p.
(Jyväskylä Studies in Education, Psychology and Social Research,
ISSN 0075-4625; 444)
ISBN 978-951-39-4826-9 (nid.)
ISBN 978-951-39-4827-6 (PDF)

This study examines the relation between poetry and politics in American political poetry. The research proceeds from the reading of works of different schools of poetry to analysis of their ideas about politics and views on the political role of a poet. Focusing on the differences between speech poetry and language poetry, this study brings to the fore the political potential that lies in conceptualizations of language, and the conceptualizations create for their efforts to fully engage in politics. Concerning the poetical language and its relation to politics, one essential question raised in this study is how poets move from questions of poetical method and creation to ideas on politics and their role as political poets. The analysis follows certain analogies or parallels: in language poetry, the idea about language as system and as web reflects the idea about politics as power relations and hegemonic structures; in speech poetry the idea of man as the center of poetry is mirrored in the idea of politics as an action within a republican framework. The political aspects of poets have quite often been left to the footnotes of the works of literary scholars, and in political science the role of poetry has mostly been no more than anecdotal. In this study, the focus is on poetry that simultaneously preserves the poetical quality but also addresses political questions. The poetical works taken into closer examination in this research are by Walt Whitman, Ezra Pound, Charles Olson and Charles Bernstein. The analysis is based both on their poetical works and their theoretical writings. For these writers, political poetry is not just a political rant set to meter, for the political aspects go beyond the surface and can be found, for example, at the linguistic level. Form and content go hand in hand, and the formal ideas of these poets can also be read in the light of their political ideas

Keywords: Political poetry, American poetry, Politics and literature, political theory

Author's address Tommi Kotonen

Puistokatu 31 B 14 Jyväskylä FI-40200 tommi.kotonen@jyu.fi

Supervisor Docent Kia Lindroos

Department of Social Sciences and Philosophy University of Jyväskylä

Reviewers Professor Olivia Guaraldo

University of Verona

Professor Kuisma Korhonen

University of Oulu

Opponent Professor Girma Negash

USC Aiken

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

Writing a dissertation is the work of an individual, but does not happen in a vacuum. Therefore, I owe gratitude to number of people. My supervisor Kia Lindroos has had important role at every stage of this work. She has never hesitated to give her support and encouragement. Her support was decisive when I started this project, and she never doubted me and my skills even if I had occasional moments of despair. Kia has also made me understand that after all, this is not always so serious business, even if hard work is needed. Writing can and should be fun too, especially when it comes to writing about arts and artists; we who write about arts are always to some extent also fans of art, a fact that is unavoidable and in no way regrettable.

My fellow doctoral students and the staff members at our department have in many ways given significant support and help for this work. I have to mention especially Kari Palonen's intellectual presence at the department and in our Centre of Excellence; his ideas have influenced my thinking in numerous ways ever since I began my studies, and the perspective I have chosen in this research is largely due to his ideas on how we should "read the political".

The Centre of Excellence and its team Politics and the Arts, which I had the privilege to participate in, has been invaluable in its support and in creating a fruitful intellectual atmosphere. I would like to say my most appreciative thanks for cooperation to our team leader Matti Hyvärinen, our vice leader Kia Lindroos, and all the members of our team: Olivia Guaraldo, Tuija Lattunen, Frank Möller, and Riina Yrjölä. Special thoughts go to our team member Peggy Heller, who passed away much too early in 2011. They all, and several other persons who in many ways participated to our work, helped me to understand better the complex relation between arts and politics. My warm thanks go to our coordinator Anitta Kananen for her excellent work in ensuring the practical conditions of research.

Financial support that made full time research possible was provided by the University of Jyväskylä, POLITU, Centre of Excellence in Political Thought and Conceptual Change, and DAAD. Their funding also provided the opportunity to participate in many useful seminars and conferences, which helped to sharpen my analysis.

I also thank reviewers of this thesis, Kuisma Korhonen and Olivia Guaraldo, for their constructive and sharp-eyed comments that improved my work a lot. Thanks to Susanne Kalejaiye for correcting my English.

Warm thanks also go to my family, to my father Hannu and brother Petri, for all their encouragement and confidence. Finally, I would like to thank Riitta for all her comments, great sense of humor, giving perspective, and for her patience in times when I was too immersed in my work.

Jyväskylä, 3.8.2012 Tommi Kotonen

CONTENTS

ABSTRACT ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS CONTENTS

| 1 | INTRODUCTION | | | |
|---|---|---|----|--|
| | 1.1 | Short biographies | 11 | |
| | | 1.1.1 Walt Whitman | 11 | |
| | | 1.1.2 Ezra Pound | 13 | |
| | | 1.1.3 Charles Olson | 15 | |
| | | 1.1.4 Charles Bernstein | | |
| | 1.2 | America | | |
| 2 | AMERICAN POLITICAL POETRY: HISTORY, CONTEXTS, | | | |
| | | D THEORY | 21 | |
| | 2.1 | Pre-history of political poetry | | |
| | 2.2 | Strategies of political poetry or how to read poetry politically | | |
| | | 2.2.1 "Poetry makes nothing happen" | | |
| | | 2.2.2 Take nothing for granted | | |
| | 2.3 | From ABC to analysis | | |
| | | 2.3.1 Language of poetry, poetical language | | |
| | | 2.3.2 Langpo | | |
| | 2.4 | Attempts to define the poets' role in society and the political in | | |
| | | poetry | 41 | |
| 3 | WALT WHITMAN AND "SANER WAR OF POLITICS" | | | |
| | 3.1 | Role of the poet in society | | |
| | 3.2 | Dynamics of Democracy | | |
| | 3.3 | Politics of paradox, paradox of politics | | |
| 4 | POU | JND'S CANTOS | 57 | |
| 5 | то | BEGIN ANEW - POUND BY OLSON | 63 | |
| 5 | 10 | DEGIN ANEW -1 OUND DI OLSON | 03 | |
| 6 | CH | ARLES OLSON, POET OF THE OPEN FORM | 65 | |
| | 6.1 | Epic and history | 66 | |
| | 6.2 | Poetry as a field and as a space for enactment: the First Letter of | | |
| | | Maximus | | |
| | 6.3 | "Polis now is a few": Management of the city | | |
| | 6.4 | From form to the content | 75 | |
| 7 | ты | THIRD DIMENSION | 70 | |

| 8 | WAITING FOR THE BARBARIANS – AMERICAN POLITICAL POETRY | | | |
|------|--|-----------------------------------|-----|--|
| | AFT | ER 9/11 | 84 | |
| | 8.1 | Two caesuras | 86 | |
| | 8.2 | Public poetry and 9/11 | 87 | |
| | 8.3 | New barbarism. | 89 | |
| 9 | FAC | ING 9/11: CHARLES BERNSTEIN | 92 | |
| | | Facing 9/11: Amiri Baraka | | |
| | | Two Barbarians | | |
| 10 | CON | NCLUDING REMARKS | 102 | |
| 11 | PS: " | POST-LANGUAGE POETRY": WHAT NEXT? | 106 | |
| TIIV | ISTE | LMÄ | 111 | |
| REFI | EREN | ICES | 113 | |

1 INTRODUCTION

"We are said to be dreamers, but in dreams, as W.B. Yeats has told us, begin responsibilities. The words are our responsibility, the government of words; the nearest, the most to be valued, since it is of all governments the archetype"

William Carlos Williams1

This research concentrates on American political poetry from Walt Whitman in the 1850's to present day poetry. It is not a comprehensive history of American political poetry, but follows some varying themes that define the attitudes and ways of dealing with politics in the works of the most influential poets and especially schools of poetry and their schoolmasters, if one may call them such. The focus here has not been used before. The political aspects of poets analysed here have quite often been left to the footnotes of the works of literary scholars, and in political science the role of poetry has mostly been no more than anecdotal.

This is also not an analysis of works usually labelled as political poetry, that is, poetry that serves only the political purposes and leaves aside the artistic values. My interest is in poetry that simultaneously preserves the poetical quality but also addresses political questions as well. Political poetry, as I see it, is not just a political rant set to meter, for the political aspects go beyond the surface and can be found, for example, at the linguistic level. Form and content go hand in hand, and formal ideas of poets can be seen also in the light of their political ideas. Therefore, poetical language is at the centre of the analysis.

The central questions of this doctoral thesis are how the poets themselves see their role in respect to politics, and whether their poetry is part of politics or political or whether it is outside the political sphere. Another central issue is what benefit the analysis of poetry and poetical works by themselves bring to the practise of politics and how poetry and its analysis can affect the world

¹ Quoted in Olson and Creeley 1987, 49.

outside. These questions will be analysed in the light of the works of four influential figures, four poets arguably part of the American canon: Walt Whitman, Ezra Pound, Charles Olson and Charles Bernstein. In connection to the 9/11 poetry and Charles Bernstein, there is also a reading of Amiri Baraka's controversial poem. The concentration is not only on their poetical works, but parallel to these is also a reading of their poetical manifestos. Manifestos, a "constitutive discourse of modernity" according to Janet Lyons², often make the point proper of their poetical efforts. This indeed is essential to their whole oeuvre at level of idea: to reconceptualise one's work from the very beginning of it, to create one's own "poetical machine" instead of any given form. Manifestos, I argue, often reveal the political crux of the poetical texts.

Criticism is an essential part of work of poets analysed here. As all of them, in their own ways, were after new forms and renewal of poetical language, dealing with their predecessors was a necessity. Writing critique was, especially for Pound, a way to evaluate one's own work in comparison with the earlier writers. Critique often works, as will be shown in the analysis, as an opening for new poetics through the gaps and weak spots the writer finds in the past writings. The failure of one author may thus be a victory for another.

The essence of this dissertation consists of reading of the major poetical works of Whitman, Pound, Olson and Bernstein. To filter from their works the essence of their ideas of political agency and more generally the poets' role in society, the reading of their works is not sufficient in itself. As poetry in their reading is essentially local and ephemeral, one must take the context into account. Also essential to their works are the ideas of intertextuality, locating and analysing the intertexts is thus necessary. Last but not least, their work was created in certain theoretical environments, political and philosophical theories both affecting their writings, so to understand them properly, putting them into the theoretical and political continuum is one of the tasks of an analyst. One may notice that poetical theoretical battles reflect the political battles behind them. To state that poetry is above politics or vice versa can indeed be seen also as a political statement; it is this intertwining these two arguments or lines of thought and their development in poetical theories and works that will form the core of this dissertation. Thus, the research moves between the ideas protruding from the poetical texts and from the field on which and to which they have been written.

I concentrate on the works of four poets I find as the most important figures of their own times in terms of creating new forms and putting forward arguments for renewal of poetical forms. One could of course argue that other poets could likewise be included, and that several schools or strands of poetics have not been analyzed here. Feminist poetry, for example, has its importance as a movement inside political poetry, but as it has not been based on poetical forms that would characterize them, their exclusion is therefore justified. Beat poetry is another major strand that is arguably strongly political, but in terms of forms and renewal, not so much of importance here.

Lyons 1999, 34.

Walt Whitman, as an iconic figure of American poetry, does not need much justification, as even his adversaries, like Ezra Pound, found his influence was unsurpassable. Ezra Pound, as a founding figure of modernism and a poet whose work has been fiercely discussed for decades, is impossible to bypass. Charles Olson is another case. There are many contemporary writers who could be here instead of Olson, and even his originality has been questioned by scholars such as Marjorie Perloff. As I argue throughout this study, Olson's importance lies in his status between modernism and language-poetry, as a poet who introduced postmodernism to American poetry, and as a writer who in his criticism and essays collected the most important themes of post-WWII poetry. As an antithesis to Pound, Olson is also of importance. When coming to language poets, there are of course several figures on whom to concentrate. Charles Bernstein, as one of the most active writers and debaters in their group, is an obvious choice. He has been very active in debating their stance in respect to political nature of poetry, his work is fruitful source for this analysis.

One aspect that has minor effect on this study, but is still worth mentioning, is the development of new forms of publication. The poets analyzed here all started their careers long before the internet, but in today's poetical landscape the internet is arguably changing the reception and circulation of poetry. To date this change has been relatively little studied, but already a glance at internet resources on poetry reveals that even the classical works are now more easily available, and new poetry is created in unprecedented manner. The concluding chapter of this work will take a look at the new modes of writing based on new technological innovations. Change thus is not limited to publication forums, but also the modes of writing are affected.³

1.1 Short biographies

1.1.1 Walt Whitman

Born in 1819 on Long Island, Walt Whitman is arguably the most important poet of the United States still today. Whitman indeed was a poet of the USA, as the country and its people were his most important and in a sense also his only topic. There are few writers in the United States of whom such abundant biographies have been written as Whitman. Many of Whitman's biographies are hagiographies, some concentrate on the peculiarities of his nature and especially on his sexuality, but among them are studies on his political activities and ideas as well. Among them is Betsy Erkkila's presentation of Whitman's

On the new technologies, see for example Schreibman and Siemens 2008. As is suitable for the topic, book is also online here: http://www.digitalhumanities.org/companionDLS/

political life, *Whitman the Political Poet*, first published in 1989, which I will discuss in chapter on Whitman's poetry.⁴

The Long Island of Whitman's days was a rural area. Whitman started his writing career there as a journalist, first as a writer for the "Long Island Star" and then founding a newspaper the "Long-Islander" in 1838, when he was just 19 years old. Ten months later he sold his newspaper and joined the ranks of the "Long Island Democrat", writing journalistic articles but also short prose pieces. The most important part of his journalistic career was his editorship of the "Brooklyn Daily Eagle", where he wrote both journalism and prose. According to Reynolds, "[a] free-soil Democrat, he used the columns of the Daily Eagle to support the Wilmot Proviso, a proposal to prevent slavery from spreading to newly acquired western territories"⁵.

Disappointed because of the lack of popularity of free-soilers⁶, Whitman started writing bitter political poems. But his poetical break-through, *Leaves of Grass*, was already in the making during his years as a journalist. Published first in 1855, *Leaves of Grass* was a collection of years of work and study. Whitman had left school at the age of 11, but even Ralph Waldo Emerson admired the foregrounding Whitman had made for his poetry. Emerson was definitely the most important precedent for Whitman, and much of the ideas in his first collection come from Emerson.

Whitman's *Leaves of Grass* was not the success he had anticipated, and he thus soon created a new, longer edition. Through the years, *Leaves of Grass* grew incorporating most of Whitman's poems, and it could be said to be one single epic poem. The structure is organic, so adding new material was not very difficult. The most important turn for Whitman as a poet and as a person was the Civil War.

For Whitman the Civil War was what he needed. War achieved what he wanted to achieve through his poetry, and the inescapably the war was included in his book, as Whitman wrote in his poem "To thee old clause" that "my book and the war are one". In some parts of his poetry Whitman celebrates the war, welcomed it, even though he had direct experiences of the horrors of the war as he worked as a nurse for the wounded soldiers in Washington. After the war, political Whitman turned into a new humanistic Whitman, whose tones were thereafter more tranquil, whose ideas were more world-embracing.

Whitman spent his last years bed-ridden after several strokes. Nevertheless, he continued working all the same and, after his first stroke, published three new editions of *Leaves of Grass*. A few months before his death, Whitman received the copies of the last edition, which he mentioned in a letter

⁴ Erkkila 1989. In this chapter I will use biography combining intellectual and personal histories of Whitman that was written by David S. Reynolds. References are to Reynolds unless otherwise noticed. See Reynolds 2005.

⁵ Reynolds 2005, 8.

⁶ A short lived political movement that opposed the expansion of slavery to into the new territories.

⁷ Whitman 2001, 4.

to R.M. Bucke in 1891 that "at last complete – after 33 y'rs of hackling at it, all times & moods of my life, fair weather and foul, all parts of the land, and peace & war, young & old"⁸. Whitman died in March 1892.

Whitman's legacy and importance has been debated since the publication of the first edition of *Leaves of Grass*. In the 1950's Whitman was seen as too leftwing by supporters of McCarthy, but during the 1960's a Whitman renaissance was evident, to be shirked again in conservative 1980's. Recently even the rightwing seems to be able to add Whitman to its literary canon, and, as a non-politicized entity, he made his way to the White House even in the Bush era⁹.

1.1.2 Ezra Pound

Ezra Pound was born in 1885 in Hailey, Idaho, but spent most of his life outside the United States. Despite that he wrote, like many expatriates, extensively about his home country, its politics and history

Ezra Pound's life could be divided into two phases: first the celebrated poetic genius and then political traitor with suspect ideas about poetics. Unlike with many other poets, in Pound's case the presentation of the gap between his personal life and opinions and his poetics seems to be immense. Very much has been written about his poetics, but his biographies seem to be less popular. The most comprehensive biography written about Pound so far is the three volume work by James J. Wilhelm. As a well documented and detailed biography, it explains the complexities of this peculiar poet, despite the fact that Wilhelm sets Pound into a framework of ancient tragedy. 10

Pound's grandfather was Congressman Thaddeus C. Pound, who had been in the House of Representatives just before Ezra Pound was born, and who also created a career as a businessman. The importance of his grandfather may be seen in Pound's later writings, where he approvingly wrote about Thaddeus Pound's experiment with commodity money: "Sixty-three years ago when New York banks weren't helping Wisconsin, my grandfather issued his own money [--] The money was good. It worked. It was never repudiated. Men

⁸ Quoted in Oliver 2006, 112.

In February 2003 Laura Bush, then First Lady, organized "Poetry and the American Voice" symposium in the White House. But symposium was cancelled after several prominent poets - including former U.S. poet laureates Rita Dove and Stanley Kunitz - declined her invitation. The White House feared the event would become less a literary event than a political forum because it seemed that poets wanted to discuss the ongoing war on terrorism. Some conservative observers claimed that the meeting was to be cultural, non-political and that poets politicized it. However, the idea of the symposium was to celebrate the poetry of Walt Whitman, Langston Hughes and Emily Dickinson, of whom at least the first two are political writers in all senses of word. After the cancellation, Laura Bush declared that "There is nothing political about American literature". See for example:

http://www.thenation.com/archive/poetry-makes-nothing-happen-ask-laura-bush
Of the earlier works on Pound that are highly recommended, the following should be
mentioned: Hugh Kenner's The Poetry of Ezra Pound (1950) and his later Pound Era
(1970). Also Peter Ackroyd's Ezra Pound and his World (1980) is worth reading and
more compact than biography by Wilhelm. In this chapter I follow Wilhelm's and
Ackroyd's works, unless otherwise mentioned. See Wilhelm 1985; Wilhelm 1990; and
Wilhelm 1994.

cut down trees and got fed." ¹¹ Ideas on money were an essential part of Pound's poetry, and even in his first published poem, when he was 11-years old, he was supporting progressive politician, William Jennings Bryan, who advocated "free silver" policy and anti-trust legislation.

Pound got his early education at Quaker schools. As his family was relatively well-off, Pound had a chance to visit Europe a few times during his American years. After a few years of doctoral studies and sporadic visits to Europe, Pound abandoned his research project, as his research grant was also cancelled, and moved more or less permanently to Europe in 1908.

When arriving London in 1908, Pound soon found likeminded writers and joined the circle of young modernists. Perhaps the most influential friendship he made with T.S. Eliot, also an expatriate who spent most of his life in Europe. While in London, after being introduced to the local literary circles, Pound got his first collections of poems published in 1908, and in 1910 his first collection of criticism was published.

In 1912 Pound and another American, Hilda Doolittle, and later her husband Richard Aldington, started work on a project which later became named "imagism": a project aiming at the clarity of language and releasing it from the empty rhetoric, romanticism and abstraction. In his 1916 essay "A Retrospect" Pound described the task as follows: "1. Direct treatment of the "thing" whether subjective or objective. 2. To use absolutely no word that does not contribute to the presentation. 3. As regarding rhythm: to compose in the sequence of the musical phrase, not in sequence of a metronome." 12

The years of WWI were filled with editing of several landmark novels and poetry, including works of James Joyce and T.S. Eliot. After the war, Pound wrote also one of his most important single poems outside his *Cantos*, autobiographical "Hugh Selwyn Mauberley". After having spent 12 years in London and few in Paris, Pound moved to Italy in 1924. In 1917 Pound had published three pieces called cantos, but in Italy he started to create a larger unity of them and he abandoned his early cantos.

The 120 Cantos that comprise the final edition include almost every aspect of language, and he used 15 different languages in his poems. Obsessed with history, Pound used historical sources occasionally almost verbatim. In Italy, Pound moved closer to Mussolini's circles, and, during the WWII, made propagandistic radio speeches against his country of origin. Pound was arrested in 1945 in Pisa, and faced trial for treason in the USA. For the next 13 years, Pound was in the St. Elizabeth mental institution in Washington D.C. but still continued writing cantos. In 1958 Pound was released, and returned to Italy where he spent the rest of his life, until his death in 1972. Pound's legacy, as one the most influential figures of high-modernity but also a political enfant terrible, is still being debated.

¹¹ Quoted in Surette 1999, 223.

¹² Pound 1968, 3.

1.1.3 Charles Olson

So far there has been just one comprehensive biography of Charles Olson, *Charles Olson: The Allegory of Poet's Life* by Tom Clark. Despite its being criticized by Ralph Maud for its psychologizing tone, it serves well as an introduction to his poetry.¹³ It is surprising that biographical studies of Olson are limited to this one, especially as Olson's poetry is very much self-centered, but perhaps the lack of biographies is due to exactly that; Olson wrote many autobiographical poems and prose chapters.

Olson was born in 1910 in Worchester, Massachusetts. His father was a Swedish immigrant, his mother was of Irish Catholic descent and Charles Olson was baptized as Catholic. Olson lived his early years in Massachusetts and his father worked as a mailman. Summers Olson spent at Gloucester, the scene of his later poems.

During his studies at Harvard, Olson became interested in Melville's ideas on democracy and expansionism. In 1936, he started PhD studies in Harvard's the American Civilization program. One of his supervisors was F.O. Matthiessen, who was about to publish his monumental *American Renaissance* that focused on democratic styles of American masters of literature. Olson got grant from Guggenheim foundation in 1939, to finish his book on Melville, and soon left his already trailing PhD studies. During his Harvard years, Olson had taken Fredrick Merk's courses on the westward movement of American civilization, which influenced his work on Melville and helped to create later the grand theme of his poetical work. Merk was a student of Fredrick Jackson Turner, a writer of the so called frontier theory, so Olson could see himself in a continuum of American geo-philosophical tradition.

Olson's work on Melville did not move forward quickly, it took until 1945 before he sent it to a publisher. Meanwhile Olson looked for job after his grant monies ended. In September 1942, Olson got a work at the Office of War Information, its foreign language section. The business of the agency was "psychological warfare", and the foreign language division was one of the most important contributors in that effort. During its first years, the office was a haven for artistic creation and innovation, giving work to many well known artists and writers and securing a relatively cozy environment in the middle of the war. "Merchandise men", as Olson called them, gradually started to take over the office, and following many of his colleagues, like historian Arthur Schlesinger, Olson left the office in 1944. Olson was especially disappointed with the administrations Pacific policy, which directed its attention to Chinese nationalists instead of equal recognition of Mao.

The "tricks of politics" were of interest for ambitious Olson even after leaving the Office of War Information. He soon found another high level

¹³ Clark 2000. Ralph Maud has published a short biographical sketch of Olson as well, concentrating on a critique of Clark. See Maud 2008. Worth mentioning is also Charles Olson in Connecticut by Charles Boer (1975), which offers a personal portrait of Olson. Here I follow Clark's presentation, which is the source for this chapter unless otherwise mentioned.

political job at the Democratic National Committee, in its Foreign Nationalities Division, where he started as director in July 1944. In Roosevelt's last presidential campaign, Olson's task was to support the ethnic minorities and secure their vote and fight against Dewey's discriminatory attitudes.

Despite being on the losing side in the vice-presidential campaign for Henry Wallace, Olson had high hopes for another, more influential position in the new Roosevelt administration. He speculated he would be offered a cabinet-level post of assistant secretary, or even the position of postmaster general. Never offered such position, Olson retreated from politics claiming political life was not suitable for a creative person.

Olson's continued struggle for the rights of minorities was reflected in his first moves in the literary field. Alongside with his first published poems, which dealt with the horrors of war and concentration camps, he became interested in the faith of Ezra Pound, who was, after trial for treason, locked in a mental institution. Combining the ideas of Pound and Melville, and his earlier interest in westward movement of American civilization, Olson reinvented himself as Olson the Poet and started to rebuild his political ideas in poetry. Olson's first poetry was most local poetry, the poetry of a city state.

The combination of city state and modern democratic ideas was a somewhat nostalgic effort to raise the status of a poet in society. In 1945 Olson wrote in a letter to anthropologist Ruth Benedict that

I have a feeling you will know what I mean when I regret we are not city states here in this wild land. Differentiation, yes. But also the chance for a person like yourself or myself to be central to social action at the same time and because of one's own creative work. I envy Yeats his Ireland.14

Olson's obsession with Gloucester as a polis stems from this idea of a city where a poet can manage the city's businesses and participate in its politics in an effective way. But Olson's initial horizon of physical closeness and poets' participation at the most concrete level soon widened to include the whole western civilization at the level of history and ideas.

Correcting and democratizing Pound's ideas made Olson the primus inter pares in the field of poetical theory. Even though his ideas may lack originality, when compared to those of William Carlos Williams, or Pound himself, the presentation and form Olson gave them was in the end what made his influence so deep in the poetics of the 1960's. As a rector of the Black Mountain College, a school of liberal arts education, and as a speaker and theorist Olson achieved a status of poetical authority among his contemporaries.

Olson's major work, *Maximus Poems*, was still unfinished when he died in 1970 although he had been working on it for over two decades. Fragments of the final part of the trilogy were collected later by George F. Butterick. Since the 1980's Olson has been a relatively unknown figure in American literature, and still is, despite a small renaissance of his ideas in the 1990's. In respect to this

dissertation he is an important turnstile when moving from the ideas of Pound to post-modernity.

1.1.4 Charles Bernstein

New York poet Charles Bernstein is only living member of the four poets under scrutiny and also still active as a poet and as a teacher, so it is not much of a surprise that there is not yet a full-scale biography written about him. He has not discussed his past much in his published works either, although in some poems there are references that could be seen as autobiographical. Here we must be content to summarize what he said in an interview published in his collection *My Way*.¹⁵

Charles Bernstein was born in New York in 1950. His grandparents were of Russian Jewish origin who moved to New York in the late 19th Century. His parents were assimilationist Jews, so Jewish traditions were not emphasized at home. For Bernstein, the idea of a Jewish identity was more influenced by the poetry of Louis Zukofsky, Charles Reznikoff and Jerome Rothenberg, who were "exploring and realizing alternative identity formations".

In the 1960's, Bernstein joined the student movement, lining up with antiwar demonstrators and participating in the important events of his generation like protest activities at the 1968 Democratic National Convention in Chicago. During his studies at Harvard, Bernstein became involved in anti-establishment theatre production, and was influenced by Pinter's and Beckett's plays.

Poetry came into picture relatively late, as Bernstein became increasingly interested in poetry only after his graduation. Bernstein worked briefly in different charity projects, meanwhile reading poetry and also writing some poems. With the help of Rothenberg he contacted Ron Silliman, a California based poet and publisher, to whom Bernstein sent his poems. Silliman introduced Bernstein to the circles of nascent language poetry. After spending two years in California, Bernstein moved back to New York in 1975, where he contacted Bruce Andrews, and 1978 started the journal L=A=N=G=U=A=G=E.

Bernstein explained that the importance of the journal lay in that it was

an on-going and open-ended collaborative conversation and exchange on a series of particular and partisan, but also mutable and provisional, poetic principles and proclivities conducted in a decentralized manner by a number of differently situated editors, reading series coordinators, poets, and readers: a linked series of poetic tendencies and collaborative exchanges among a range of poets who desired, for a period of time, to make this social exchange a primary site of their work. [--]" and the point was "not to define its own activity or to prescribe a singular form of poetry, but rather to insist on particular *possibilities* for poetry and poetics.¹⁶

As the language poetry never had a unified agenda, it became a collective term to a group of poets that had likeminded orientations, loosening during the

¹⁵ Bernstein 1999. Poems using autobiographical material, see especially his 1980 collection Controlling Interests.

Bernstein 1999, 249. Italics in the original..

years. The group also became established in the sense that they were no longer total outsiders as they tried to posit themselves in the 1970's, but, as Bernstein, earned their living by teaching and studying at universities and other institutions. After teaching at the State University of New York since 1990, Bernstein has held the Donald T. Regan chair in the department of English and Comparative Literature at the University of Pennsylvania since 2003. Bernstein has published 16 poetry collections and six books of essays.

1.2 America

As much as this is a book on American political poetry, unavoidably this is also a book about America, the United States, as it has been seen by the poets discussed here. Juxtapositions and different styles can be seen here, too. And they can also be interpreted as different layers or levels of the same project. At the rhetorical level, the target is the direct manifestations of how politicians and the public define America and its politics; such endeavours reach from Amiri Baraka's poems on civil rights movement and the economic status of minorities to Charles Bernstein's poems addressing the hegemonic positions of America in the post-Cold War era world and the war on terror and its impacts on Americanism.

These already carry with them seeds to a deeper level, to the questioning of the vocabulary and ideas behind such acts as 9/11 and its aftermath by Baraka, or, as addressed by Bernstein, to dismantling the language of American masculine militants waging the war in the Middle East. At that level, the language of Americanism itself comes into focus, and is juxtaposed with such elements as femininity, polyphony and ambivalence.

If "poetry is the beginning of politics", it is also the beginning of a nation as political entity. The ways and means of poetry in shaping what is and what will be the USA were already envisioned by Walt Whitman, for whom "America itself is the greatest poem" (a quote he borrowed from Emerson). The story of the American myth is also central to Charles Olson's poetry and prose: he starts in the backwashes of Melville, explores the roots of mans travel from the Mediterranean and across the Atlantic to the quests end in the Pacific. After conquering the Pacific and translatio imperii arriving at its final post, a new era begins, Americans are the "last first people", people who charted the last unknown: "The Pacific is the end of the UNKNOWN [--] END of the individuals responsibility to himself. Ahab is full stop"17. It is the triangle of three myths of American expansion: those of "city on a hill" by John Winthrop; "manifest destiny" by John O'Sullivan; and "frontier nation" by Frederick Jackson Turner, that also characterise the utopias and dystopias of poetical America. One may say these are three arche-political categories of American politics, the deepest layers of political imagination.

¹⁷ Charles Olson 1997a, 105. Capitals by Olson.

The idea of manifest destiny, the God given right to expand the American empire, spans from Whitman's poetry to the days after 9/11. In his editorial on 2 December 1847 in the *Brooklyn Eagle*, Whitman wrote: "It is for the interest of mankind that [American] power and territory should be extended. . . . We claim those lands . . . by a law superior to parchment and dry diplomatic rules" Coming to the 21st Century and the "war on terror", that destiny has become a curse, as is hinted in Lawrence Ferlinghetti's poem "Totalitarian Democracy" in 2005¹⁹:

The birth of a nation of sheep
The deep deep sleep of Middle America
The underground wave of feel-good fascism
The uneasy rule of the super-rich
The total triumph of imperial America
The final proof of our Manifest Destiny
The first loud cry of America über alles
Echoing in freedom's alleys
The last lament for lost democracy
The total triumph of
totalitarian plutocracy

For these American poets, the question of America and Americanism has thus been central for over one and half centuries, and one may argue it has been that from the very early days of the Revolution. To discuss politics and poetry in the American context, these themes are essential, and take a central role in this research.

It seems that changes in poetical styles or forms, or at least the explicitly announced need for these changes, seem to follow political events. This does not to go back to Marxist literature theory about arts as reflection of society. It is actually a common argument among poets that goes just the opposite way: poets are the unacknowledged legislators of the world as Percy Bysshe Shelley put it, but political changes indeed are taken into consideration and need to "write oneself out of the political impasses" seems to be prevalent tendency, and there is a clearly explicated appeal for new poetry, "new language" also after 9/11, an appeal for new poetry seems to have followed every major disaster in US politics and society.

On the question of the relation between poetical activity and political engagement, there is a statement by essayist and poet James Scully, who has written that "[protest] poetry is issue-bound, spectatorial [--] It tends to be reactive, victim-oriented, incapacitated [--] Dissident poetry, however, does not respect boundaries between private and public, self and other. In breaking the

¹⁸ Whitman 2003, 370.

¹⁹ Ferlinghetti 2005, 285.

boundaries it breaks silence, opening poetry up, putting it in the middle of life [--] It is a poetry that talks back, that would act as part of the world, not simply as mirror of it."²⁰ For Scully, truly political poetry is not engaged poetry which represents inequalities and other problems of the world but poetry which is itself politics, not just a political representation that challenges established politics but acts in politics on its own terms.

In a sense, for all of the poets analysed here, poetry is continuing politics by other means, some of them, like Whitman, making this explicitly clear, and all of them have also been involved in the practice of daily politics. For Whitman and Olson political activism preceded their turn towards poetry after certain disappointments in their political careers. Thus they continued their needs for political expression in the form of poetry. Implicitly present is of course the idea that poetry goes beyond what ordinary politics can achieve.

For Pound and for Bernstein, poetry preceded politics and their approach to politics has been more indirect. Both of them have been more interested in the structural aspects of language and politics. Or as Bernstein put it in differentiating himself from any form of agitation and propaganda, agit-prop, "the political power of poetry is not measured in numbers; it instructs us to count differently.²¹"

The political backgrounds of poets presented in this study vary from obviously left leaning Olson and Marxist Bernstein to the fascism of Pound. Whitman may be termed a radical democrat, if one needs such labels. Despite that, what is common to all of them is certain kind of republicanism: poetry is seen as an elitist endeavour, even though it is also a form of democratic thought. This is the paradox all of them struggle with.

²⁰ Quoted in Rich 2003, xv.

²¹ Bernstein 1992, 226.

2 AMERICAN POLITICAL POETRY: HISTORY, CONTEXTS, AND THEORY

2.1 Pre-history of political poetry

On many occasions since the early Greek philosophy, poetry and poets have been given a status of seers and visionaries. The line between the philosophical and poetical was very thin in antiquity, for example Solon was both legislator and poet. Even Plato, though banishing the artists, wrote in *Faidros* that poet was able to understand *logos* via his manic abilities.

Since the early Greek period, poetry gradually became accepted as a technical skill, a form of artisanship. The classics remained authorities and examples such as Horace and his *Ars Poetica* served as models for poetical perfection. However, by the 19th Century, poets started to regain their lost status of visionary thinkers. Poetry also fought for independence from other forms of thinking. As Charles Baudelaire wrote in 1859, "the object of poetry is not Truth, the object of poetry is Poetry itself"²², or in other words, using phrase by Gautier, it was *L'art pour l'art*. Percy Shelley was even more pompous, when claiming in his essay "In Defence of Poetry" in 1821 that "poets are the unacknowledged legislators of the world"²³.

Shelley adjusted the Platonic conception of knowledge: the poet's mission was to create and newly define the *logos*. But also the aspect of time was already present; the poet was able to see the future.

Like Shelley, Baudelaire also considered that the poet was not just non-partisan, apolitical visionary, but also participating and taking his or her own subjective stance. Considering the nature of critique, Baudelaire wrote that "to be justified, critique must be partisan, passionate, political. So critique must be made from limited perspective, but from such, that opens most views.²⁴"

²² Quoted in Hamburger 1982, 4.

²³ Shelley 1903, 46.

²⁴ Quoted in de Jonge 1976, 79.

The question about the relation between poetry and politics became an ongoing topic only since the start of the 1900's. The reason for this belatedness lies in the new conceptualisations of both poetry and politics that then enabled speaking of them within the same discourse in modern terms. The time was ripe for the collision of the modern political vocabulary and modern poetical ideas.

Even though new questions, which were raised especially by the German expressionists, relied on Nietzsche and Baudelaire and on their ideas about the nature of arts and poetry, the approach was new. In his 1912 article "Der Dichter greift in die Politik", German expressionist Ludwig Rubiner sees political poetry as a destroyer, as deconstruction of all systems of ancient regime: "We live only from our disasters, troublemaker is a private honorary title, destroyer a religious concept. That's why it is good that literature explodes into politics." ²⁵

In essay written in 1908, "Politisierung des Theaters", Rubiner juxtaposes the "art theatre" and "political theatre". The theatre experience for him is not an individual but a social occasion, the audience is "socialised". The value of theatre lies not in its "general importance and timelessness" but it "focuses on the moment". Instead of psychic experience which individualises the spectator, new theatre creates anew the audience as community. Rubiner criticises the pure art for its aims to isolate the art experience to individual pleasure and to shut out the political and social aspects from the arts. Especially the art music aiming at the absolute music was to be rejected: "Music is opposite to moral" Rubiners views are opposite those presented by Thomas Mann in 1918 in his Betrachtungen eines Unpolitisches, as Mann saw the apolitical German culture as superior to the morally and politically engaged French "civilisation literature". Rubiner saw in the rejection of the German culture a chance to change, a way into the political.

In his essay "Der Dichter greift in die Politik", Rubiner presents a maxim according to which "politics is the expression of our moral views"²⁸. Battles are no longer fought on the field of the literary-aesthetic, but on the moral-ethical one. Rubiner's ideal poet goes against the prevailing materialistic world-view, no matter if that view is presented by the bourgeoisie or the labour movement. "The poet goes into politics, that is: he breaks and reveals. He believes his intensity, his explosive force."²⁹ The poet destroys old moralities in order to create new ones. The political poet believes in "his life, body, movement". The poetry of renewal is thus all-encompassing, even bodily activity, which sets things in motion. Actuality, movement, intensity are the lifting powers of new political poetry.

The essential part of Rubiner's poetical- and political ideas is displacement of the pure forms to make a way for intensity and values, for the political. The

²⁵ Rubiner 1976a, 255.

²⁶ Rubiner 1976, 153-154.

²⁷ Rubiner 1976b, 189.

²⁸ Rubiner 1976a, 251.

²⁹ Ibid. 263.

politicisation of the poetical forms thus starts to take shape in Rubiner's writings. He sees Stefan George as a legislator of old poetics and politics³⁰, new directions will be of open form and it opens cumulatively, not via singular poems or poetical objects. Form is determined by the situation and goal, not by the timeless aestheticism.

The political in the poetical does not mean a vision coming from above, from some eternal perspective, but from inside, as he writes in his 1913 essay "Lyrische Erfahrungen", "thinking is a poet's reality"³¹. The poet creates his own perspective to reality and politicises it. Rubiner clarifies the difference between thinking and timeless visioning. Poetry is not only a practical and technical application, but a tool for thinking and politics. Poetry integrates seamlessly into politics as an activity as, like poetry, politics is not just abstract contemplation about the foundations of a community or society but a time-bound battle against hierarchisations and classifications. A dimension which Rubiner plays with is time and not space, as is the case in the older conceptions of society and politics. His understanding of politics is thus unarguably modern. Poetry and politics are future oriented activities.

But despite his claims about novelty of his approach, he accepts one writer as his predecessor: Walt Whitman, American poet of 19th Century. Whitman being also of great importance to all American poetry, reading his poetry is proper way so start this journey to American political poetry. But before doing that, I'll take a short look to earlier discussions about poets role in American society, and more generally, to different strategies to politicize poetry.

2.2 Strategies of political poetry or how to read poetry politically

in truth / We have no gift to set a statesman right³² Yeats

There have been quite a few earlier attempts for defining the political aspects of poetry. It is, in general, quite clear for everybody what is poetry, and most people have a certain understanding about what they think is politics or political. But the combination of these two things is much more difficult. Very often poetry and politics have been seen as two entirely different spheres of activity.

The question of relation between poetry and politics is a modern one. As Denise Levertov, who was also a poet, has mentioned, the question was not at all problematic before the Romantic era and its individualised lyric form, which is still today very often thought of as synonym to all poetry. Older forms like the epic or ballad were clearly communal, not individual, and the issues dealt

³⁰ Rubiner 1976c, 199

³¹ Ibid

³² Yeats 1996, 155.

within these forms were also in a non-problematic manner in connection with the world outside.³³

Political poetry has been seen as something that is bad as poetry, and likewise quite often bad as politics: political poetry as a term tends to lead ones' mind to think of poets who serve the state and write laudatory poets about great statesmen. In this view, a poet in politics is an opportunist or just an extremely naïve person. But this is not necessarily the case. Many celebrated poets write about political topics, and have been directly involved in politics. Persons like Pablo Neruda, Osip Mandelstam, W.H. Auden may come to mind when considering poets actively taking part in politics, and not many would call them bad poets, or if they have been so called, the reasons are often more political than poetical. They may have had their more embarrassing moments, like when Neruda wrote "Molotov and Voroshilov are there / I see them with the others, the high generals / the indomitable ones" But more often poets have been seen as victims of politics, as Mandelstam was in the hands of Stalin.

2.2.1 "Poetry makes nothing happen"

One of the poets who continued to have a foot on the both sides of the fence was W.H. Auden. He was of Irish origin but later moved to USA, and then to southern Europe. Auden's best known statement about the poets' role in society may be his elegy for W.B. Yeats, "In Memory of W.B. Yeats". The second and the most quoted part of the poem is:

You were silly like us; your gift survived it all: The parish of rich women, physical decay, Yourself. Mad Ireland hurt you into poetry. Now Ireland has her madness and her weather still, For poetry makes nothing happen: it survives In the valley of its making where executives Would never want to tamper, flows on south From ranches of isolation and the busy griefs, Raw towns that we believe and die in; it survives, A way of happening, a mouth.³⁵

The message casual analysts often draw from poem is summarised in lines stating "poetry makes nothing happen" and its importance lies according to many just in celebration of poetry as an antithesis to activities of everyday life, and also of politics.³⁶ But that statement is refuted later in the poem and its

³³ Levertov 1981, 117-118.

³⁴ Neruda 1950, 31.

³⁵ Auden 1991, 247-248.

³⁶ Michael Thurston (2001, 6) has commented on the poems reception: "the line has come to summarize a set of institutional assumptions about poetry as a special kind

message is thus just the opposite of that common reading. Poetry indeed makes things happen, but not directly:

Follow, poet, follow right To the bottom of the night, With your unconstraining voice Still persuade us to rejoice.

With the farming of a verse Make a vineyard of the curse, Sing of human unsuccess In a rapture of distress.

In the deserts of the heart Let the healing fountains start, In the prison of his days Teach the free man how to praise.

Poetry makes thing happen via personal experience, and by making or enabling them to see things differently, the poet who digs beyond the layers of the familiar puts the change into motion. Here, Auden is actually following Shelley's idea about poets having an important role as a "legislator". There are also the two different politics of time inside the poem: the first lines seem to hint that the poet can only be remembered by his eternal words; what a poet can achieve is to be remembered by some admirers. But the second part shows things in different light. The poets' words can make things change and in that change is the true value of a great poet. In his 1939 essay on Voltaire, Auden also presents his idea of democracy: "For democracy is not a political system or party but an attitude of mind"³⁷.

For the political idea of the poem to function, it is essential that Yeats becomes a thing inside the poem, not important as a person but as language. He is seen as a city, "The provinces of his body revolted, / The squares of his mind were empty, / Silence invaded the suburbs". It is not the poet but the poem and its language that creates a space for activity that goes beyond its own margins. Act and activity of reading and recitation is in the end what remains of poetry, "it survives, / A way of happening, a mouth".

As it happens, this poem about the death of Yeats was probably the very first, or at least one of the first poems Auden wrote in his new home in the USA. Auden heard of Yeats' death three days after his arrival in New York. Auden left for the USA in order to get rid of "Mad Ireland" and its mad politics. During the

of discourse, removed from the world of action and consequence and thus prevented from acting, prevented from having consequences".

1930's Auden tried to combine the task of a poet with Marxist politics, even though his communism was more idealistic than practical and even though his odes to comrades had their share of satire as well. Being disappointed in politics after his experiences as a propagandist for Republicans during the Spanish Civil war and after writing reportage about Sino-Japanese war, he continued his politics by other means, in poetry seen as being beyond or above politics. Auden's "escape" to America was hotly debated even in the British parliament. For many American poets Auden became an icon of modernism.

Auden may be seen as a proponent of an idea that poetry is inevitably entangled with politics, as both are linguistic practices. However, he also emphasises the personal experiences one may draw from in poetry. In Auden conflict between eternal values and activism is unsolvable, and experience and speech are as important as the structural elements of language. This conflict is widely reflected in the post-WWII poetry in the USA, and also in its analysis.

2.2.2 Take nothing for granted

If something is clear, when speaking of political poetry, it is that nothing can be taken for granted. Poetry can be used as a direct part, not even as continuation of politics but as part of it. Poetry can be used as a political text in its most direct sense: it is then just political speak set to meter; usually that type of poetry is called agit-prop. But there also is politics in poetry beyond sheer agit-prop. Even the most formal poetry, and even the nonsense-poetry which does not contain any legible and recognizable words, has political implications if read properly. This is to say, that every poetical work has political *potential*. Take for example the "sound machines" of Bruce Andrews in his Give Em Enough Rope:

Equation Sphinxlike Pmphlet
Misinform Sweet Business Miss Dot Your Eye Favorably
Impressive Rough Interest
Sensational Base Natural Problematize Hey Look
Dominate Ruler Passion
Added Passing Sharp Policy Moving Loco Fancy Line Vibration
Talking Cognitive I'm When Touched
Detention³⁸

The problem is from where do we derive our political explanation, on what do we base it? It may be as Derrida put it, that there is nothing behind the text, but it also true that there is nothing in the text itself either. A word as a sound, in its materiality, signifies nothing. It must be contextualized, put in relation with other sounds, other systems of meaning, juxtaposed. And this is where we get into the political. And this is also where our problems start.

Andrews 1987, 115. Misspellings are in the original.

Andrews, whose above quoted writing appears to be nonsense, is not just a poet but also a professor of political science. We may assume he is not just babbling but is saying something to us, or to someone. But is he serious? Published as a book it cannot be just a joke. And it is published as poetry, so it is poetry. So we assume it is poetry and it means something. But can we be sure what the meaning is based only on those lines quoted; can we discern it from something that is presented as art in order to make us think? Basically the "poem" looks like it is readymade, just words picked and copied and pasted together.

But it is not entirely arbitrary: there seems to be rough metrics, the words have been divided in lines not following ordinary grammatical structures, and one can even hear an echo of a rhyme scheme. Words seem to carry some kind of an idea of vacillation between dominance and freedom.

What is essential to the poem is to think of it as a space, or a field. What Andrews created in his "poem", is the idea of the space filled with language with all its profanities, actualities and, politics. It is about the observation of this chaos called life, life as immediately given. To put it all in lines, to show it in its chaotic existence, is to present it to the reader as fresh and new. The reader organises this seemingly unprocessed text into something meaningful, and the reader's task is made explicit by the roughness of the material and by the hints given in the lines and structure. The poem presents in its own way how we create language out of straws, and the politics of reading and political meanings are part of that process.

Thus, the questions the poem raises are also questions about its political structuring: to whom does the proper meaning of the text belong and whose texts should be prioritized, those of the authors' or our own reading? Any interpretation is a violent act, whether it is done by the author, or someone else.

Whereas the novel and the pre-modern poem are self-contained worlds within themselves, manifestations of one piece of existing reality, even though fictional, the poems in this study are discussion, they discuss the very basic elements of reality that language creates and challenge those same elements.

In this work I have deliberately juxtaposed the two types of poetries, those of language and speech. It has been my *modus operandi* to open up the political subtexts of those works. However, one must bear in mind that the demarcation is not as sharp as it appears. It is important to remember how language poet Ron Silliman corrected Robert Grenier's denial of speech: "I hate speech, but like talks"³⁹. The language poets, even though strictly language oriented, prefer conversational way of approach too. One may argue that "conversationality" is one of the main characteristics of American poetry throughout its history as has been its tendency towards national self-reflection. How to speak of America and how to write about it were essential themes for Whitman, and has been a focus for many writers since then. Writing of language itself as a medium for this project is one way to approach these questions.

As a direct tool in politics, poetry can be used as a rhetorical device for political goals, to sharpen the message, or vice versa, to blur the message which has been taken as obvious in other forms of writing. Poetry has been a special case of language for most of the representatives of the language philosophy. That is because poetry is language taken at its extremes, it is a form of language most aware of its made nature. It is language at its last stage, at its most self-conscious level. Everything is "suspicious" in poetry, there is no stable subject, no stable meaning of words, and the relation between form and content is problematized to such an extent that one cannot tell which comes first. This reworking of the political concepts and discourses can serve as rhetorical reorienteering, or, as in Andrews' poem, revealing the works of politics in every sphere of language.

Even the political content can also become a part of the form when the political tone is used in order to break the system of what is taken as poetical language. This is the case, for example, in the poetry of Charles Olson: everyday life, politics, businesses, fishing intermingle into a celebration of non-linear thinking and serve as a meta-poetical statement for non-eternal nature of every language, and all poetics. It is a form of kinetics, of moving forward, of an orientation in space, and politics *must* be part of that space. Political content is a necessity in his poetics as it is a part of our existence in language.

Finally, poetry can be used as tool for broadening the sensual conceptions of our society, bringing new meanings and new ways of seeing and sensing to the front. Then poetry serves as an impetus for something new from which new politics can grow, as an "unacknowledged legislator" as Shelley put it, or as determining "the place and stakes of politics as form of experience" as Ranciere has said of the role of arts in the political sphere.

These different types of political poetry can be seen, instead of juxtapositions, also as layers or levels. At the rhetorical level, language is seen as the medium for extra-language purposes. Language itself is not yet questioned or explored in all its possibilities but is taken as one tool in a toolbox of making politics. At the next level, language begins to evolve as part of the process of questions becoming part of the political sphere. Language can be used to make things appear as political questions and their limits, limits of politics and language, are tested and dismantled; language is politicized. At the final level, language and politics are observed as fundamental parts of our existence and being. This final level moves outside of proper politics towards questioning its very basis, to the level here politics and language only begin to evolve. This level is in a sense protopolitical, or, to use a term coined by Philippe Lacoue-Labarthe, arche-political. Thus we move from the practical to the epistemological and finally towards the ontology of politics. That "poetry is the beginning of politics", as Charles Bernstein states, seems to be the conclusion most poets come to when they explore the possibilities of political poetry to its very limits, independent of their poetical preconditions.

These different levels cannot be seen, as my analysis also shows, as exclusive, but as each layer supporting the others. How much each layer is

emphasised is dependent on the goals and situation of the writer, but more or less all the layers are to some extent present in, or can at least be found in, all of the political poetry, even in most of the so called agit-prop poetry.

2.3 From ABC to analysis

How to read in general and particularly how to read poetry is not a simple issue. As my material consists of both poetical works and prose, it is not possible to put them under an umbrella of one single method of reading. The basic analytical method I'm using when reading the poems is the so called close reading and I combine it with the hermeneutical analysis of the text. The close reading method was pioneered by I.A. Richards in the 1920's and has been associated with the school of New Criticism. The technique itself is quite simple: close attention is paid to individual words, syntax, and the order of sentences to reveal how the basic text operates at its basic level; I find it rather poignant that Richards himself called this method navigation. In this exegesis the emphasis is put on particular over general. This method obviously could be continued ad nauseam, even scrutinising a single word in a poem under analysis could comprise a whole book. Since the 1980's this method has also been under critique, as it has been seen as hiding the ideological level of the text.

Thus, in order to get into some kind of an idea of the whole text and its ideological presumptions, and to get into a synthesis or at least to a fuller picture, one needs to proceed from these chartings of the particular to more general level. To do this I follow the ideas given by Paul Ricoeur in his *Interpretation Theory* (1976) and later works. Close reading is like field work diary in anthropology: it consists of preliminary perceptions, of the first encounter with the text, and creates a basis for more thorough analysis. Thereafter I follow the leads given in the text itself to the interpretation of my observations to create its meaning. In Ricoeur's words actualize "the meaning of the text for the present reader"⁴¹. To appropriate the meaning of the poems I broaden the perspective by following their intertextual leads, analyse their contexts and especially reflect them in the light of their prose works. To create a hermeneusis of a text also demands constant movement between the different levels of interpretation during the process so reading is not as straightforward as it may sound.

Close reading limits oneself only to the inner mechanisms of text at hand, and in that sense it could be seen as ahistorical and atemporal; text is an object that functions following its own self-determined rules. Ricoeur sees this as one

⁴⁰ Richards 2004, 10. Richards sets the navigation as his "main subject": "Navigation, in fact – the art of knowing where we are wherever, as mental travellers, we may go – is the main subject of the book". As will be discussed later in this work, navigation was an important metaphor also for Pound and Olson.

⁴¹ Ricoeur 1981, 181

of the greatest problems in close reading and also in early phenomenology; what is understood and appropriated in a text is not just the intention of the author hidden behind the text, or its inner logic, or even the historical situation with its possible audience where texts come from, but "the disclosure of a possible way of looking at things, which is the genuine referential power of the text" ⁴². Therein lies the still present political potentiality of texts I am interpreting: in opening up the political vocabulary and hegemonic structures that are prevailing in the situation the author is writing from and about, and bringing those disclosures to the reader of today. As Ricoeur paraphrases Croce, "there is only a history of the potentialities of the present"; and "history, in this sense, explores the field of imaginative" variations which surround the present and the real that we take for granted in everyday life".⁴³

Another problem Ricoeur sees in close reading is its methodological attitude, objectivity, which, by cutting the ties to densities of reality and by deconstructing the text under analytical loupe, loses at sight the historical reality of interpreter; objectivity is to certain extent always an illusion. In his view, texts are always both distancing and communicative, communication in distance. "The world of the work", as he calls it, is thus not limited to the text proper but is in itself already an opening towards the reader. 44 Close reading stops at the level of explaining, and leaves aside its understanding, i.e. it stays on the sense of text and suspends the reference (or in other words, connotation instead of denotation).

This distancing/communication scheme is coined with Ricoeur's ideas about hermeneutic process as moving between explanation and understanding. As he points out, the verbal design of text is the field in which literature criticism operates, and it does this by suspending the spontaneous motion towards world outside, towards the world of reference. Suspending reference means studying the work in its materiality, at the semantic level. But, as he claims, this is not a one-way street: "The creation of a concrete object – the poem itself – cuts language off from the didactic function of the sign, but at the same time opens up access to reality in the mode of fiction and feeling"⁴⁵. As in metaphor, fictional texts operate at the second level of reference, which Ricoeur' calls split reference: the ties to the reality are cut but not totally abolished as metaphors, or any other literary devices that transports meaning from reality to fiction, cannot sustain their ambivalence without reference to the original state of reality, which they play with. Literary reading is not possible, but it is still hinted at:

When we receive a metaphorical statement as meaningful, we perceive both the literal meaning which is bound by the semantic incongruity, and the new meaning which makes sense in the present context. Metaphor is a clear case where polysemy

⁴² Ricoeur 1979, 92

⁴³ Ricoeur 1981, 295.

⁴⁴ Ibid. 131-132.

⁴⁵ Ricoeur 2007, 271.

is preserved instead of being screened. Two lines of interpretation are opened at the same time and several readings are allowed together and put into tension. 46

The integrity of the text is shattered by the use of rhetorical devices, so in a sense it is paradoxical to study the actions within text from the point of self-sustainable wholeness of the work of art. If we see the text as an open field with its vectors pointing in different directions and acting at the limits of reality and fiction, this paradox seems to disappear. Polysemy is added when two axis of fictional elements in text, the paradigmatic and syntagmatic, operate simultaneously, of which neither is excluded, but in different kinds of texts one or another is prioritized. Syntagmatic relations refer intra-textually to other signifiers co-present within the text, whilst paradigmatic relations refer intertextually to signifiers which are absent from the text. The syntagmatic axis is also called horizontal axis, as it moves between signifiers and relies on their relation. A similar leap between literary and virtual could be said to be operating also at that axis, in metonymical shift between signifiers.

Essential for the process of this analysis are Ricoeur's concern for the shift from sense to the world, transition from the sensual elements and structure of the work to its understanding and its world; or in a Platonian question, the relation between facts and emotions. The shift here is duplicated at the next step of my analysis, where movement is from certain texts to certain politics, from notions concerning politics towards politics of texts.

In my reading I have loosely followed the interpretation process Ricoeur described in his Interpretation Theory. The first step of interpretation is forming hypothesis. In my work I have proposed a hypothesis that is based on the division between language poetry and speech poetry as a basis for the formation of political understanding. As I see it, conceptualizations of language and writing in different writers form the basis and starting point for their political ideas.

Moving from hypothesis formation on the basis of subjective guessing to validating that hypothesis is the second step of analysis. By using the close reading technique, I form a picture of how texts operate, how they argue, what kind of metaphors and other rhetorical devices they use.

The third step of analysis is to outline the "world of text", that is, to move from internal elements of text towards its referential aspects or, in other words, from explanation to understanding. This part of analysis includes the comparison between the context of writing, the text itself, and its intertexts, for example manifestos and other texts referred to or alluded to in a poetical work; and finally, setting texts in dialogue with each other and into the context of today.

An important aspect in my reading of poetry is an assumption of the openness of texts that Ricoeur also stressed. As the reading of their own descriptions of their texts reveal, the poetical works under scrutiny here are in no way finished and closed artefacts or objects. That may have been their goal,

⁴⁶ Ricœur 1991, 83.

but what we deal with in Olson's *Maximus Poems*, or in Pound's *Cantos* or even in Whitman's *Leaves of Grass* is an unfinished work of art, that according to the authors' own lament were incoherent, and constantly in the process of being made. All of these authors made corrections to their texts even on their death beds.

In his 1997 preface to Derrida's *Of Grammatology*, Gyatry Chakravorty Spivak described criticism as:

The so-called secondary material is not a simple adjunct to the so called primary text. The latter inserts itself within the interstices of the former, filling holes that are always already there. Even as it adds itself to the text, criticism supplies a lack in the text and the gaps in the chain of criticism anterior to it. The text is not unique (the acknowledged presence of polysemy already challenges that uniqueness); the critic creates a substitute. The text belongs to language, not to the sovereign and generating author.⁴⁷

In a sense, then, all criticism and analysis is a necessary, violent act towards a text, creating, at least to some extent, coherence and unity in it that is not there in the original, but also leaving out meanings and connotations that were meant by the author. Filling in the gaps is the task of critique or analyst, but in order to limit its brutality, critique should also be as open as possible and leave room for alternative interpretations, and it should also open itself to as many interpretations as possible.

2.3.1 Language of poetry, poetical language

The art for the sake of art approach suggests that poetry and arts in general are outside or indeed above the daily issues of political life. Gadamer for one makes a sharp distinction between engaged art and pure art: adding political content diminishes poetry's artistic quality. Pure art is in his opinion self referential. But even if art is self referential, one may think poetry has an influence in politics in broader sense, as arts may be seen as influencing how things are seen and experienced. In Jacques Ranciere's thinking, sensual aspects of arts define politics, as he says:

[a]esthetics can be understood in a Kantian sense – re-examined perhaps by Foucault – as the system of *a priori* forms determining what presents itself to sense experience It is a delimitation of spaces and times, of the visible and the invisible, of speech and noise, that simultaneously determines the place and the stakes of politics as form of experience.⁴⁸

A similar idea has also been presented by language-poet Lyn Hejinian: "In the realm of the political, as in that of the material world around us, the "knowledge of sensible realities" is vital, and if I have argued that poetic language contributes critically to making realities sensible, it must address both the material character of the political and political character of the material" ⁴⁹.

⁴⁷ Spivak 1997, lxxiv.

⁴⁸ Ranciere 2006, 13.

⁴⁹ Hejinian 2000, 137.

For Hejinian it is a two-way path: neither politics nor poetics is prioritised or privileged.

In Hejinian's view, arts and poetry are basically creating the foundations for politics even though arts and poetry are not part of the political sphere. Poetry seen as a form of rhetoric, however, may be interpreted as meaning that politics and poetry go parallel lines; both are practices of language even if they have differing goals in their endeavours. Furthermore, poetry could be seen as analogical to politics in a sense that both are linguistic events, both try to engage the reader or participant in interaction with its own world. In the end, all these questions raise another question, i.e. the question about language and its poetics.

At the basic textual level of a poem we encounter the question of language, language is *the* medium of a poet. One of the most important dividing lines between the politically oriented poets analysed here lies in their concepts of language. In terms of continental philosophy, it might be described as a dichotomy that exists between langue and parole, or expression versus structure, or even enactment versus analysis. It is indeed arguable that the whole "project of modernism" in poetics can be outlined in the context of these dichotomies, when poetical modernism is seen as a reaction to formal linguistics in preference to found language, everyday language, the language of speech, the vernacular.

According to Roman Jakobsen, poetical language, at its purest stage, is language in which referential function ceases to exist. "The grammatical concepts [--] find their widest applications in poetry as the most formalised manifestation of language".⁵⁰ The poetic function of the linguistic fiction is opposite to the cognitive function of language. Jakobson quotes Sir Philip Sidney, "now or the Poet, he nothing affirmeth, and therefore never lieth" and Jeremy Bentham, "the Fictions of the poet are pure of insincerity"⁵¹.

In relation to prose, a distinctive element of the poetical is its inwardness and non-linearity:

As the etymology of the Latin term *versus* itself suggests, verse contains the idea of regular recurrence, in contradistinction to prose, the etymology of whose Latin term *prosa* (*provorsa*) suggests a movement directed forward. Verse involves the immediate sensation of present time as well as a backward glance at the impulse of preceding verses and the vivid anticipation of the verses to follow. These three conjoined impressions form the active interplay of the invariant and the variations.⁵²

The case Jakobson presents for poetical text as based on movements on a paradigmatic axis is of an ideal type. Different types of poetry operate differently in relation to referentiality. The works I analyse could be called epics, which is, according to Roman Jakobson, poetry that "strongly involves the referential function of language"⁵³.

⁵⁰ Jakobson 1985, 39.

⁵¹ Ibid. p. 39.

⁵² Jakobson 1985, 23.

⁵³ Jakobson 1981, 26.

Even though Hans-Georg Gadamer was not as formalists as Jakobson, Gadamer also saw poetical language as a special case of textual autonomy, which is ideally non-referential. According to Gadamer, engaged poetry means slipping away from poetry's poetical function and "revolutionary poetry is clearly distinguished from what is to be called "art""⁵⁴. Pure poetry does not engage, but creates a whole that works under its own laws which cannot be evaluated by some external measures. In that sense it is similar to a philosophical system in miniature form.

This ceasing of referential function may be seen, like Gadamer does, as closing out the political from poetical, but it could also be seen in quite the opposite manner: Freed from necessities of reference, poetry can be seen as exploring and revealing the contingent possibilities of language, including the language of politics. Thus, to see poetry from the perspective of nonengagement does not necessarily mean that poetry cannot have a political aspect, but, as in language poetry, it means the opposite. Only poetry which does not commit itself to some political goal or participate in current political struggles can have political potentiality in itself and on its own terms. In that case, poetry would always be dissident, against established forms of representations, and it would politicise those given representations by diagnosing the ideologies that are sedimented in language. This is especially the conclusion of the so called language poets who this study will analyse through the poetry of Charles Bernstein.

As language poets have pondered the question of politics in language and poetry, it is appropriate to look at the theoretical background of my analysis from the view-point of their ideas. An essential part of this work consists of the pre-history of language poetry and how it became what it is today and what are the political implications and consequences of that development.

2.3.2 Langpo

Language poetry, of informally "langpo", got its start in the 1970's among a group of American poets interested in formalism and new criticism. As its name says, it focuses its poetical efforts on the depths of language. What it tried to show was that the naturalistic language of earlier movements, like poetry of speech and expressive poetry in general, had hidden the underlying ideological assumptions that are created in a form of discourse and language. The reification of language thus hid the important role of language as a vehicle of bourgeois ideology. Language poetry works at the level of text, of signifier and goes against the representational idea of poetry. The politics of the referent play an important part in this.

From the view-point of language poets, the earlier forms of poetry were based on the rhythm of breathing and speech-like form. The language poets thought poetry was like a communal practice of privileged citizens, and by way of some technological innovations they tried to democratize poetic language

⁵⁴ Gadamer 1987, 136.

like Walt Whitman had done a century earlier with his personal poetry written in vernacular. Speech poets wanted to see the poem as a field and not as an object, thereby differentiating them from symbolist or hermetic poetry. Of those poets, Allen Ginsberg may be the best known example. The speech poets were also engaged politically, and in their opinion, that was also one of the tasks of a poet, to go public, to take stand, to oppose and to argue. Poetry slam and beat poetry were perhaps the best manifestations of this public role of the poet, which was seen as a novelty in 1950's. However, there is not such a difference from Whitman's opening lines of *Leaves of Grass* "One's-self I sing, a simple separate person / Yet utter the word Democratic, the word En-Masse" to the revolutionary visions of Ginsberg: "the day of the publication of the true literature of the American / body will be day of Revolution" 55. The starting point is one's physicality, one's own body that will be multiplied to encompass the whole nation.

As my analysis will also show, the leap from Whitman to present day poets is not necessarily an immense one, as there are certain arguably modern elements in his poetry. But language poetry tried to avoid the poetics of direct political engagement with its naturalistic tendencies, and attempted to go deeper in the analysis of political in text and language itself. What came of it, during its development over 30 years, seems not to be what we usually understand with the term political poetry, but a new form of philosophical poetry. Later in this study I discuss their problematic relation to newly born poetry activism that concentrates on the issues like War on Terror and 9/11.

Some of the ideas on textuality which language poets wanted to put forward can be recognised in the poetry of Ezra Pound. Although it can be argued that Pound, with his Chinese ideograms, combined the signified and signifier into a single sign and thus bridged the gap between them, nevertheless, there is a constructive difference between mimetic and expressive poetry of earlier generations and Pound's poetical system. Pound's poetry, especially in his Cantos, moves along metonymical lines and uses juxtaposition as an organising principle, being in a sense in a state of constant transgression. For Pound there is no such thing as language equalling the truth, but poetical system is about mastering and playing with that difference, difference between signifier and signified. Language for Pound is not natural and corresponding to reality, but a tool that can be used to construct different kinds of realities. It is true that Pound returned to the centrality of self in his latest poems when his politico-poetical system collapsed, and that his idea of history is basically as metaphysical as is Whitman's, but what he was aiming at was to the direction of fundamentally modern idea of language and poetry as a construction.

Question and quest in language poetry was to create an alternative to hegemonical systems of signification. The language poets aim at resistance to the "collective imperative" by linguistic innovations. Their theoretical innovations are derived mostly from the post-structuralists, Derrida and Barthes being the source of inspiration. Marxist ideas were also present in their

⁵⁵ Ginsberg 2006, 175.

early writings. When Barthes wrote in his *Pleasure of the Text*, "any completed utterance runs the risk of being ideological" ⁵⁶, this statement was later reiterated in language poet Charles Bernstein's work *A poetics*: "The violence of every generalization crushes the hopes for a democracy of thoughts". ⁵⁷ Resistance to closure of thought and Western *logos* can already be found from Charles Olson. Consider an example in a 1959 letter to Elaine Feinstein where Olson wrote: "the attack, I suppose, on the 'completed thought,' or, the Idea, yes?" ⁵⁸.

Barthes celebrates the incompleteness, the gaps in the language, sublime that transgress the boundaries of pleasure of reading, "bliss", texts that repudiate the "Political Father" that controls the grammar. In the bliss of the text "everything comes about – indeed in every sense everything comes – at first glance"59; that is, text as an event. Barthes compares event in text, as text, to political choice in quasi-Schmittian style: "In the intellectual field, political choice is a suspension of language – thus a bliss. Yet language resumes, in its consistent stable form (the political stereotype). Which language must then be swallowed, without nausea. Another bliss (other edge): it consists in depoliticizing what is apparently political, and in politicizing what apparently is not."60

In *L*=*A*=*N*=*G*=*U*=*A*=*G*=*E*, Supplement Number One, published in June 1980 and edited by Steve McCaffery, "language-centered" writers ponder their relation to politics under the title "The Politics of the Referent". McCaffery describes the style of language poetry as a "counter-communicative, decipheral style" ⁶¹. The fragmentary and non-narrative style works like Brechtian *Verfremdungseffekt*, it alienates from text and shows it as made, non-natural.⁶²

McCaffery argues that "the implication behind a decipheral style of reading is that a given text is partial, incomplete or imperfect, suggesting in these terms not necessarily an aesthetic deficiency but rather a radically political invitation to the reader to cast off his former pre-ordained role as the recipient of a message and to enter the domain of the writer"63."[T]he text becomes the communal space of a labour, initiated by the writer and extended by the second writer (the reader)"64. Here we have stress on spatiality of the text in its graphic, immanent presence, where meaning is absent or to be formulated, deciphered by the reader. A poem is thus a "rotating energy source" between the writer

⁵⁶ Barthes 1975, 50.

⁵⁷ Bernstein 1998, 113.

⁵⁸ Olson 1997e, 250.

⁵⁹ Barthes 1975, 53

⁶⁰ Ibid., 44

⁶¹ McCaffery 1980, 3.

The concept of Verfremdungseffekt originates from Viktor Shklovsky: "The purpose of art is to impart the sensation of things as they are perceived and not as they are known. The technique of art is to make objects 'unfamiliar', to make forms difficult, to increase the difficulty and length of perception because the process of perception is an aesthetic end in itself and must be prolonged. Art is a way of experiencing the artfulness of an object; the object is not important." (Shklovsky 1965, 12)

⁶³ McCaffery 1980, 6.

⁶⁴ Ibid. 8.

and the reader or, as McCaffery calls it, "an open field" or "milieu"⁶⁵. He emphasises the non-historical events, the experience of the reader in front of the sign emptied of its function. "To see language is to experience its opacity; to read signs is to pursue their operations of spatial discharge"⁶⁶.

McCaffery's original version begins with this declaration:

There is a group of writers today united in the feeling that literature has entered *a crisis of the sign* [--] and that the foremost task at hand – a more linguistic and philosophic than "poetic" task – is to demystify the referential fallacy of language. "Reference, [--] is that kind of blindness a window makes of the pane it is, that motoric thrust of the word which takes you out of language into a tenuous world of the other and so prevents you seeing what it is you see⁶⁷.

Such a thrust is what McCaffery calls the removal of "the arrow of reference"-is essential because "language is above all else a system of signs and . . . writing must stress its semiotic nature through modes of investigation and probe, rather than mimetic, instrumental indications."

Marjorie Perloff sees the process, making, as the most essential aspect of language poetry:

[L]anguage theory reminded us that poetry is a *making* [poien], a construction using language, rhythm, sound, and visual image, that the subject, far from being simply the poet speaking in his or her natural "voice," was itself a complex construction, and that--most important—there was actually something at stake in producing a body of poems, and that poetic discourse belonged to the same universe as philosophical and political discourse⁶⁸.

Countering the ideas of Jakobson, according to views of the language poetry, the text and poetry must not to seen as an object ruled by its own laws, but rather as a communal relationship between text and reader, where the act of reading is as important as writing and the reader becomes a part of that process. Poetry is, through this act of reading, bound to time and space, not eternal. And here Gadamer (1987, 107) joins the language poets as he writes that the same also applies to the forms of poetry. Form is not neutral in a historical or in political sense.

When noticing this, one may analyze the poetry not as an object, but as a form of participation and activity without fear being "contaminated" with political which is actually always present in poetry, in one form or another. Language is not "natural" but made.

It is impossible to overstress the importance of Robert Grenier's statement "I hate speech" as a starting point of Language poetry. It can be interpreted that Grenier puts concretised or "made" language in a prioritised position against the "natural" speech of earlier American poets. It asserts that the language of

⁶⁵ Ibid. 11, 12.

⁶⁶ Ibid. 16.

⁶⁷ Ibid.2.

Perloff, "After Language Poetry: Innovation and its Theoretical Discontents". Undated online essay:

http://wings.buffalo.edu/epc/authors/perloff/after_langpo.html.

for example Ginsberg is not at all natural but is a completely fabricated language put into the pages of book and could not be further from "real" speaking. There is always an aesthetic and constructed aspect in poetry when it is put onto the paper; it is already, as Derrida would put it, a "dangerous supplement", or "techne". Grenier calls this "shadow": "the exemplary instance of language here is an adjective ('specific,' 'loveliest,' 'difficult,' 'real,' 'consequential') intending and so drawing being from some superior reality, as its shadow"⁶⁹.

However, one should also not overemphasize Grenier's statement when thinking of it as an opposite position against speech, as it is more a correction or advancement. Grenier's idea was to get deeper into the area where the restrictions put on speech no longer exist: "I want writing what is thought/where **feeling** is/words are born" 70. It was, as Barret Watten has pointed out, continuing war by other means. Or, one could say, it deepened the cultural criticism of the expressivist poets by politicising the language. Watten's argument is explicit in his 2002 essay, "The Turn to Language and the 1960s," which describes the origins of the language poetry movement as a result of the failure of the political poetry of the 1960s. Language poetry did not mean a change of strategy but of tactics.

Frequently, the tactics of language poetry criticized the illusions of poetic transparency, including: the transparency of subjectivity (the lyric self), the transparency of language (common language made pure), and the transparency of image (the image as window into the real). For example, in their collective 1988 essay, "Aesthetic Tendency and the Politics of Poetry: A Manifesto," five language poets, including Watten, offer two proposals: 1) to dissociate the "marginal isolated individualism" of the narrative persona so valued in contemporary poetry, and 2) to write a "contaminated" rather than a "pure" language.

Like Watten, Charles Bernstein also looks beyond the borders between language poetry and expressivity:

Making the contemporary aware of itself, conscious of its own thought process, is a necessary ground for the political. For this reason, a poetry's historical (structural) expressivity is necessary but not sufficient measure of its values: it locates but does not determine, or exhaust, its political dynamic. An acute awareness of contemporaneity can produce (or abet) resistance: can provide information, in the sense of formal imagination, to readers. You have to understand what you're confronted with, have maps, identify the bunk – the virus coming into your system – know what it is, where that what is, as much as anything else, formal or ideological, and so not visible.71

Thus, Bernstein notices the pre- or proto-political nature of his endeavour, it is about restructuring or debasing the political, and not about politics *per se*. Bernstein is antagonistic to all forms, political as well as poetical, and that make his "political power of poetry" operate only on the particular, atomized reader.

⁶⁹ Grenier 1971, non-paginated.

⁷⁰ Grenier 1971a, non-paginated. Emphasis by Grenier.

⁷¹ Bernstein 1998, 177. Italics by Bernstein.

He states that, "The political power of poetry is not measured in numbers; it instructs us to count differently."⁷² To not count differently, that is, to rely on given forms, is to give power away to those who determine the rules of game. In a sense, one may see this as a new avant-garde, which has a well known paradox built in it: seen as offering a critique of representation, the avant-garde can only contradict itself as a stable form of representation. Here one could also notice the impossibility of constant deconstruction. As many language poets themselves have noticed, there is inevitable drive towards marginality in their poetical aspirations.

One could refer to Bernstein's efforts in terms used by Philippe Lacoue-Labarthe as "arche-politics". Bernstein himself says:

[I]n its counterconventional investigations, poetry engages *public* language at its roots in that it tests the limits of conventionality while forging alternate conventions [--] the contained scale of such poetic engagements allows for a more comprehensive understanding of the formation of public space: of polis⁷³.

When commenting Rousseau, he also says:

[I]n The Social Contract Rousseau writes that since our conventions are provisional, the public may choose to reconvene in order to withdraw authority from those conventions that no longer serve our purposes. Poetry is one of the few areas where this right of reconvening is exercised.⁷⁴

This idea is well distilled in Bernstein's statement: "Poetry is not end of politics. It is the begin of politics" However, it is not political activity, but remoulding the ground for politics.

In these statements one may notice a shift of focus from a Derridean thought of language as play of signifiers to more Heideggerian tones of poetry as (re)founding or grounding act. For Heidegger poetry is, at least as he presents it in his Letter on Humanism⁷⁶, a privileged form of language and manifests the "foundations" of our Being in language, and poets are the guardians of the house of Being: "Language is the house of Being. In its home human beings dwell. Those who think and those who create with words are the guardians of this home." Of essence here is that Heidegger relates this "manifestations of being" to language and *saying*, i.e. in *action*. A hindrance to this is the Occidental subject/object dichotomy which isolates thinking into theory, but language in action can go beyond this; "the liberation of language from grammar into a more original essential framework is reserved for thought and poetic creation."

Here one may follow the philosophical line behind these somewhat opposing interpretations of poetry presented by speech and language poetry,

⁷² Ibid. 226.

⁷³ Ibid. 219.

⁷⁴ Ibid. 225.

⁷⁵ Bernstein 2006a.

⁷⁶ Heidegger 1998, 193

⁷⁷ Ibid. 239-240.

the line of demarcation which could be also called Heideggerian versus Derridean. But as is the case with the poets, so it is with the philosophers: they are not so much at odds with each other as it seems. As David Couzens Hoy writes,

Heidegger and Derrida do differ on whether language has built into it a transcendental need for referentiality, but this disagreement should not lead to the misconstrual of Heidegger as a metaphysical dualist with a correspondence theory of truth" [--] "there is no such thing as the meaning of Being, according to Heidegger, and one suspects that he gradually comes to realize that "Being" is merely a metalinguistic notion resulting from a transcendental deduction based on the need for something to which language could refer.⁷⁸

What I would like to argue is that even for Heidegger there is undecidability in his ideas on language, it is more of the process than of the result. For Derrida this is obvious.

For the poets at hand, as for language so it is for Olson, that even though he has inclination towards metaphysicality of speech, when coming to language itself he leaves aside the "natural" constructions and goes on to argue for movement, transgression and uncompleted thought. "Ideas" are for him, as for Pound too, only true when in action. For Pound this is still just a revelatory and epistemological aspect, but for Olson it is the whole core and only core there is for "truth". Derrida's definition of difference in action is akin to the same direction:

"Difference is what makes this movement of signification possible only if each element said to present, appearing on the stage of presence, is related to something other than itself but retains the mark of a past element and already lets itself be hollowed out by the mark of its relationship to a future element".⁷⁹

The political poets discussed here tend to stress openness; and achieving this, one specific style, parataxis, is regularly used. It stresses the kinesis, spatiality, and interrelatedness of things, and is thus more "democratic" than metaphorical presentation⁸⁰. In her discussion on metonymy, language poet Lyn Hejinian argued that

"metonymy moves attention from thing to thing; its principle is combination rather than selection. Compared to metaphor, which depends on code, metonym preserves context, foregrounds interrelationship. And again in comparison to metaphor, which is based on similarity, and in which meanings are conserved and transferred from one thing to something said to be like it, the metonymic world is unstable. While metonymy maintains the intactness of particulars, its paratactic perspective gives it multiple vanishing points"81

⁷⁸ Hoy 1979, 232.

⁷⁹ Derrida 1973, 142.

⁸⁰ Rae Armantrout has called metaphorical closure imperialistic: "There is no outside to this metaphoric system, no acknowledged division within it. It is Imperialistic." Armantrout 2007, 41.

⁸¹ Hejinian 2000, 148.

The epistemological difference between different projects lie in their subject position, as for speech poets the primus motor is the poet himself but for language poets it is the language that speaks, but basically even for Whitman language as a tool is contingent and truthfulness of words is not bound to their correspondence to some extra-linguistic facts.

2.4 Attempts to define the poets' role in society and the political in poetry

"Our logrolling, our stumps and their politics, our fisheries, our Negroes, and Indians, our boasts, and our repudiations, the wrath of rogues, and the pusillanimity of honest men, the northern trade, the southern planting, the western clearing, Oregon, and Texas, are yet unsung. Yet America is a poem in our eyes; its ample geography dazzles the imagination, and it will not wait long for metres."

- Ralph Waldo Emerson82

The issues of nationalism, nation building and thus society and politics too, have been quite central to the whole of American poetry since its first published works. Transcendentalists like Emerson and Walt Whitman were trying to find a new, American and democratic language free of colonial or royal implications. Scholarly studies have followed rather slowly behind.

Of the modern day American literature scholars, one of the earliest to read literature, and also poetry, in terms of politics was F.O. Matthiesen. In 1941 Matthiesen published a very comprehensive study about democratic languages of Melville, Whitman, Emerson and several other major figures of American literature. His study, *American Renaissance*, concentrated on the ideas of language and democracy in the works of the writers of American transcendentalism.⁸³

After Matthiesen not much was written about poetry's relation to politics until the coming of the Beat-era in 1950's. Even then, those who wrote of it were mostly poets themselves. More profound scholarly interest in this issue may be said to have started only in the 1980's, when literature theorists addressed the issues raised by the so called language poets. The linguistic turn in social sciences also has its share in this new interest in cross-disciplinary approach. Several of the language poets were also literature scholars and strongly influenced by the continental post-modern philosophy, which also shows in their poetical works. One rare earlier example in Anglo-Saxon literature is C.M. Bowra's 1966 analysis in *Poets and Politics*, which did not raise much discussion or find followers, perhaps because his analysis was very historical and tendentious. Anyhow, Bowra saw political poetry as possible and legitimate,

⁸² Emerson 2004, 16.

⁸³ Matthiesen 1968.

something that was not very common at that time, at least not outside radical circles.⁸⁴

Poetical changes often happen during or after great social upheavals, so it is not very surprising that anthologies and scholarly studies on political poetry pay considerable attention to those periods in literature. War poetry has been especially well studied, although the stress has focused on the two world wars. The post-9/11 era poetry has not yet been studied much, but surprisingly little attention has been paid to Vietnam War -poetry. Of one of the rare exceptions, Memories of Lost War by Subarno Chattarji concentrates mostly on veterans' responses, but also has an interesting discussion about the politics of poetry in general. According to his analysis, the political level of the war in Vietnam was framed as a continuum to the great American narratives: frontier nation, city on a hill and manifest destiny. However, at the grass roots level, the responses were different, and so was the case in poetry too. Poetry created a counter narrative about the nation in despair and mourning. Traditional collective memory clashed with contemporary public memory. The attention of the public reflected the need to change the current vocabulary and the poetical change can be seen as an outcome of that need. Crises can also revive the political potential of older poetry, as old pieces are circulated in new contexts.

However, it may be a generalization to say that most of the theoretical analysis and criticism written after WWII about the politics of poetry concentrates around the issue of modernism. The negative side of the modernist tradition has especially been present with its assumed anti-rhetorical and also anti-political attitude but also paradoxically its hidden or even announced tendencies towards totalitarian politics. Basically this is also a question about the poets' role in society. If the poets' role is to lead or show the way, then a (high) modernist detached attitude is unforgivable.

The issues of modernism and poetical agency were central themes in a special issue "Politics and Poetic Value" of the journal Critical Inquiry in 1987. The articles echo the idea of contingency, that is the idea that poetry is time-bound and that poems do not transcend their moments of origin, their interpretation depends on the context. However, in his introduction Robert von Hallberg also stresses that focusing too much on the political aspects of poetry slides too easily towards evaluation on the basis of authors or critics political position.

The anti-modernist tendency is at its most explicit in Alicia Ostriker's purposefully polemical article. She dismisses modernism as it pretends to be apolitical: "The critic who attempts to disguise advocacy, pretending to possess literary standards without ideological implications, is not to be trusted" 85. Personal experience is set against the detached modernism of Eliot and his

⁸⁴ The negative attitude of many scholars towards political poetry may, of course, be explained also by their limited view on politics in general. Politics in poetry was mostly seen through nationalistic and militant tendencies or as propaganda. The political aspects of questioning the subjectivism or language were not seen as relevant or even possible.

⁸⁵ Ostriker 1987, 583.

disciples. However, as she also emphasises the reading of poetry, poetry becomes in her interpretation also a ritual and communal act. Her ideal poet goes breaking the rules and uses "lively imagery against dry abstraction, humor against precept, the play of improvisation and the body's rhythms against the strictures of prior form"⁸⁶. Her emphasis is on the poets authentic voice and on the poetical agent knowingly using his or her rhetorical means to create emotions speaking against the "oppressor's language". Qualifications, as may be seen, are thus also extra-poetical.

Robert Pinsky's answer to the question of the poets' role in the same issue of Critical Inquiry is more comprehensive and inclusive: ""All poetry is political."". Pinsky states that "the act of judgment prior to the vision of any poem is a social judgment. It always embodies, I believe, a resistance or transformation of communal values"87. Poetry and its politics, or its message, seems to be created before the text, not inside the text or in reading. The intention of the writer is what makes poetry political. Pinsky outlines a dialogical relation between art and society, but in his opinion the most important task of the poet is to continue from the earlier achievements of art, and to defend the arts from stagnating political forces:

"The poet's first social responsibility, to continue the art, can be filled only through the second, opposed responsibility to change the terms of the art as given – and it is given socially, which is to say politically. What that will mean in the next poem anyone writes is by definition unknowable, with all the possibility of art.⁸⁸"

The last sentence echo the idea of contingency, poetry changes with the society around it. The autonomy of poetry seems to be essential.

Dowdy is one of latest who has addressed this complex issue. His *American Political Poetry into the 21*st *Century*, published in 2007, analyzes a range of poets and also rap-music. One of the topics of this study is my understanding of why Dowdy's analysis cannot grasp the field of political poetry in its entirety. However, first I will consider its more fruitful sides. Dowdy's book concentrates on different rhetorical strategies in poetry. In his definition, "a political poem is one that speaks to political issues (if only indirectly), one that consciously engages political and socioeconomic conditions, its energy directed, at least partially, beyond the poem itself ⁸⁹". Dowdy's approach is thus agency and content oriented.

Dowdy divides in his analysis the different strategies to three categories, although he admits that these overlap constantly. The first category is the "embodied agency", poems that foreground individual and collective experience. The poet is locatable and present in these poems, even if it is staged poetical "I", and these poems use the lived experiences of real historical actors. ⁹⁰ The second category Dowdy presents is the "equivocal agency". These

⁸⁶ Ibid. 589.

⁸⁷ Pinsky 1987, 433

⁸⁸ Ibid. 433.

⁸⁹ Dowdy 2007, 11.

⁹⁰ Ibid. 23-24.

poems rely on a different kind of agency, and direct experience is problematised using irony, parody, paradox and other alienating means. The subject of the poem in this category is on a journey or in a process. Naturalness of language may also be questioned. ⁹¹ Dowdy's third category is called "migratory agency". These are poems that have bilingual texture, which according to Dowdy challenge English's position as the approved language for poetic, social and political expression in the United States. Bilingualism makes the political character of language apparent, and, as boundary crossing phenomenon, Chicano poetry may also open up the discourses on Americanism and on communality as well as on poetry's relation to that, as, according to Dowdy, the role of poetry in Latin American countries is more public and revered. ⁹²

According to Dowdy, language poetry fails and is thus not included in his analysis because "it *fails as a language of politics*" (italics by Dowdy). Dowdy indicates that language poetry is too obscure, too inaccessible and lacks a human agency in order to create any analysable form of political activity. In Dowdy's view political poetry is basically a question of rhetorical choices of a morally responsible agent. As such, his classifications are well on target.⁹³

Dowdy's analysis is limited by its concentration on agency based analysis. It also is almost formalistic in its tendency to classifications. Some of his categories may be seen as informative, but in general are too strict to face the whole problematic of politics of poetry. His approach to the issue of medium, which in this case is language, seems narrow. Dowdy's view on politics appears to be entirely progressive: change or the will to change is only thing that counts. Agency is mentioned but not problematised much.

The lack of analysis of language is, I think, the most problematic part in Dowdy's presentation. The only chapter devoted to aspects of language concentrates entirely on using different languages as either a sign of an authority, like in Eliot and Pound, or as a way of anti-colonialist protest against the dominance of English. The question of how subjects are produced in language, which is one of the key issues in language poetry, is almost totally absent.

This one-sidedness is even more unfounded as lines of argument between schools of poetry have been based on the division between language and speech, or between formal poetry and rhetoric poetry. It is still prevalent, as for example "dialogue" between two strongly politically engaged poets Barrett Watten and Amiri Baraka clearly proves⁹⁴, and as is also summarised by

⁹¹ Ibid. 27.

⁹² Ibid. 28-29.

⁹³ Ibid. 190.

A report by Kristin Prevallet in Jacket Magazine (issue 12, July 2000): "Baraka had aggressively disagreed with Watten's contextualizing of the 1960s, and ultimately sought to set the record straight and assert his own conception of radical politics. Although these two poets were supposedly speaking the same language, there was an absolute breach on their ability to communicate with one another. Watten was prepared for a theoretical discussion that would clarify the points he was making in his paper. Baraka, on the other hand, was prepared for a verbal confrontation that

Watten, who, despite disagreements, tries to find common ground between them:

"The textual politics of Language school are commonly opposed to the expressive poetics [--] that emerged in the same decade, for good reasons. With the former, the self-presence of the expressive subject is put under erasure, while the latter the formal autonomy of modernist poetics is rejected as politics"95.

As Watten confirms, seeds of this confrontation were sown in the 1960's. Also, among the rhetorically oriented analysts in the aforementioned Critical Inquiry issue in 1987, there was one voice of dissent. Language poet Jerome McGann emphasised that form comes first, that the form of a poem properly criticizes the political orders that rest upon linguistic structures. No matter the rhetoric if form supports the systems of oppression. For McGann the poets like Pinsky represented "poetry of accommodation" instead of his own oppositional poetics and politics. To McGann the stress on "suburban" personal politics is only a symptom of the turn towards the right in the politics of the Nixon era. The content may be progressive, but in its traditional tones poetics like that of Pinsky give the game up. Furthermore, for McGann it is irrelevant to talk of any agency before outlining the powers that make it. Outlining is for him the true task of the poetry. 96

McGann, as many of the language poets, commodification and alienation of language is an obvious target: "The object of writing must be to set language free, to return it from the domains of the abstract and the conventional (the communities of SLOGANEERS, whose name today is Legion) to a world of human beings and human uses." 97

Whereas those who see poetry as rhetoric aim at direct involvement and effects, in language poetry the level they see poetry can have influence over politics is the consciousness. For McGann, who quotes language poet Ron Silliman, "[p]oetry represents the "social function of the language arts" as a liberating rather than a repressive structure: "to carry the class struggle for consciousness to the level of consciousness" In their opinion, as the political problems are deeper than cases solvable in ordinary political struggle, so must be the means for resolving them be more radical.

American political poetry may thus be seen as having two opposite strategies: one that bases its ideas on rhetoric and speech and takes direct part in politics; and the other that is structure oriented and emphasises language as

would assert his position as a political activist who had witnessed a very different counter-cultural movement than Watten had presented. These two modes of debate — one rooted in formal discourse and the other in quick rhetorical insults — made this a tough match to watch. The contrast of these two extremes made it apparent that these were two men who could not speak to each other because of their very different approaches to speech and language." Online:

http://www.jacketmagazine.com/12/prevallet-orono.html.

- 95 Watten 2002, 139, n2.
- 96 McGann 1987, 625-626.
- 97 Ibid. 634-635. Capitals by McGann.
- 98 Ibid. 641.

the starting point of any politically relevant poetry and stresses the formation of subjects as the most important political issue. This I see as a major dividing line in poetico-political strategies in American poetry in the post-WWII era, despite there being poets that cannot be fit into those categories and despite there being disagreements inside the groupings as well.

Even though the aforementioned divisions in their present form may be said to stem from the 1960's or 1970's, the conflict between rhetoric and language goes much further back in the history of American poetry, and it is thus reasonable start this analysis from the beginning, with Walt Whitman.

3 WALT WHITMAN AND "SANER WAR OF POLITICS"

He is America. His crudity is an exceeding great stench, but it is America. He is the hollow place in the rock that echoes with his time. He does "chant the crucial state" and he is the "voice triumphant." He is disgusting. He is an exceedingly nauseating pill, but he accomplishes his mission. Entirely free from the renaissance humanist ideal of the complete man or from the Greek idealism, he is content to be what he is, and he is his time and his people. He is a genius because he has vision of what he is and of his function. 99

Ezra Pound in "What I feel About Walt Whitman"

Walt Whitman (1819-1892) may be a stereotype case of what Harold Bloom has described as an anxiety of influence. So deep is his revolt against Whitman's poetics that the schoolmaster of modernism, Ezra Pound (1885-1972), feels an physical repulsion against him but still cannot deny certain admiration as well. Pound writes about Whitman that "he is America" and that "his message is my message". One also has to remember, that Pound and Whitman are politically disciples of the same tradition of political republicanism in its Jeffersonian form and are challengers of representative system. In *both* of them, it is the politics which seems to be the most difficult part to come to terms with. In this chapter I will try to reconstruct the Whitman's politics from his poems and essays focusing not on his idealistic visions but on his views about the practicalities of political life.

As Betsy Erkkila¹⁰⁰ commented, the political aspects of Whitman's poetry have been, if not totally ignored, at least placed in a secondary position in most of the scholarly works on his poetry. However, there are some examples. Kenneth Burke¹⁰¹ concentrates mostly on what he calls "Whitman's policy", Whitman's transcendental political vision, and leaves aside the perspective of active participation, the politics. The same applies to some extent also to Erkkila's study *Whitman the Political Poet*. Nevertheless, William Carlos

⁹⁹ Pound 1973, 145.

¹⁰⁰ Erkkila 1989, 8-9)

¹⁰¹ Burke 1966.

Williams ¹⁰² laments that Whitman only goes after the content and is not interested in perfecting the formal and stylistic elements of poetry. Peter J. Bellis points out that the New Critical tendency has actually been "to separate Whitman's revolution in poetic form from its political context and contents." ¹⁰³ The general tendency seems to have been to try to "tame" Whitman's more radical ideas to some form of spirituality by way of psychologising and to bring him back into line as an "old-fashioned libertarian" or even conservative, as was done for example by Richard Chase in his Whitman-study. ¹⁰⁴

As I see it, for Whitman poetry was a continuation of politics by other means. There is no clear demarcation between what is political and what is poetical in his work. To stress the point further, one should perhaps not even speak of "political poetry" when thinking of Whitman, although the political element is also very strongly present in his work, but, so essential is the element of politics in his work, one could label his project as "poetical politics". For Whitman politics is, like poetry as well, a physical act and a struggle.

Unlike most of the earlier studies on Whitman, I have left aside most of the spiritual and transcendental elements, the political part, of Whitman's work and concentrate on his ideas of practical politics. If, as I suggest, Whitman had in mind the idea of continuing his political endeavours via literature, then we can at least try to shape that practical purpose on more concrete terms. One may of course remember here that Whitman himself was also involved with daily-politics especially as a journalist, but also as speaker and via his political pamphlets.

To briefly contextualise the writings I will be analysing here, we have to bear in mind the political situation of the United States in the mid 19th century. The emancipation of slaves and political rights of women were on the agenda and ideology of the so called American exceptionalism was emerging. The concept of "Manifest destiny" was formulated by John L. O'Sullivan in 1845. From the perspective of this article, the most important aspect is the conflict between federalism and republicanism, which was still raging. Only after the Civil War did these ideological differences abate and were reconciled to some extent.

Although his poetry can be seen as an answer to the political crises in the United States of the mid 19th century¹⁰⁶, Whitman does not give us much hint what his republic would be like or how it would work. There are no direct political recommendations to be found. Instead his stress is frequently on the spirit and individuality, not on constitutional arrangements, but we can find some traces of his policy, and his idea of politics, from *Leaves of Grass* and *Democratic Vistas*.

The body politic, which is ubiquitously present in *Leaves of Grass*, seems to be threefold: first, it refers to the organisation of the polity; second, it refers also

¹⁰² Williams 2001, xxiii-xxxii.

¹⁰³ Bellis, 1999, 72. See also Mack 2002.

¹⁰⁴ Chase 1955, 185-186.

¹⁰⁵ About the concept, see Hietala, 2003.

¹⁰⁶ See Reynolds 1999.

to physicality of that polity, which bases its existence on the organic unity of the masses; and third, there is the political dimension of the individual body, personal politics. Whitman presents his personality as divided into a one single body, and from that idea of a fragmented self he derives his national idea of plurality in unity, *e pluribus unum*.

In *Democratic Vistas*, Whitman represents a theory of three stages of democracy. The first stage was the forming, or framing, of the political foundations; and the second dealt with the creation of the material prosperity and economic growth. Those two stages were passed when Whitman was writing his *Democratic Vistas*. His focus was on the third stage, which was about:

announcing a native expression-spirit, getting into form, adult, and through mentality, for these States, self-contain'd, different from others, more expansive, more rich and free, to be evidenced by original authors and poets to come, by American personalities, plenty of them, male and female, traversing the States, none excepted--and by native superber tableaux and growths of language, songs, operas, orations, lectures, architecture--and by a sublime and serious Religious Democracy sternly taking command, dissolving the old, sloughing off surfaces, and from its own interior and vital principles, reconstructing, democratizing society. (DV, 409-410)¹⁰⁷

These three stages of Whitman's democratization project can be interpreted as variations from the three master narratives of American ideology: "city on a hill", "manifest destiny", and "frontier nation". In all of them in Whitman one may find the ideas of expansion, empire, exceptionalism and westward movement. Jacksonian tones are quite easy to note from *Democratic Vistas*, and even *Leaves of Grass*. The message of Whitman's political writings is that the achievements of the founding fathers have to be secured by the reviving of the American spirit and by keeping the process of democratization in motion.

3.1 Role of the poet in society

"None of the single, nearly equal, roughly similar citizens of a democracy will do as a subject for poetry, but the nation itself calls for poetic treatment. The very likeness of individuals, which rules them out as subjects for poetry on their own, helps the poet to group them in imagination and make a coherent picture of the nation as a whole. Democracies see themselves more vividly than do other nations, thus imposing an aspect wonderfully suited to painters of the ideal."

Alexis de Tocqueville¹⁰⁸

Although definitely a seeker of an ideal democracy and writer of an abstract, common man, Walt Whitman's work is perhaps the best example to prove Tocqueville's analysis at least partly wrong. He seeks to give a voice to every

All parenthesised references are to this edition: Walt Whitman, "Democratic Vistas," in Prose Works 1892, Vol. 2, Ed. Floyd Stovall (New York: New York University Press, 1964) 361–426.

¹⁰⁸ Tocqueville 1969, 485.

level and every member of the society by naming individuals among the masses and he continues to balance between the ideal of individuality, personalism, and equality of the masses. To manage this paradox is Whitman's touchstone for a functioning democracy.

At first glance, it seems obvious that Whitman is on the side of the radical interpretation of Jefferson's idea of republicanism: "Man of the open", as characterised by Whitman, denies the possibility of true representation, it is sheer presence in the manner of Jeffersonian/Jacksonian republicanism based on the idea of small, agrarian communities. ¹⁰⁹ In a simple small community, corruption is absent and a natural civic ideal is in force. This ideal community is described in Democratic Vistas:

"I can conceive a community, to-day and here, in which [--] the perfect personalities, without noise meet; say in some pleasant western settlement or town, where a couple of hundred best men and women, of ordinary worldly status, have by luck been drawn together, with nothing extra of genius or wealth, but virtuous, chaste, industrious, cheerful, resolute, friendly and devout [--] elections, all attended to." (DV, 403)

Put in more abstract terms, a republicanist civic ideal of public good thus opposes the federalist, liberalist idea of specialization and representation of private interest ¹¹⁰. Or, as Whitman (DV, 394) puts it, "singleness" and "simplicity" against the "artificialized state of society". Anyhow, the balance between individuality and communality is quite delicate and, as Jesse R. Goldhammer ¹¹¹ states, there is even a certain aristocratic tendency in Whitman's writings when considering the political role of the poet or politicians *per se.* The poet is also the educator of the masses, even when himself part of those masses.

In *Democratic Vistas*, Whitman stresses that mass is potency which needs to be morally educated, with the help of literature especially, in order to gain true democratic spirit; the task is difficult but not impossible: "But the mass [--] only from it [--] comes the chance of individualism [--] our task is to reconcile them." "Must not the virtue of modern Individualism [--] seriously affect, perhaps keep down entirely, in America, the like of the ancient virtue of Patriotism, the fervid and absorbing love of general country?" (DV, 373) This challenging mission, reconciliation of the idea of the mass-democracy and individuality, is put in motion also in the 1867 inscription to *Leaves of Grass* (LoG, 1)¹¹²: "One's-self I sing, a simple separate person, / Yet utter the word Democratic, the word En-Masse." Consider that the task is literary, aesthetic; it is "uttered", not given. For Whitman the community in diversity is aesthetic by nature, and it is the poet who keeps the balance between the individual and masses as unsolvable

¹⁰⁹ The ideas and development of republican democracy in America are brilliantly described in John Pocock, The Machiavellian Moment: Florentine Political Thought and the Atlantic Republican Tradition (1975).

¹¹⁰ Cf. Pocock 1975, 551.

¹¹¹ Goldhammer 1996, 64. Cf. Kateb 1990.

¹¹² All parenthesised references are to this edition: Walt Whitman, Leaves of Grass (New York: Random House, 2001).

but still manageable. Diversity and grotesque are "equalized" in a synthesis of an aggregate nation:

Of these States the poet is the equable man, / Not in him but off from him things are grotesque, eccentric, fail of / their full returns, / Nothing out of its place is good, nothing in its place is bad, / He bestows on every object or quality its fit proportion, neither / more nor less, / He is the arbiter of the diverse, he is the key, / He is the equalizer of his age and land (LoG, 431).

In order to bring the ideas of abstract constitutionalism into practise, Whitman urges the nation to write its own democratic form, to write a republic. The nation needs its democratic ideas to be crystallized and to be figured out and this can be done in arts, especially in literature. "At all times, perhaps, the central point in any nation [--] is its national literature, especially its archetypal poems" (DV, 365-366). In the pre-revolutionary years there was a common anticipation of the coming flowering of the higher arts as soon political liberty could be secured; according to old idea of *translatio imperii*, the assumption was that as civilizations travelled west the muses would follow. Liberty would come first and the muses would follow. ¹¹³ In Whitman, this idea is turned upside down and the muses could thus hasten the coming of liberty and democracy:

[A] single new thought, imagination, abstract principle, even literary style, fit for the time, put in shape by some great literatus, and projected among mankind, may duly cause changes, growths, removals, greater than the longest and bloodiest war, or the most stupendous merely political, dynastic, or commercial overturn. (DV, 366.)

For Whitman literature is not only a form of self-expression, and although the ideas of natural language are well present in his 1855 preface to *Leaves of Grass*, language also appears as a form of enactment. Language is a way to higher goals that can be achieved through changes in the way thinking is created in language.

Whitman shows a strong impulse to lash out against America, for he saw himself as a literary agitator. In his later years he declared, "I think agitation is the most important factor of all - the most deeply important. To stir, to question, to suspect, to examine, to denounce!"

In the 1855 preface to *Leaves of Grass* he announced that in a morally slothful age the poet is best equipped to "make every word he speaks draw blood [--] he never stagnates."

Conflict, agitation, and constant questioning take a central part especially in the poems written shortly after the Civil War. In "By Blue Ontario's Shores" lyrical I boasts: "I am he who walks the States with a barbed tongue, questioning every one I meet" (LoG, 425). With almost anarchic tone of civil disobedience Whitman's poem "Myself and Mine" declares: "Let others praise eminent men and hold up peace, I hold up agitation and conflict." (LoG, 298) Despite statements like

¹¹³ Ellis 2002, 5-7.

¹¹⁴ Traubel 1964, 29.

¹¹⁵ Whitman 1982, 9.

these, he was not that unusual because stress on agitation was not uncommon in the U.S.A. of 1850's and 1860's among the preachers and abolitionists¹¹⁶.

In Whitman's writings, the politics of a physical, "physiognomic" presence seems to be in constant confrontation with the more transcendental visions of the political. In his Civil War poems, which reflect the crisis of representation on both the level of political and the level of poetical, it is the body, the corpses, that seems to disturb the idealistic vision of the national unity. Mutilated bodies escape representation, they only have their demanding presence ¹¹⁷. Bodies disturb the political objectives. That is why Whitman usually does not use his own voice but borrows voice when speaking of the corpses or wounded soldiers. In order to maintain the idealistic vision of unity, the bodies can be described only as abstractions, as part of the masses, but that representation seems to collapse at the bedside of the wounded soldier.

This problem with the body is exemplified in his Lincoln poems. Lincoln seems to be both a body and the idea. The physiognomic presence, the phenomenon Lincoln the politician seems to be against the transcendental idea of Lincoln the statesman. Portraits of Lincoln in Whitman's Specimen Days are very detailed physical descriptions; the description of Lincoln's face seems to grow out as an epiphany of the whole spirit of Democracy. But with the death of Lincoln this fascination for physiognomy seems to fade away: Lincoln's corpse is not present in Whitman's elegiac poems which memorize Lincoln. It is like one keeps the corpse absent in order to keep the vision alive.

3.2 Dynamics of Democracy

Democratization is for Whitman a project of all spheres, not just politics but also military, economics and religion: "[I]n religion, literature, colleges, and schools – democracy in all public and private life, and in the army and navy" (DV, 389). And politics, then, is everybody's business: "To practically enter into politics is an important part of American personalism" (DV, 399).¹¹⁸

Social mobility, action and movement are Whitman's guarantors of true democracy, because only the constant race towards advancement keeps the democratic and republican spirit alive and reconciles the paradox between individualism and levelling democracy. In Whitman's major poetical work, *Leaves of Grass*, that spirit is put in motion via skilful orators: "O the orator's joys! / To inflate the chest, to roll the thunder of the voice out from the / ribs

¹¹⁶ See Reynolds 2005, 138-139.

¹¹⁷ Cf. Sychterz 2003.

Whitman's words seems to be similar to the ideas of expressionist poet Ludwig Rubiner who wrote in his 1910 essay Der Dichter Greift in die Politik poets role that when a "poet gets into politics, he breaks and reveals. He believes in his intensity, his explosive force". A poet destroys old moralities and creates new ones. A political poet believes in his "life, body, movement". Not surprisingly, when anticipating the reappearance of political poetry, Rubiner explicitly names Whitman as the first political poet. See Rubiner, 1976a, 209-210.

and throat, / To make the people rage, weep, hate, desire, with yourself, / To lead America--to quell America with a great tongue" (LoG, 226).

Politics is, like poetry, a skill of language and speech that is bound with the present and not with the stabilized, restrained past: "The beauty of independence, departure, actions that rely on themselves, / The American contempt for statutes and ceremonies, the boundless / impatience of restraint" (LoG, 232). Whitman's lines echo the aforementioned paradox of democracy: one needs representative, even heroic figures for the education and guidance of the masses, but one must beware that one does not let them ruin the egalitarian basis of the democratic society. Nevertheless, there is certain conservative strand in Whitman's ideas. As many his contemporaries, Whitman also sees an imminent danger in the masses. His solution is to keep ahead of those possible dangers: "It is useless to deny it: Democracy grows rankly up the thickest, noxious, deadliest plants and fruits of all-brings worse and worse invaders-needs newer, larger, stronger, keener compensations and compellers" (DV,

In the same manner, Whitman's first lines of Leaves of Grass is about "athletic Democracy", it is also described in his Democratic Vistas; virtue and active citizenship, movement and circulation, for Whitman, means the strengthening of democracy: "As circulation to air, so is agitation and a plentiful degree of speculative license to political and moral sanity" (DV, 383). That remark is a demarcation between the politics and the political; politics may be seen as a guarantor of properly working political machinery, outlined in the constitution. And, despite his occasionally harsh criticism of some politicians, Whitman truly admires the political struggle and politicians in general, as he describes politicians as "freedom's athletes", calls political democracy a "training-school for making first-class men", and uses words like "arena", "fight" and "attack" when speaking of political life (DV, 385-386). Politics as an activity and battle coins well into his ubiquitously carnal, masculine, and vital vocabulary. This almost militant aspect of politics is taken to its extremes in Whitman's civil war writings, where his compassion in front of the wounded soldiers, but also his admiration of their braveness and the beauty of their heroic fight is clear. To him the democratic spirit culminates in the person of the soldier dying for the public cause.¹¹⁹

In Leaves of Grass¹²⁰ Whitman makes a revealing, metapoetical remark about physical endeavour: "Camerado, this is no book / Who touches this, touches a man" (LoG, 619) Whitman sees himself as a representative poet who gives voice to all the people of democracy by his own presence. A good example of his way of blending the poetical "I" and the text in a physical union

¹¹⁹

Cf. Whitman 1961, 285-286. Here I use the so called "death-bed" edition of Leaves of Grass. It appeared in 120 January 1892, only two months before Whitman died. One may find some differences between this and earlier editions, and, although that analysis goes beyond the scope of my study, some minor relevance for the political reading may be found from editions which show his somewhat differing attitudes before and after the Civil War. The death-bed edition may be seen as Whitman's last word.

can also be found from his Song of Myself, which ends in physical dissolution as the poet becomes one with the landscape: "If you want me again, look for me under your boot-soles". "Human bodies are words, myriads of words" (LoG, 275).

For Whitman a poem is not a closed creation but a process, and when it ends, it is time for the poet to vanish and let the reader continue. The poet has no place outside the poem but he is dispersed into it. This is also confirmed in Whitman's 1888 essay "A Backward Glance O'er Travel'd Roads" where he describes his style as "Suggestiveness" and writes that "The reader will always have his or her part to do"¹²¹. In his preface to the 1855 edition of *Leaves of Grass*, Whitman's poetics are also described as an endless process and action: "A great poem is no finish to a man or woman but rather a beginning. Has any one fancied he could sit at last under some due authority and rest satisfied with explanations and realize and be content and full? To no such terminus does the greatest poet bring ... he brings neither cessation or sheltered fatness and ease. The touch of him tells in action."¹²²

Whitman's *Leaves of Grass* is politics itself, a song for a nation and song of a nation, but also a political vision where the people en-masse and their individualities are to be arbitrated. In a footnote to his preface to the 1876 edition of the *Leaves of Grass* he clarifies his political objectives: "the special meaning of the 'Calamus' cluster of 'Leaves of Grass', (and more or less running through the book, and cropping out in "Drum-Taps,") mainly resides in its political significance." ¹²³ In the Calamus section to which he refers, the political emphasis is on spirit of comradeship. Democracy en-masse guides his flowing, paratactical style, which allows every person, no matter which race or sex, to have their voice heard: "The words of the true poems give you more than poems, / They give you to form for yourself poems, religions, politics, war, / peace, behavior, histories, essays, daily life, and every thing else, / They balance ranks, colors, races, creeds, and the sexes" (LoG, 212).

The Calamus section also offers the reader the spiritual backbone of democracy. In that cluster, honesty to one's ideals, one's vision, is presented as the bond that makes the true democratic nation; the politician should perhaps be virtuous, but never a virtuoso who is playing just for the game's sake and has no principles. In a portrait of a politician in the poem "The Song of the Answerer" this protean character is taken to its extremities. It seems almost like the poem's "I" is to be mocked as Whitman's own alter ego, who can adjust himself to any role; and perhaps revealingly one may find the poem's "I" to ask "do you hear the ironical echoes" (LoG, 212).

On almost every occasion in *Leaves of Grass* politics is mentioned with some other qualities of life, the relationships stretches from family relations (LoG, 208) to poetry and religion (LoG, 212), to civilization as a whole (LoG, 270). Politics has a central place in the poem and is one of the most essential

¹²¹ Whitman 1964a, 725.

¹²² Whitman 1982, 25.

¹²³ Whitman 1982a, 1037.

aspects of human activity, although his democratic parataxis does not allow any field of activity to be prioritised.

In the poem's world, politics has certain autonomy, but it is not self-sufficient but, like other forms of human activity, is dependent on earth: "No politics, song, religion, behavior, or what not, is of account, / unless it compare with the amplitude of the earth, / Unless it face the exactness, vitality, impartiality, rectitude of / the earth" (LoG, 280). This stress on nature's fundamental role may be seen as an implicit reference to certain idea of political realism. Whitman's notion about Machiavelli is in this context quite telling: Whitman urges not to "celebrate parlors, proprieties, traditions, dresseries," but "nature as she is; "I don't believe we'll ever get deeper than the saying attributed to Machiavelli, the Italian fellow, to some prince or other—some one: you have seen it? Machiavelli said: 'I shall chastise you by picturing you'—or something to that effect. How profound that is! I approach nature not to explain but to picture. Who can explain?" 124

Towards the end of the poem "Nature" turns out to be more like transcendental equalizer, impartial force, which should be obeyed or at least listened. In the poem "To a President" the addressee lacks the best qualities of nature: "of the politics of Nature you have / not learn'd the great amplitude, rectitude, impartiality" (LoG, 341). In a more universal sense, man as a part of nature makes him basically equal in life and in death. Nature is in the poem equal with the mass, with the whole population of the nation, population which is the source of its strength: "Doctrines, politics and civilization exurge from you" (LoG, 270). The individual is one with the earth, with the nature; and cosmic unity is reached in the form of one that is singular in spirit, plural in appearances: "Out of politics, triumphs, battles, life, what at last finally remains? / When shows break up what but One's-Self is sure?" (LoG, 555)

Essential to whole dynamic structure of the Republic presented in *Leaves of Grass* is its constant movement, its incompleteness and progressivity: "Others take finish, but the Republic is ever constructive and ever / keeps vista" (430). This means its orientation is towards the future, as *Democratic Vistas* (362) reminds us, "America [--] counts, as I reckon, for her justification and success [--] almost entirely on the future". But that is not to be taken as a momentary situation but more like a permanent characteristic of democratic society. It has to be on the move, or face the threat of tyranny and feudalism: "O days of the future I believe in you--I isolate myself for your sake, / O America because you build for mankind I build for you [--] Lead the present with friendly hand toward the future" (LoG, 430). Likewise, the task lies in the ever moving future in "Pioneers! O Pioneers", "We take up the task eternal" (LoG, 288): "Through the battle, through defeat, moving yet and never stopping" (LoG, 290).

3.3 Politics of paradox, paradox of politics

Whitman's poetry is in constant struggle between two basically opposing aspects of democracy: those of individualism and those of equality. In this struggle Whitman seems to contradict himself on many occasions, but he admits it without any hesitation and those contradictions may be seen as part of his poetico-political project and part of his poetry of personalism. For Whitman poetry seems to be a process which includes different perspectives and different ideas in a democratic mixture, a play of ideas and visions. From his poems, one may derive a certain kind of aesthetic concept of politics, where, on an equal basis, each and every one may put forward their own representation of the political reality. Thus, as an aesthetic form, for Whitman politics is basically a representative art by nature, like is his poetry.

However, that does not mean that he would not have his very own *Leitmotiv* in his work. In the end, one may see that despite his admiration of practical politics and the daily struggles of the politicians, and despite his egalitarian emphasis on equal participation, Whitman's stress is on the more abstract level of political. Politics and poetry as action or activity serve the greater political goal, that of national unity, and they are parts of that ubiquitous fight for the deepening of the democracy in society. Politics is at least the lesser evil, and lesser danger to the nation, when compared to war, and one could say that for Whitman politics is a continuation of the war by other means, replacing military combat by "saner wars, sweet wars, life-giving wars" (LoG, 451).

The ultimate paradox of Whitman's democracy is that it is supposed to remain a paradox between the nation and the individual in order to survive. Politics is needed to avoid or channel the fatal dangers of too much passion and the diversions which could turn into war, but taming the passions too much could lead to a stagnation, which could permanently harm the ideals of equality and democracy. In a sense this is indeed a paradoxical cycle.

4 POUND'S CANTOS

The combination of terms aesthetic and political has been a common feature when analysing the fascist and national-socialist era. As Martin Jay has put it, the connection between what Benjamin called "the aestheticization of politics" and fascism has become firmly established.¹²⁵ These two terms are frequently linked with Ezra Pound and his Cantos.

Ezra Pound's work has been a difficult case because of his importance in the modernist movement. Scholars often tend either to exclude all the political aspects from his poetry, or, more often, discuss both but argue that despite his politics the artistic value of the Cantos is undeniable¹²⁶. It suffices to take just one example of the apologetic ways of dealing with Pound's politics. When writing about Pound's *Pisan Cantos* in his book *The Poetic Achievement of Ezra Pound*, Michael Alexander argues that:

[y]et as his crankiness stands revealed for what it is, his poetry achieves an emotional freedom and force, a fusion of mythical and actual, a psychological necessity, which it perhaps never before possessed. The voice realizes the movement of the mind so perfectly that the reader can reach a stage when he is no longer bothered by Pound's deluded political judgement.¹²⁷

However, as I see it, aesthetic ideas and politics are two sides of same coin in Pound's work; they cannot be dealt with as isolated spheres of his thinking. The force of his poetry stems from the same source as his political views; his poetry and politics are rooted in his ideas of action and movement. Also the poetical and political changes in his poetry seem to go hand in hand. But there are at least two different Pounds to read, as his ideas seem to oscillate between objective and subjective views on history.

Reading the Cantos is difficult task. Pound weaves such a dense web of inter-textual relations that the reader needs knowledge of different cultures and

¹²⁵ Jay 1992, 42.

The most interesting exception to this segregation between Pound's politics and poetics are Alan Marshall's work in 2009 and study by Peter Nicholl in 1984.

¹²⁷ Alexander 1981, 193.

of history, in order to understand the kaleidoscopic image presented. In this act of reading, meaning becomes a triangular relationship between the text and reader and texts referred to, and the meaning of his poetry is constructed between different texts and their interpretation. In an early letter to his wife Dorothy, Pound mentions this interaction between the reader and the text as the basis of art: "The whole thing a process of art, of the more difficult art in which we are half media & half creators." In this early phase, the reader is not just a passive receiver of information but an active participant in the process. Even the obscurity of his style can be seen as serving this purpose of activating the reader, as Pound wrote in 1938 in his Guide to Kulchur that "Real knowledge does NOT fall off the page into one's stomach" The process is interpretative and creative, not natural, and does not stem from any authoritative point of view. The reader is urged to move inside the text, and also outside of its borders, but under the guidance of the craftsman, the poet.

The Cantos was Pound's magnum opus and was written over a period of several decades. There is an obvious change in his poetics, and politics, during those years. As, among others, Alan Marshall has noted, earlier cantos, at least until Adams' part, are still republican in tone and emphasise intersubjective action and movement as poetical and political principles, whereas the post-WWII *Pisan Cantos* show a poet who has abandoned any idea of *polis* or republic based on active citizenship, and directs attention to history as a natural process.¹³⁰

The change in Pound's poetry started in his early cantos, where the poetical "I" is set aside. His early cantos move between subjective and objective views of history, but during the 1930's the shift is towards objective position. Pound's last cantos bring back the poetical "I" and the poet's authority is the sole thing that keeps the fragmentary poems together. Especially the Adams' Cantos seems to lack any coherent logic or rationale, which Pound also lamented in his last poems, concerning the whole epos, writing in Canto 116 that "Tho' my errors and wrecks lie about me. / And I am not a demigod, / I cannot make it cohere" 131.

As Nick Selby has defined, the historical cantos dealing with the American Revolution that Pound began writing in the 1930's, and especially the cantos on the persona of John Adams, are often composed as motto-like texts. According to Selby "the motto implies a discourse of authority, a language in which word and world are forced together, where no gap is admitted between aesthetic and political judgements". In these cantos, as Selby argues, political judgement becomes seemingly a matter of style, because it obscures arguments made by John Adams by placing them in a new, fragmentary and non-coherent form. There is only a hint of Adams' rationalism left in the Pound's interpretation. As Selby notes, Pound's style of abbreviation and reduction creates the effect of

¹²⁸ Pound and Litz 1984, 76.

¹²⁹ Pound 1970, 107.

¹³⁰ See Marshall 2009.

¹³¹ Pound 1999, 816.

¹³² Selby 1995, 61.

rhythm and the immediacy of a mass political rally. Lack of aesthetic distance, gap, is obvious. Politics and aesthetics become one.

In the Adams Cantos, Pound provides legal phraseology and rhetoric with irrefutable taxonomies. As in the Jefferson Cantos, history depends on a particular style and his rewriting shows history as a process of textual revision, his later Cantos move towards more closed and fixed forms. He becomes a teacher who is a follower of Adams, Poundian *paideuma* works by the method of drastic cutting. He presents Adams in terms of first principles and thus corrects the fuzzy style of the original works he is quoting. Pound's poetic technique of motto-making reduces complex historical events to simplistic formulations.

The Adams Cantos are an extremely condensed representation of circulating themes of history¹³³; and, politics, style and poetry becomes the same, in a mimetic manner of circulation, and circulation is a repeated theme throughout the work and also in the monetary ideas which are prevalent in it¹³⁴. Language is pushed to the limits of its representative power, almost becoming a closed system of constant and overlapping system of self-reference. As Selby argues, it is especially the theme of circulation that expands to the whole width of the canvas. The poem is, to a certain extent, a self-supporting, closed system. The public and private identities of Adams are also combined and what comes out is no more an emulation but imitation of historical reality. Circulation becomes an overlapping myth that supports the whole structure; it is both a topic and a metapoetical statement revealing the structure of the poems. Underlining his authoritarian style, Pound also closes the reader into the text with his paternal "we".

Nick Selby sees the Cantos as special case of fascist language. Philippe Lacoue-Labarthe has argued that fascism is a fall of representative system into a sheer presence of authority, to sheer mimesis of original myth.¹³⁵ That leads to an aesthetized view of politics, as was noticed by Walter Benjamin in his writings about technological changes in arts. Aesthetics in its original sensual meaning is seen by Walter Benjamin as a lack of difference, it brings together the worlds of subject and object, representative and what is represented and thus works as a bridge between otherwise divided faculties of thought. This confluence hides the constructed nature of reality. It is also a closed system

¹³³ One of the Pound's famous maxims was represented in his ABC of Reading as "Dichten=Condensare".

Pound's ideas on money are a topic itself, but go beyond the scope of this research. Here it suffices to say that he was an ardent opponent of the central banking system and of what he, among others, called money creating. According to Pound, money has to be based on real assets like gold, on a one to one ratio. Probably the most well known supporter of these ideas today is Ron Paul, who has been seeking presidency of the USA three times. The ideas Pound presents on money can be seen as a parallel to his ideas on language and aesthetics.

Lacoue-Labarthe deals with the problematics of nation building and figuration in several of his works, mostly in connection with his analysis of Heidegger's language. See for example his 1997 essay "Spirit of National Socialism and its Destiny", 151-152

because facts are colonized by language; words have their meaning only in the context which Pound gives them.

When coming to the *Pisan Cantos*, Pound's ideas about judging historical events turn towards natural processes. No more is there political struggle between men of republic to determine the outcome of "revolution", but the Diocesian paradise has its form already looming in its material: "stone knowing the form which the carver imparts it / the stone knows the form" ¹³⁶. It is not Adams, Jefferson or Mussolini that outline the constitution; they just "impart" it. The poet/politician is reduced to Plato's craftsman, who follows the demands of the material at hand. ¹³⁷

Pound stated in his radio speech from Mussolini's Italy to England that "Rhetoric about 'our representatives in Parliament' is NOT the point. The point is that your Parliament does NOT represent you" 138. Pound is taking his principles selectively from the "founding fathers", especially from the letters of John Adams, whose letter to Jefferson was quoted in his *Cantos* "You fear the one, I the few" 139. This fear of aristocracy and corruption of power in hands of the few, the representatives with a non-imperative, non-mimetic mandate, may have been one of the factors that led Pound to support Mussolini.

Pound's position against the representative system is interesting in literary-political sense. His writing becomes more and more eclectic during the Cantos where the poetical and political forms go hand in hand: Pound was obsessed with right form of government and meanwhile his poetry shifts towards fixed forms. "[N]o more agreeable employment / than the study of the best kind of government / to determine form you must determine the end"¹⁴⁰. After the idea of leadership of one man collapsed, Pound's poetic structure also collapsed, till the end of Cantos it becomes more and more fragmentary, authority steps aside and dialogue comes in.

However, this "copy and paste" style hides beneath it Pound's major poetical ideas concerning action and its description, and also his intertextuality. In the earliest cantos the reader has room to interpret, but from Adams Cantos onward authority of the writer seems to close that room. This is most striking in the Adams Cantos as they are based mostly on one source, which Pound arbitrarily cuts into fragments.

Despite setting his authority over historical events, Pound also relativizes the eternal value of history when writing about the Declaration of Independence. In Canto LXVII he quotes one of Adams' letters, where Adams

¹³⁶ Canto LXXIV, in Pound 1999, 450.

Idea is often present in fascistic and national-socialist literature. Mussolini referred often to people as clay in sculptors' hands, and there are similar references in Joseph Goebbels' novel Michael: "Der Staatsmann ist auch ein Künstler. Für ihn ist das Volk nichts anderes, als was für den Bildhauer der Stein ist." (Goebbels (1929/1942, 21.) In Goebbels view on Aesthetic State, the idea is already there, in the Volk, politician forms the state on the basis of this pre-existing idea.

¹³⁸ Pound 1978, 134.

¹³⁹ Canto LXIX, in Pound 1999, 407.

¹⁴⁰ Canto LXVII, in Pound 1999, 392.

says that "it is not pointed as I wd/ make it" ¹⁴¹. Thus the self-evident truths of Declaration are seen as contingent and dependent on the particular historical moment, and also on the style of the author, that of Jefferson.

Later, the *Pisan Cantos* focus on the memory of the author instead of written sources, and history is seen from multiple perspectives. This is already nascent in the earlier cantos where Pound writes from multiple of perspectives and sees from the actors subjective point of view, as in Canto LIX: "periplum, not as land looks on a map / but as sea bord seen by men sailing"¹⁴².

Periplum is a map drawn from the perspective of a sailor-poet, unlike the typical bird's-eye view of a chart, the coincidence of the idea of abstraction of the map and the action of sailing. The sailor is, as put in the first Canto, the *polytropos* man of many faces and many tricks, Odysseus. In Canto XLVII Odysseus is on a voyage towards knowledge not yet known, "[k]nowledge the shade of a shade, / Yet must thou sail after knowledge / Knowing less than drugged beasts" ¹⁴³, knowledge that is revealed in action. It is a craftsman's knowledge, not yet words of a sage or of transcendental vision.

In Alan Marshall's view, "action" is already essential to Pound's interbellum poetics. 144 In Pound's poetry after 1919, to grasp the target in action is to see it with minimal subjective or linguistic obfuscation. It is Pound's epistemological idea that guides the collection of "facts", and their juxtapositions. Action and movement are central to his early cantos. In Guide to Kulchur, Pound wrote, that "Ideas are true as they go into action" 145. This epistemological idea was already at its nascent state in 1916, when Pound wrote of his poem "In a Station of the Metro", that "In a poem like this sort one is trying to record the precise instant when a thing outward and objective transforms itself, or darts onto a thing inward and subjective" 146. Here we have a transformation that balances between subjective and objective, in an instant of action. In his two-line poem "In a Station of the Metro" this idea is crystallised:

The apparition of these faces in the crowd; Petals on a wet, black bough.

Two images, one factual and echoing the perceptive subject, another metaphorical and generalised, objective, come together in a process of transformation. This overlapping of the images emphasise not the images themselves but the space of friction between them, the action between positions.

For Pound, the idea and action are the same, heroic men are known for their virtues in action. According to Alasdair MacIntyre, "a man in heroic society is what he does", heroic society is one in which "morality and social

¹⁴¹ Ibid. 392.

¹⁴² Ibid. 324.

¹⁴³ Ibid. 236.

¹⁴⁴ Marshall 2009, 55-91.

¹⁴⁵ Pound 1970, 188.

¹⁴⁶ Pound 1970a, 89.

structure are in fact one and the same"¹⁴⁷. In his short essay "Freedom de Facto" written in 1940, Pound sees human theorising as being unable to grasp the idea of action, "theoreticians have dealt with a still world." "What is needed is "opportunistic politics" for a "flowing world" for "liberty is not defendable on a static theory". Here he goes against the Machiavellian paradigm of politics, arguing that his "democracy was theoretic, even his idea of movement is a circle and did not attain any conception whatever of the flow, his point was revolving in a fixed orbit"¹⁴⁸. Even if Selby sees the Adams Cantos being constructed basically on the idea of circulation, Pound does not seem to abandon the idea of progress entirely even in the 1940's.

¹⁴⁷ MacIntyre 2007, 122.

¹⁴⁸ Pound 1973a, 273.

5 TO BEGIN ANEW - POUND BY OLSON

Even though movement and action were overshadowed during the 1930's by Ezra Pound's ideas on harmony and stability, as exemplified in his poems in the character of Adams and also Mussolini, ideas of movement were not totally moved aside. After the war, these again emerged more and more often in his poetry, even though the stress is this time is on nature and its processes.

It is to these remains of progressivism and movement that Charles Olson, democrat party worker who turned to poetry after WWII, adhered to when trying to democratize Pound. During the WWII, Olson and Pound were on the opposing sides of the aisle: Pound propagated Mussolini and Fascism in his radio speeches, Olson worked for the Office of War Information producing propaganda material for the support of the USA's war efforts. After the war, Pound was seen as traitor, and Olson started to visit him at St. Elizabeth's Hospital where Pound was locked in after legal proceedings declared him "unsound". Olson helped him to keep contact with his publisher and also read some of the drafts Pound made for his *Pisan Cantos*. 149

Olson was one of the few writers in the 1950's who saw Pound's poetry in political terms. This distinguished Olson from the new critics. The new critics tried to make a sharp distinction between Pound's catastrophic politics and his excellent poetry. However, there was public opinion, which simply saw Pound as an anti-democratic elitist, and people judged his poetry on the basis of his character. For many, there was no way of separating literature from politics, or a writer from his text. 150 Olson was not apologetic when it came to Pound's politics, but felt the same kind of *nausea* when dealing with an old man's antisemitic slurs that Pound felt when reading Whitman. In his early poem, "A Lustrum for You, E.P.", written in 1945, Olson announced his disgust:

Sing out, sing hate. There is a wind, mister

¹⁴⁹ Of Olson's visits at St. Elizabeth, see Olson 1975.

¹⁵⁰ On the public debate about Pound and his poetry and politics after the war, see Blake 2000

where the smell, o anti-semite in the nose is as vomit, poet.

In Olson's opinion, the language of Pound's poetry was as political as his prose essays and radio speeches. Surprisingly, Olson still lauds Pound for his poetry. Olson saw in it seeds for democratic poetry, even though the "old man" did not get it himself. In a letter written in 1950 to Robert Creeley, Olson, with his peculiar prose style, spoke of his respect for Pound's language, and also how Pound could not make the conclusions needed: "I still believe the Path of Ezra is the 'oly won, even tho I do not believe him capable of fronting to that which is thuggish abt the 'eart." ¹⁵¹

The part of Cantos that was especially important for Olson, and the part he read before it went to print, was the *Pisan Cantos*. Much of Olson's poetical ideas are derived from that work by Pound. In the *Pisan Cantos*, Olson sees Pound as the reactionary politician becoming Pound the revolutionary poet. It is Pound's idea of "kulch", the culture, which made the effect. Olson wrote to Robert Creeley in 1950 that "The REAL question is, kulch, as, again, the old man, got in right, from the start". 152

Paradoxically, Olson thinks, Pound's poetry is at its best when the man is weakest. What Olson saw as problematic in Pound was his will and ego. What was needed to correct Pound's poetry was to get rid of will and ego, to go with the flow of words and be spontaneous, or, as Olson put it, "going by language". In the *Pisan Cantos* Pound was at his weakest, both emotionally and physically. When naked to language, Pound could go through the process and let the language direct the course, ego no longer prohibited the free flow of his observations.

Another element that Olson saw important in the *Pisan Cantos* was their immediateness. Pound relies on his memory and lets it go freely. Whatever comes to him, from perception or from memory, is now valuable material for poetry. In the immediateness of a moment, his memory and perception enter the poem and become part of the evolution process of the poem.

Olson and Creeley 1980a, 81. The idea of going to the roots is also Whitman's recipe for the deepening of democracy. The idea is basically the same as Ranciere represented, ie. That the basis of aesthetic politics lies in arts' ability to change attention, to change things are perceived and thus redefine the political.

¹⁵¹ Olson and Robert Creeley 1980, 92.

¹⁵³ The draft of the Pisan Cantos was written while Pound was prisoner of the Allies in Pisa. First he was held in a tent outside, and saw many collaborators facing the death sentence, and feared of losing his memory. That was one of the reasons he began to write, and he wrote spontaneously and rapidly. Most of the Cantos were written within just a few weeks.

6 CHARLES OLSON, POET OF THE OPEN FORM

Olson intended to make a break from pre-war subjectivism, which was partly characterized by a romantic image of poetic genius and by the ideology of art for art's sake. The central manifestation of Olson's intentions was his essay "Projective Verse" written in 1950, envisioning a new kind of poetry of open form. According to Olson, poetry should be guided towards the spoken word and the rhythm of breathing. The poem was about to be thought of as an open field and written in open form and free verse. 154 The distinction between the process and product of poetry is reaffirmed in a sharp contrast to the romantic ideal of poetry, a distinction which has many at least implicit political consequences as well as it has many explicit poetical goals. Olson writes in "Projective Verse" that:

the principle, the law which presides conspicuously over such composition, and, when obeyed, is the reason why a projective poem can come into being. It is this: FORM IS NEVER MORE THAN THE EXTENSION OF CONTENT. (Or so it got phrased by one, R. Creeley, and it makes sense to me, with this possible corollary, that right form, in any given poem, is the only and exclusively possible extension of content under hand.) ¹⁵⁵

In other words, every poem, by the dictates of its "law", would have its own, unique shape. Therefore, one cannot speak of the *poesis* of any specific form of poetry undetermined by content. When the poem is thought of not as an object but as a field, it loses its eternal value and comes into being as a part of the

155 Olson 1997c, 240. Capitals and parentheses by Olson.

The theme of open work of art was studied by Umberto Eco in 1962 in his Opera Aperta, or Open Work. According to Eco, openness has several dimensions, including the ambiguity of the work of art, its openness towards public in a sense that it does not propose any given meaning, its openness in a sense of work in progress. Eco links openness to phenomenology: "In order to be defined, the object must be related back to the total series of which, by virtue of being one possible apparition, it is a member. In this way the traditional dualism between being and appearance is replaced by a straight polarity of finite and infinite, which locates the infinite at the very core of the finite. This sort of "openness" is at the heart of every act of perception." Eco 1989, 16. This resembles also the statement Pound made concerning action, i.e. that "ideas are true as they go into action".

process between reader and writer. When taken as analogical to the concept of political society in the republican tradition which was viewed in the concrete, as a secular and consequently time-bound phenomenon, it can be seen as was characterized by John Pocock in his Machiavellian Moment¹⁵⁶. Poetry is as contingent as political society.

When describing his idea of perception Olson writes that "Observation of any kind is, like argument in prose, properly previous to the act of poem, and, if allowed in, must be so juxtaposed, apposed, set in, that it does not, for instant, sap the going energy of the content toward its form." 157 Observation and perception are kinetic axis of Olson's poetry and from "Projective Verse" one may notice that Olson's idea of poetry is focused on perception in a phenomenological manner: Olson writes that "One perception must lead immediately and directly to a further perception."158 He argues further that "Objects [--] must be taken as participants in the kinetic of the poem [--] and that these elements are to be seen as creating the tensions of a poem just as totally as do those other objects create what we know as the world." 159. "[E]lements of a poem can be allowed to have the play of their separate energies"160. Energetic vision and presence goes against the Cartesian model of differentiation between body and soul and thus also against representational system of liberal politics which has its ontological roots in ideas of Descartes. Meaning is created simultaneously in the body in form of breath and action and in language as logos.

6.1 Epic and history

Charles Olson's (1910-1970) *Maximus Poems* puts into action the ideas Olson presented in his "Projective Verse". On many occasions, the *Maximus Poems* have been compared to Ezra Pound's *Cantos*, and one could also call the *Maximus Poems* a "postmodern epic" that uses its collage of different texts, voices and narratives to explore one single fishing community in Gloucester, Massachusetts and through that community enlarges to explore the foundations of the whole nation. It is a poem of a nation and the western civilization as a whole.

The polyvocality dismantles the idea of one ego, one subject position, as a guiding principle of poetical work. Olson got this idea from Pound, whose *Pisan Cantos* lack a coherent subject and wander through history and personal reflections seeing the world from constantly moving positions. It is this lack of coherence Pound lamented that Olson sets as his structuring principle. Where autocratic Pound failed, democratic Olson continued.

¹⁵⁶ Pocock 1975, 9.

¹⁵⁷ Olson 1997c, 243.

¹⁵⁸ Ibid. 240.

¹⁵⁹ Ibid. 243.

¹⁶⁰ Ibid. 244.

On many occasions, the epic has been characterized as the most political form of poetry as it seems to explore the very fundamental issues of society in its state of birth. According to Hegel, "Consequently the content and form of epic proper is the entire world-outlook and objective manifestation of a national spirit presented in its self-objectifying shape as an actual event" This is, of course, in Hegel's reading the case with Odysseus and Ilias, but to some extent the same also applies to later works like Divina Commedia by Dante or Milton's Paradise Lost.

According to Hegel's classical crystallization, lyric poetry is subjective, epic poetry is objective, and these two are fused in drama. According to Georg Lukacs, "from epic poetry men expect a clearer, sharper mirror of themselves and of their social activity. The art of the epic poet consists in a proper distribution of emphasis and in a just accentuation of what is essential. A work becomes impressive and universal according to how much it presents the essential element -- man and his social practice -- not as an artificial product of the artist's virtuosity but as something that emerges and grows naturally, as something not invented, but simply discovered"¹⁶².

However, even though usually exploring the national character, the postmodern epic goes beyond a demarcation between the objective and subjective: as in Pound's *Cantos*, also in *Maximus Poems* one is not able to distinguish between objective narration, or discourse, and the subjective voice, but there is rather an intentional a mixture of both, and even the "documentary" sources both works use come under scrutiny and their objectivity is put in question as well.

Olson's historical exploration started with his study of Moby Dick, where he described Henry Melvillle as "the last first man" and outlined a last phase of American history, a phase when geographical enlargement came to its end at the continent, and continued at the sea, and in the history, also to seek new mental spaces. In his book on Melville, Olson writes, "I take space to be the central fact to man born in America, from Folsom cave to now" 163. In Olson's poetry, space is exemplified both in style and in content and for example by means of parataxis where the poet and the reader are included in the movement that the language composes, rather than on top of it and directing it.

To those "first men", like Melville, it is only the present and future that counts. That idea of movement and projection is what Olson traces in his poetry; Olson described his poetry in geometrical terms as projective.

In his later writings, he objected to the central ideas of modernist poetry, which focused on the image. The most problematic part of the modernist poetry was, exemplified by the poetry of Ezra Pound, it being retrospective; and Olson wrote that it was built on "remembering", "lines capture a mood of loss, a beauty of loss" 164. Thus he said Ezra Pound was trying to be the ultimate image

¹⁶¹ Hegel 1998, 1044.

¹⁶² Lukacs 2005, 126.

¹⁶³ Olson 1997a, 17.

¹⁶⁴ Olson 1997b, 145-146.

of the western man, but failed because of his nostalgia, and Olson indicates that nostalgia also guided Pound towards fascism and racism.

Olson's first published poetical works were a series of poems about the Buchenwald concentration camp. The holocaust seemed to be the point where one needed to start anew, to rewrite and overwrite the whole western history and culture, and by that rewriting Olson tried to seize and retrace the opportunities which the New World still could offer. In his Buchenwald book he wrote that,

My name is NO RACE address Buchenwald new Altamira cave¹⁶⁵

Altamira is presented as a starting point of human imagination, like Buchenwald is also a new starting point, the start of a new phase. It is very much like Jerome Rothenberg later wrote, paraphrasing Adorno, that "after Auschwitz / there is only poetry no hope / no other language left to heal / no language & no faces" 166.

The juxtaposition of Buchenwald and Altamira brings together times passed and times present, universalizing the experience and putting the poem in space of events instead of using the linear time concept. The context is now.

Race is also of importance here, as it can be read as an allusion to Pound's *Pisan Cantos* and its references to Odysseus, who was declared in Canto LXXIV to be "OU TIS", "no one", the word is capitalized both in Pound and Olson. In a draft of the *Pisan Cantos*, Pound uses lines "I am no man, my name is no man". Use of the open spaces between words is also familiar from Canto LXXIV, enacting breath and pause. While using Pound's technical elements, Olson broadens the idea of "no man" to consist of all the human kind. Mentioning "race" Olson also counters the individual "no" of Pound and his refusal to condemn the genocide of the Jews. 167

Forgetting the past, or reimagining it, is also the theme in the *Maximus Poems*, where "Man" is constantly described as being naked and at the start of his journey:

He left him naked, the man said, and nakedness is what one means

¹⁶⁵ Olson 1997, 46.

¹⁶⁶ Rothenberg 2007, 165.

¹⁶⁷ Cf. Hatlen (2000. For Olson, minorities were important throughout his career. During the war, he worked at Office of War Information, as an assistant chief of its Foreign Language Division, and later as Foreign Nationalities Director at the Democratic National Committee. He was also the son of an immigrant father, and his roots were in multicultural Gloucester. In his poetry, too, he empathized with minorities of Gloucester.

that all start up to the eye and soul as though it had never happened before¹⁶⁸.

To see things in a fresh way is the epistemological idea that holds Olson's work together. One needs to go *with* the events and language, not to stay outside of them. To achieve this, the explorer must put aside his ego, to be open to all that happens.

6.2 Poetry as a field and as a space for enactment: the First Letter of Maximus

Olson's first poem, written in a form of a letter, is a key to the whole poem. Metaphors and symbols show the central themes and the central idea of the poem.

Olson described his efforts as a voyage:

"the poem is a voyage, and I want a good voyage"169

The very first lines of the *Maximus Poems* present the central character of poem, a public voice called Maximus. Essential to Olson's view of history and politics is his statement that "Maximus is, of course, a verb" ¹⁷⁰. But the lines also present the quest of the poem: the newly created *polis*. ¹⁷¹ As George F. Butterick states, some of Olson's earlier figures, like "Bigman", were also civilizers and city-builders, so the idea of Maximus evolved from many earlier attempts of describing fresh start heroes ¹⁷².

In a letter to David Ignatow, Olson describes his writing as thoroughly political, and sets his target in the re-creation of the political community:

¹⁶⁸ Olson 1987: The Maximus Poems, I, 107. From here on Maximus Poems referred to as MP. Where fitting, reference is given within text.

¹⁶⁹ Charles Olson, conversation with George F. Butterick, June 1968, quoted in Butterick 1980, 11.

¹⁷⁰ Olson 1979, 120.

¹⁷¹ There was long gap between the first and second Letters of Maximus. Olson had many quite similar ideas about writing a long poem before he started writing Maximus and idea of Maximus as a start of a long series of poems crystallized only around 1953, three years after the first poem. So although the first lines do guide to the central themes of the whole opus, that may not have been Olson's intention when he was writing those lines. (See Butterick 1980, xxx-xxxi.)

¹⁷² Butterick 1980, xxxii-xxxiii.

THE RE-BASE of the political is [--] REBIRTH of the conception of MAN and of COSMOS; only by that width and down-drive can the 'creation' of society be reimagined; thus politics [--] only has character after [--] the character is restored 173.

The title, *Maximus Poems*, refers in its name to second century AD Greek sophist Maximus of Tyre. By taking the sophist as his main figure, Olson opposes himself to the Platonic concept of forms, as he explains it in his essay "Human Universe"¹⁷⁴: "His [Plato's] world of Ideas, of forms as extricable from content, is as much and as dangerous an issue as are logic and classification, and they need to be as such if we are to get to some alternative to the whole Greek system". This is of course one of the main ideas in "Projective Verse" as well.

What Olson said the *Maximus Poems* to be was as much the history of Gloucester as a poem about Gloucester. In one of his notes in *Mayan Letters*, written during the early phase of writing process of *Maximus Poems*, Olson writes that "the trouble is, it is very difficult, to be both a poet and, an historian"¹⁷⁵. Unlike Pound's idea of epic as "a poem including history", one might think, as Butterick suggests, the form of the *Maximus Poems* as "the act of history"¹⁷⁶. What this suggests is that central to the form of the *Maximus Poems* is Olson's idea of history as an act of investigation and digging. And, as I see it, same applies to politics.

The poem started as a letter to Olson's friend, Francis Bouldereff and poem got its final form during three years of revisions and rewriting. ¹⁷⁷ What came of it was a proclamation:

I, Maximus of Gloucester, to You

Off-shore, by hidden islands in the blood jewels and miracles, I, Maximus a metal hot from boiling water, tell you what is a lance, who obeys the figures of the present dance¹⁷⁸

In the first lines of the first Letter, Maximus presents his passionate attitude and position outside community. As the stress on physicality reveals, the "lance" can be understood both metaphorically as sharpness of mind and more concretely as totality of mind and body as in dance. Outside the community which Maximus addresses "I" is able also to define its basic elements and to see the community as a whole, the theme of wholeness is continued in several Letters. Direct address also emphasizes the concreteness of situation and creates the effect of a strong personal presence. "Metal hot from boiling water" can be

¹⁷³ Olson 2000, 270.

¹⁷⁴ Olson 1997d, 156-157.

¹⁷⁵ See also Butterick 1980, ix.

¹⁷⁶ Ibid. xix.

¹⁷⁷ Cf. Maud 1999, online: http://www.charlesolson.ca/Files/Max1.htm

¹⁷⁸ MP, I.1. Italics by Olson.

interpreted as a methodical note: here the mind operates in a rush, writing freely and with passion. Words and perceptions are put on paper immediately as they come and the flow of language guides the process. That is the basis of Olson's "projective" writing.

Butterick has noted that in Olson's later writings he connects the theme of dance to the metaphor of a labyrinth¹⁷⁹. According to Greek myth, Daedalus, the ancient inventor of the labyrinth, built a dancing floor after the Minotaur living in the labyrinth was killed and freedom could again prevail. The labyrinth can be seen as an endless form and it also puts stress on the combination of spiritual and physical exploration, which is also core questions of task set: "the thing you're after, / may lie around the bend" 180. The labyrinth hints thus of a defined space where free, bodily movement may take place and it is similar to an extension of the concept of dance.

Dance is also a well known metaphor in Friedrich Schiller's writings about the aesthetic state. For Schiller, free movement, physical play, which is best exemplified in dance, is "at once its own end and its own means" ¹⁸¹. It is thus opposite to anything given, or ordered outside. "Uncoordinated leaps of joy turn into dance [--] begin to obey the rhythm" ¹⁸². So dance can connect the physical and spiritual levels into a harmonic movement of freedom without interventions of any specified form. Form comes from inside and is specific to content under hand, the form is determined by the substance which it has to suit.

This is in agreement with Olson's maxim in his poetical manifesto, "Projective Verse" (1951): "form is never more than the extension of the content". In "Projective Verse", Olson writes that the syllable is born from the "union of the mind and the ear" and from this union comes the figures of the dance, "the dance of the intellect" 183. Indentations and line crossings accentuate the dancing style of Olson's *Maximus*. Furthermore, in unison with the ideas of "Projective Verse" the occasional very short lines of *Maximus* put stress on syllables.

In the following stanzas, the patron saint of the Gloucester fishing community, Antony of Padua, emerges in the form of a bird, who is especially invoked for the recovery of things lost, a theme which is immanent in the whole work:

¹⁷⁹ Butterick 1980, 11.

¹⁸⁰ MP, 1.1.

¹⁸¹ Schiller 1967, 209.

¹⁸² Ibid. 213.

¹⁸³ Olson 1997c, 242.

sweep low, o bless

the roofs, the old ones, the gentle steep ones on whose ridge-poles the gulls sit, from which they depart

And the flake-racks

of my city!184

The figure of the bird and its nest expands the vision of initial proclamation towards the pessimistic vision of whole nation as sickened by its own excrement: its history. New England is called a "pejorocracy", its peoples aim "mu-sick". To start anew, one must eliminate the old layers, rebuild the nest: "(o Gloucester-man, / weave / your birds and fingers / new, your roof-tops, / clean shit upon racks / sunned on / American / braid [--] o kill kill kill kill kill / those / who advertise you / out)"¹⁸⁵. Here Olson stresses change, movement and process, the poem is characterized by fragmentary, self-revising, incremental, stammering forward motion.

Throughout the first Letter one may find accents of materiality, of facts, and substance as the basis of form: "love is form, and cannot be without / important substance" (MP, I.1); "facts, to be dealt with, as the sea is, the demand / that they be played by [--] by the ear"(MP, I, 2); "one loves only form, / and form only comes / into existence when / the thing is born" (MP, I, 3). This emphasis on form and its materiality echoes the themes of "Projective Verse", as one also finds the theme of the ear (cf. MP I. 4), which is essential to the whole *Maximus Poems*. Olson's vision of *polis* has a physical presence from the first stanzas.

Two other figures are essential to the idea of the whole poem: the "lady of good voyage" (MP, I.2), who is also present in Eliot's *Four Quartets*, and a passing mention of "hill" (ibid.). The lady of good voyage may be seen here as a metalyrical element of exploration, of going forward, as is described in poem "as bow-sprit for / forwarding" (MP, I.2). It sets the combination of "sharp" metaphors like "strike", "lance", "beak" and "mast" as an object that raises or intrudes into the landscape of pejorocracy of New England.

"Hill" is here as the center of the city, and, although unmentioned in the first Letters, can be seen hinting at John Winthrop's description in his 1630 sermon "A Modell of Christian Charity" of the New England as a "city on a hill": "For wee must consider that wee shall be as a citty upon a hill. The eies of all people are uppon us. 186" When turning his attention towards daily businesses of the city, Winthrop, being one of the earliest leaders of the New England community, emerges as one of the central characters of the Olson's

¹⁸⁴ MP, I.1.

¹⁸⁵ MP, I.4.

John Winthrop: "A Modell of Christian Charity". Online: http://www.hks.harvard.edu/fs/phall/03.%20winthrop,%20Christian%20Cha.pdf

poem. This phrase by Winthrop comes under scrutiny because it is a central element of the idea of American exceptionalism.

6.3 "Polis now is a few": Management of the city

Managing the republic of letters is not a task that could be ruled from the outside, but only in the action itself, as Olson writes in an analogy:

About Economics. It's like politics: I don't myself know how you manage them except by practising them. 187

The second and third Maximus Letters chart the founding of the city and reveal its deficiencies that originated from the very first years of the city's existence. Looking back to the history of the city shows that there are certain themes which can be derived from the founding act, because "people / don't change. They only stand more / revealed." (MP, I, 5).

One has to remember here, that even though Olson names his city as "polis", it is not to be confused with Greek model: in Olson's *polis*, commerce and handicraft are essential and analogical to the practice of politics; and it does not have the character of homogeneity of the age of the Founders or the Greeks¹⁸⁸. The craftsmen have the "eyes" that are essential to understand the *polis* as a whole.

There is no "truth" of *polis* and politics outside its daily practices and Olson's *polis* is an act and an activity. Even though practices remain relatively constant in the run of history, they still have the essential character of inclination to the present, to what is at hand, and to what can be perceived. The reason he names his city a *polis* may perhaps be found from his definition of *polis* in an essay "Definitions by Undoings": "POLIS, then, is a filled up thing (in the passive as city" 189. *Polis* is thus an active form of a city, a verb, like Maximus is.

The omnipotent attitude that is present in the first lines of the *Maximus Poems* changes when attention is shifted towards more concrete aspects of citymanagement: "....tell you? ha! who / can tell another how / to manage swimming?" (MP, I.5). Coming down from the heights of the bird's-eye view means that attention is increasingly directed towards the details and the effort to maintain the scheme of totality becomes even more challenging.

The history of the city is hidden, and it reveals itself only when seen in the proper light: "they hid, or tried to hide, the fact the cargo their ships brought back / was black" (ibid.). The allusion is obvious: the city was at least partially financed by the slave trade, which is also where they went wrong from the start. The city built itself around the idea of similitude and a single race and

¹⁸⁷ Olson, 1997f, 309.

¹⁸⁸ Cf. Butterick 1980, 24-25.

¹⁸⁹ Quot. Butterick 1980, 25. Open ended parenthesis by Olson.

language, whereas Olson's Maximus tracks down the heterogenic origins of the city and celebrates its hidden multinational character: "As the people of the earth are now, Gloucester / is heterogeneous" (MP, I.10).

The ideal type of person in Olson's city is a man who makes his living by his own hand, not "entertainers, sellers", who not take part in daily businesses but are "absentee-owned". (MP, 1.10). Not the abstractions but the facts are what counts.

Pejocrary is the threat to the whole nation and Maximus fears their power: "o tansy city, root city / let them make you / as the nation is" (MP, 1.11). To see the city as a whole is not to be "local", "isolated", but to have the eyes and to "hear a word", to "know as the house knows. Wearing its white face. Its clapboard mask" (MP 1.12). The newly defined *polis* is thus the whole world and oneself at the same time: "One must discover the totality of any – every – single of us"¹⁹⁰.

It is only an individual who can see the essential, who can hear and see the true character of the community; the citizenship is not the answer, at least not before it is newly defined: "I speak to any of you, not to you all, to no group, not to you as citizens / as my Tyrian might have. Polis now / is a few, is coherence yet even new (the island of this city / is mainland now of who? who can say who are / citizens?" (MP 1.11).

In sequence called "The Songs of Maximus", the lyrical I of the poem starts to explore the ways of perception that plunder the city and seeks for the attention needed to build the city anew outside the "sellers" and "marketers", outside "musickracket of all ownership". "In the land of plenty, have / nothing to do with it / take the way of / the lowest, including / your legs, go / contrary, go / sing" (MP, I.15). Singing as individual activity is preferred to an all encompassing mu-sick of salesmen and entertainers.

After that short intermezzo Maximus goes back to his letters, this time directly addressed to the editor of local magazine, Vincent Ferrini. Ferrini's publication policy receives Maximus' rebuttal, because Ferrini lets himself and his magazine be contaminated by "scratch-me-back" politics; it does not walk on its own legs. Therefore the magazine has no "life, / with a capital F" in it either. (MP, I. 24.) "Drift" of Maximus is to move, not to be hemmed on sentimentality. He warns Ferrini, that "Back is only for those who do not move (as future is, / you in particular need to be warned, / any of you who have the habit of / "the people" – as though there were anything / the equal of / the context of / now!" (MP, 1.22).

Political corruption emerges as a central theme throughout the *Maximus poems*, there are characters like John Burke in one of the poems, who "Against the greased ways / of the city now (of the nation) this politician / himself a twisted animal [--] will not / tolerate" (MP 147). In poem about Burke, it is again emphasized, that not just corruption, but also inaction is to be condemned. Those who stay hemmed on sentimentality or the past, are only useful idiots for those who act. "Every council member rose except Burke, who

remained in his chair, staring at the table" (MP 149). At its worst, politics stays in the ever repeating pattern. As Craig Stormont has shown, the poem's target was indeed to show inability and corruption on one side, and the lack of activity on the other side in local politics of Gloucester¹⁹¹. It was "the fast buck & easy blood" politics, as Olson later described his own political career¹⁹².

6.4 From form to the content

There are, of course, several layers and themes in Olson's poems, and being written over a period of almost 20 years, one could easily argue that the poem does not make a coherent picture. Not all the threads are tied, but there is one central element, which I see as elemental also to his political ideas. In his first letters, as throughout the work, Maximus constantly exploits expressions like "drift" that are derived from navigation. Navigation manifests oneself as a conceit of poetics and politics. However, unlike in Plato's Republic, in Olson's *polis* there are many ships. As a model of all epics, Homer's Odyssey may have inspired Olson.

In poetry, probably the most famous "ship of state" –poem was written by Horace. Ode XIV, by Horace, of his first book of Carmina, has frequently been seen as an allegory of state. To the fathers of poetry, the image of a ship caught in a storm and struggling to make harbor was a superb way of expressing the life course of a hero or the political fate of a state. The metaphor is found with the first meaning in Aeschylus and with the second in Sophocles, who speaks of "the shipwreck of state" and the "well-steered ship of state." The second figure of the ship of state was established in Italy by Cicero and then utilized by Horace. To mention a modern usage of ship metaphor, consider the formulation by Michael Oakeshott: "In political activity men sail a boundless and bottomless sea; there is neither harbor for shelter nor floor for anchorage, neither starting point nor appointed destination. [--] The enterprise is to keep afloat on an even keel. "193" Ubiquitous naval vocabulary hints at the same basic ideas of politics in *Maximus Poems*.

The core of Olson's political idea, in the light of *Maximus Poems* lies in the interconnectedness and enactment. He moves away from the classical idea of compartmentalization that he sees as prevailing in politics, and in political vocabulary, and he stresses that new language has to be found. The classical idea of compartmentalization which he criticizes is shown at several levels: at the constitutional level via the system of representation, at the politicophilosophical level via separation between *bios* or *oikos* and *polis*; and at the ontological-epistemological level via the separation between body and soul. Taking these levels out of their hierarchical positions, to the field or to the sea,

¹⁹¹ Stormont 2007.

¹⁹² Clark 2000, 112.

¹⁹³ Oakeshott 1962, 127.

makes the change possible. This, basically American ideal of spatial democracy, was present in Olson's poetry, as he preferred metonymical vocabulary of space, scale and relation instead of vertical symbolism or metaphors.

In the course of the long poem, Maximus is shown to be involved with many contradictions, motions to different directions, and differing lines of reading, self-denial, multiple speakers and multiple historical documents, the poem finally ends with dissolution of the line and of the text. What are left are only fragments of crossing lines. The process of dissolution goes on throughout the poem, it is exemplified for example by the open ended parentheses, but it reaches its climax in the last part of the book. The last word of the poem is "myself", that is all there is left, which is where it started.

Where do we end up after this short look at this single though long poem, when keeping in mind Olson's maxim that "form is never more than the extension of the content"? The poem may be read as a critique of contemporary culture and it obviously has some archaistic elements as well, and surely it carries in itself many formal elements of epic poetry.

Perhaps the key is in what Walter Benjamin says concerning cinema: "With the close-up, space expands; with slow motion, movement is extended. The enlargement of a snapshot does not simply render more precise what in any case was visible, though unclear: it reveals entirely new structural formations of the subject. So, too, slow motion not only presents familiar qualities of movement but reveals in them entirely unknown ones"

To take it a bit further, Paul De Man has argued that what is in fact unreadable in text which makes it readable; that breaking the code actually is what one reads in the act of reading and other parts are taken as obvious. Hence, De Man supposes the antirepresentational in text to be its nodal point, to be its true presence. What *Maximus Poems* is about, is not exactly breaking the code but rewriting it, emulating, by creating a poetical montage. It thus opens up numerous possibilities to the rereading of American history, and via that, also opens up a field for new interpretations of the past; creating new layers upon it and effacing some of it. It is about making anew, creating a new perspective in given frames, emulating. One could also call it a certain kind of palimpsest.

Don Byrd, contrasting Olson to Pound writes that

For Olson there is no authority which guarantees a final release from involvement in time and space; there is no prospect of arriving at perfected unity; there is no transcendent order which will make itself manifest. Even in Olson's earliest poetry, the unity and stability which appears is the present. The poem is an instrument by which one attempts to overcome the tendency of life to settle down into ever repeating sets of habits. 195

Order is always in the making, like the form of language is only an illusion made in the parole. Habit, which is like Pound's tradition, can also be seen as fascist, totalitarian, as Roland Barthes comments. Poetry interrupts that, makes

¹⁹⁴ de Man 1982, 245.

¹⁹⁵ Byrd 1980, 6.

new, not mimesis. Poetry is thus the caesura of power, interruption of discourse, historical and/or political.

Olson writes that "any image around which any people concentrate and commit themselves is a usable one just because it is theirs... truth is never more than its own action" 196. But that is why one must "hold the mirror up to authority"197

Olson's politician is an artisan who creates things not based on the transcendental ideal but on immanent topography. His Gloucester is also a model of local politics based on topography and the form in Maximus Poems is analogical to the ideas it proposes about politics. The Poem is the enactment of Olson's cultural revolution. This practicality of his is underlined by his rejection of poetics, for the "new primacy of art as function and as methodology the determinant of form. For it suddenly shows itself as intensely interesting tool not of society, but of communication (communication, which is the will of the forms of any arts)"198. Poetry is thus ultimately participatory or, as he wrote, "transmission of energy"; not reflection upon but engagement with.

Olson connects poetry with morality, not with ethics: in a 1952 letter to Cid Corman, Olson explains that "I am more and more persuaded that the revolution I am responsible for is this one, of the identity of a person and his expression (that these are not separable) - and that this is why art is only morality" 199. Poetry for Olson is less like sculpture or painting, which are spectatorial and thus passive, and more like participatory theatre; and the obscurity of his poetry is about to lead to enactment because when requiring interpretation, the reader becomes involved in the poem's ongoing energy and its hermeneutic circle. Separation between actor and audience disappears.²⁰⁰ From the point of referentiality, the poem is an open field, reference is not inside the poem and its language but directed outside; thus Olson's poetry is open in two senses: as a relation between the audience and the author; and as a relation between language and the world. For Olson the poem is thus nonmimetic but also still expressive.

Language is a method to oppose mimesis as understood getting stuck with what is limited by objects: "It isn't necessarily that the letter or the word in itself has power, but that until man has put the word or the letter onto the thing that he has no means to use the power, that the power without the language stays circumscribed in the object".201

When willing to overcome the transcendental, eternal time concept of earlier poets, Olson goes to the other extreme of no-time: that of the present, which for him equals space. The present is shown in a reference to the labyrinth

¹⁹⁶ Hallberg 1978, 20.

Olson 1997d, 102. 197

Quoted in Hallberg 1978, 31. Originally from University of Hartford, Storrs, Olson collections, unpublished essay called "The Necessary Propositions". Italics mine, 198 parentheses by Olson. Olson 1969, 102.

¹⁹⁹

²⁰⁰ Hallberg 1978, 32.

Quoted in Hallberg 1978, 34, originally from Olson's unpublished essay "Projective Verse II".

in the first Letter of Maximus, emphasising the action and motion in limited but endless space. Here the dance is metaphorizing the present condition of which man has to become. Bodily movement in space and time is the dance.

For Olson, as one may observe from his presentations in *Muthologos*, the republic of letters is actually analogical to the republic of politics, of citizens: each poet creates their own representation of reality, which are then contested at the market of readers. The practice of writing, as the practice of politics is then seen as shaping one's own vision based on perception and grasp of the present situation, and creating the basis for going forward, to let the past be the past.

7 THE THIRD DIMENSION

The seeds of progress from Olson's poetry to new dimensions were already sown at its start. The new generation, the language poets, celebrated some parts of Olson's poetry, especially the first part of Maximus, but saw that he became caught in the egocentrism he wanted to dispose of.²⁰² The language poets did what Olson had done to Pound years earlier: They took Olson's failures as an opening to a new direction.

After the first 23 letters of Maximus, Olson thought he was in trouble. He could not follow the ideas he presented in "Projective Verse", but got more embedded in the ideas Pound had represented and, while using historical material and sometimes copying old documents in verbatim, his work started to look like new version of Pound's Cantos and moved away from the perception of the objects to their interpretation as parts of a system of events. Olson made a self-critical note about first poems in his own copy of the book:

watch 23 r (+ check over 11-22) to make sure the clear stain of polis is on anything...

polis as such stopping expressing itself as 'eyes' or whatever 'message' + started coming out of its ears (or like a crack across the mouth instead²⁰³

When Olson started to stress the importance of the "eye" in his poems, they lost the kinetic energy he wanted to follow in his "Projective Verse". The loss of energy had its own effects on the content. His polis stayed in a static situation, history was no more "a verb" but an object of inquiry. The idea of "making it a

Quoted in Christensen 1979, 135.

On the critique by language poets concerning the Maximus Poems, see for example Steve McCaffery (2001): "Charles Olson's Art of Language"; Charles Bernstein (2001a): "Undone Business"; and Bob Perelman (1996): The Marginalization of Poetry: Language Writing and Literary History. 202

new" collapsed into a nostalgic vision of the lost world, reminiscent of Pound's lament of "lost city of Dioce" in his *Pisan Cantos*. The paradox is that Olson too enmeshed in his own politics and, instead of continuing his "cultural revolution" in language by going by language, he started to nitpick the impasses of Gloucester's local politics. Scope of his vision shifted from "RE-BASING" the political to the personal politics of a citizen.²⁰⁴

It can be argued that Olson's projections added a new dimension to his egocentric style of writing. There no longer was the single unifying factor of the author that held the work together, even the image as the essential component of the work was gone. Olson set aside the ego by multiplying it. And the static image started to move in the Olson's kinetic fields. All these elements were derived from "weak spots" in Pound's writing, of lapses in his egocentric imagism. Olson saw an important aspect in Pound's lapses, it was a chance to develop a new methodology that would put emphasis on the poetry as a medium and acknowledge the factor of materiality of sign as the starting point of a poem. Poetry is a process, which happens between language and its user, and language should not be readily consumed. Language is not just an innocent carrier of a message, but the essence of the poem that creates a projection inside the poem and to the world.

Many of the elements Olson proposed are present in language writing. For the language poets, it is essential to think of writing as a process, and not to think of text as a commodity but as a relationship between text and reader. The openness of the text, seeing the text as a field instead of an object is also very relevant idea for them. For example, Bruce Andrews sees the post-modern idea of surface, a horizontal axis, as essential to language poetry:

The vertical axis (downwards, as a ladder tempting us) need not structure the reading – for it does not structure the text. That is what I would mean by calling it non-referentially organized writing, as a subset of language-centered writing. Horizontally organized principles, without an insistent (that is to say, imposed) depth. Secret meaning is not a hidden layer, but a hidden organization of the surface. Not latent, but quite handsomely manifest.

Meaning is not produced *by* the sign, but by the contexts we bring to the potentials of language – not enforced by a vertical elevator, the mark of the double, the vacation. The impulse toward excavation, toward contextual explanation, can be put in the background – for such a hollowing out the lower depths, of labyrinthine caves of signification, goes on within the gaps. All light, all in broad daylight: bring your own context. Radiant surfaces; myth.²⁰⁵

205 Andrews 1984, 33. Italics by Andrews.

These two dimensions, the profoundly political aspect of his poetry as an exploration of language, and its politics as a reaction or antithesis of current politics, are what separate two schools of Olson's followers: on one hand those stressing the active politics in his vision of polis, like Amiri Baraka, who stress that poetry is in itself a part of politics, and has direct political effects; and on the other hand those from the school of language poets who grasped Olson's idea of textual revolution and stressed that poetry was only the beginning of politics. Olson seems to have both aspects in his Maximus: poetry as politics and poetry as political.

Charles Bernstein also stressed the surface, the field, as a key element of poetry. No direction should be given by some preconceived scheme, because "any prior principle of composition violates the priority I want give to the inherence of surface, to the total necessity in the durational space of the poem for every moment to *count*" ²⁰⁶. This principle of composition could be seen as parallel to what Olson saw as his biggest failures in his *Maximus Poems*, his inability "to make sure the clear stain of polis is on anything", and that the static "eye" as a vertical element has become too prevalent over the kinetics of breath as a horizontal element.

Language as medium is the most important aspect in language writing. Language poets agree with Olson, and partly with Pound also, it is not the content itself that is the most interesting aspect of political poetry, but what is special to the poetry is its method. Bruce Andrews has summarized it as follows:

[T]his is the reflexivity we should be on the look-out for – social kind, that comes through *method* (of writing, of reading) – not (just) `content'. Method as prescription – posing problems, eliciting reading. Nothing passes unalarmed. Limits aren't located until they are pushed. Rewriting the social body – as a body to body transaction: to write *into operation* a `reading body` which is more & more self-avowedly social. Lay bare the device, spurn the facts as not self-evident. A V-effect, to combat the obvious; to stand out = to rebel; counter-embodiment, with our "paper bullets of the brain". All this points to look at language as medium – in two respects: first, as sign system; second, as discourse or ideology. Concentric circles, one inside the other. In both cases, though, the same concern: stop repressing the active construction, the *making* of meaning, the *making* of sense – social sense.²⁰⁷

Andrews' lists problems inherent in current writing: "The usual assumption about unmediated communication, giving 'voice' to 'individual' experience', the transparency of the medium (language), the instrumentalizing of language, pluralism [.]"²⁰⁸

But there was a third dimension as well, a new axis, which both Pound and Olson hinted at but which they never elaborated profoundly. The third dimension is the materiality of the sign.

Pound was interested in Chinese ideograms, and Olson was fascinated by the Mayan hieroglyphs. Concerning glyphs, Olson wrote that

[A] glyph is a design or composition which stands in its own space and exists – whether cut in stone or written by brush – both by the act of the plastic imagination which led to its invention in the first place and by the act of its presentation in any given case since. Both involved – I shall try to show – a graphic discipline of the highest order... Simultaneously, the art is "language" because each of these glyphs has meanings arbitrarily assigned to it, denotations and connotations.²⁰⁹

Olson was interested in how image and sign became a material unity that is not outside the physical world but an act in between the physical and the virtual,

²⁰⁶ Bernstein 2001, 38.

²⁰⁷ Andrews 1998, 24.

²⁰⁸ Ibid. 23.

²⁰⁹ Quoted in McCaffery 2001, 55.

but never actually developed this idea extensively. For Olson, words did play on a field against each other, creating kinetics of the text through juxtaposition and other means, a poem must "be a high energy-construct and, at all points, an energy-discharge"²¹⁰. But language poetry added "hyper-level" to this.²¹¹ As the referent cannot be controlled, words play also at the virtual level, in the mind of the reader, creating new connections and disconnections.

According to Charles Bernstein, Olson became too entangled with his ideas of place and breath so that textual revolution was halted: "Olson's overly literal insistence on breath and place too often distracts from the enactment of line and location as facts primarily of text", and his heroism turns into "a will to dominate language." For Bernstein, the most important aspect of the *Maximus Poems* was its insistence on counter-hegemony, which he sees as political as well as poetical:

The significance of Olson's alternative to the homogenizing, totalizing rhetoric of conventional literary practice is as much political as aesthetic. Olson attempted to create a work that would be as all-encompassing as that projected by the rhetoric of rationalism – a language, as Don Byrd puts it, 'inside which life can be conducted'. Both the passionate language of 'Letter 3' and the formal strategies of The Poems by Maximus are infused with this attempt to counter-hegemony (that is, full-scale alternative to the dominance of the ideologies of rationalism, stasis, etc.). But it may be that the epic demands of such counter-hegemony led Olson away from a strategy of maximal textual heterogeneity in order to hold onto the unity of the heroic conceit and unity of Maximus's historical and geographical – thematic – concerns.²¹³

What Olson's counter-hegemonical projects lacks in its heroic seriousness, is where Bernstein finds his third dimension. According to Bernstein, Olsons's "phallocentric syntax [--] values the declarative more than the convoluted, grandiosity more than humor, assurance more than confusion"²¹⁴. In his own poetry, Bernstein stresses these elements that direct the attention to hyperlevel, to the level where meaning is not given but ambiguous, and where the reader is a participant in the process of meaning production. Opening up the hegemonic discourse is of the essence, and the aim is not to create a counter-discourse but leaves it open and does not force the reader to some predetermined scheme.

The problems of fighting hegemonic discourses became especially evident after 9/11. The language poets, even though in essence they are a movement which stresses the political aspect of poetry, remain outside the movement of "Poets Against the War". The case of Charles Bernstein reveals that their commitment to the ideas of language poetry is also a hindrance against direct participation and in this they more or less followed what Olson saw as his

²¹⁰ Olson 1997c, 240.

In an early essay by Charles Bernstein, this "hyper-level", "hypertext", is presented as an addition to what Olson did in his work. See Bernstein 2001...

²¹² Bernstein 2001a, 329.

²¹³ Ibid. 331.

²¹⁴ Ibid. 331. Barrett Watten has presented similar analysis in his Total Syntax, arguing that early Olson still had the idea of polyvocality, especially in his "Kingfishers", but in Maximus Poems declaratory tones could not veil the effect that it was Olson speaking throughout the whole poem.

failure: to not follow one's poetical ideas and to give too much importance to current politics hinders one from continuing the cultural revolution, the "true change" which poetry can achieve.

8 WAITING FOR THE BARBARIANS – AMERICAN POLITICAL POETRY AFTER 9/11

Poetry and crises in society seem to have an intimate connection. Three major events, the Civil War, the Holocaust and 9/11 loom large in the American poetical landscape. Wars that have affected the United States have often been turning points in poetry.

As Simon Featherstone ²¹⁵ states, war poetry "seems to insist on the closeness of writing to often appalling personal experience", and is least open to any kind of literary intrusion. Often war poetry has been considered as a special, isolated case of literary history. He points out that when reading war poetry alongside with literary and theoretical ideas of the time of its writing, one may notice war poetry draws from the same resources as did peace time poetry, even though impulse for writing was the extremity of the experience it transformed to poetry. The development of modernism went hand in hand with the experience of the First World War. Often poetry turns into metapoetry, questioning the meaning and importance of poetry, its relevance for the situation at hand.

Featherstone's focus is on poetry of two World Wars. In American poetry war poetry emerged in greater magnitude during the Civil War. A large part of Whitman's poetry focuses on war or its aftermath. For him war was a great tragedy, but not outside his poetical scope and did not happen in isolation. His view on war was such that conflicts and disagreements should be dealt with in poetry and politics; he urged a move towards a "saner war of politics".

The First World War bought with it modernist experimental poetry, which was partly related to war experiences, or even glorifying it, as was the case with the futurists and especially Marinetti. The imagery of war was embedded in T.S. Eliot's *Waste Land*, and was based on his critique of war enthusiasm.

During the war, Eliot wrote that "We must learn to take poetry seriously," and "all this war enthusiasm" doesn't even take the war seriously. 216

The next watershed in poetry was WWII. Seen from a more general perspective, American poetry since early modernism had followed basically two different sets of tracks: on one hand there was emphasis on poetical experience and speech, intuition, and natural language; on the other hand was poetry of language and alienation effect, artificiality, and experimental language. Both seemed to be at an impasse after WWII, and new combinations emerged. Post-holocaust poetry may be seen as a synthesis of experimental language and inner vision. Poetry turned towards subjectivism. Subjective analysis of factual reality and its kaleidoscopic composition was a nouvelle vogue of the 1950's poetry.

Starting in the late 1950's, the US became increasingly involved in Vietnam and a "new generation" brought a turn towards public poetry especially among the so called beat poets. This was a poetry of speech and proclamation, and it in a sense re-politicized the poetry. For the beat poets, poetry was a place for public proclamations, criticism, and political judgment. As a reaction to beat poetry, what they saw as the naturalization of poetic language, a more nuanced version of avantgarde was born in the early the 1970's, this time taking its inspiration from European deconstructive thinkers and putting its attention on hegemonic discourses and language.

This turn is evident even in one of the Vietnam War poems, John Balaban's "After Our War" which asks after the effects of war in language, in aesthetics:

After the war [--] / will the ancient tales still tell us new truths? / Will the myriad world surrender new metaphor? / After our war, how will love speak?

According to H. Bruce Franklin, starting in full effect during the Vietnam war, war poetry seems "to erode the barriers between poetry as literature of the elite and poetry as relished by the masses". ²¹⁷ During times of crisis, poetry seems to be an appropriate medium to share ones experiences and give consolation. After 9/11 the world wide web gave an extra boost to sharing and writing poetry and made it accessible. A poetry boom may be one of the factors that puts the established poets to re-examine their writing, and especially in its relation to masses and politics.

One may notice that during the crises established poets, the poetical elite or academic, seems to go towards a "slower reading" of events. Poetry should be taken seriously, not in terms of the masses but in terms of poetry itself and what is specific to it as art form.

²¹⁶ Quoted in Simmers 2006. Online: http://greatwarfiction.wordpress.com/tseliots-letter-to-the-nation.

²¹⁷ H. Bruce Franklin, quoted in Wiest, Barbier and Robins 2009, 220.

8.1 Two caesuras

The whole play of history and power is disrupted by This event, but so, too, are the conditions of analysis, You have to take your time.

- Jean Baudrillard: The Spirit of Terrorism

Poetic responses reflect the more general ideas about poetry and politics in different poetry schools. Schools of American poetry have been trying to answer the challenge of earlier catastrophe, that of the holocaust as symbolized by Auschwitz, along the lines marked by Theodor Adorno, and those responses provide an interesting point of comparison. One may say that especially the American language poetry was partly developed around the postmodern analysis of the holocaust and the linguistic problems its representations occasioned. For them, 9/11 appeared as a challenging touchstone of the validity of their poetic and political ideas. Poetry was put to the test, they were challenged to apply their poetical ideas to the present situation and to make ad hoc political judgments.

Several postmodern writers saw the holocaust and its ultimate symbol, Auschwitz, as a *caesura* in modern western history. For Jean-François Lyotard it serves as a symbolic end of the (common) project of modernity²¹⁸ and as a first and the most important example for introducing his idea of différend, incommensurability, something that cannot yet be phrased and thus leaves as silent, waiting, and means the end of speculative in its Hegelian sense. Lacoue-Labarthe has called it a revelation of the essence of the west, the end of the western idea: "In fact God died at Auschwitz, in any case the God of the Greco-Christian West"²¹⁹. For Lacoue-Labarthe, Auschwitz is explicitly "the caesura of our times". It symbolizes the impasse resulting from regimes of terror, and because of those regimes, the impasse of the idea of modernity and its crucial ideologies of nationalism and human rights.

Seen from the perspective of the 21st century, the post-1945 era has been very much a post-Auschwitz era. Postmodern discourse, which set Auschwitz as a symbol of pure evil took its form during the 1960's. However, even earlier responses to the Nazi-terror emphasized the camps as an end of one ideology and stressed the need for a new kind of thinking.

It is clearly visible even from the earliest texts about the camps, from the first witness statements and memoirs, that the question of representation was acute: terror regimes took their actions so far beyond imagination, that new language was needed; and new language had already been created inside the camps, as Primo Levi proves: "We say 'hunger,' we say 'tiredness,' 'fear' and

²¹⁸ Lyotard 1988, 90.

²¹⁹ Lacoue-Labarthe 1990, 37.

'pain,' we say 'winter' and they are different things. They are free words, created and used by free men who lived in comfort and suffering in their homes"²²⁰. Giorgio Agamben has called this "the aporia of Auschwitz"²²¹, a reality so real that words escape their true meaning.

Reactions to the 2001 World Trade Center (hereafter WTC) terror act were very similar when compared to the reactions to Nazi terror, the holocaust occasionally served as a model for reactions. What was prevalent in many reactions was the visuality of the act. Words were hard to find so reaction was a silent gaze. 9/11 was described by Robert Kagan as a "the return of history", contrasting Francis Fukuyama's thesis about the end of history. Jean Baudrillard described it as an "absolute event"²²². Comparisons were also made to September 1st 1939 and Pearl Harbor. Afterwards there have been several interpretations about its meaning in history, and one constantly repeated phrase is it being a caesura in history, a conception criticized later by Jürgen Habermas²²³

The uniqueness of the event was quickly established. Comparisons were made to other later attacks, but also were they quickly objected, one should not make comparison. Recently one comparison has been made between 9/11 and the 2008 attacks in Mumbai, some called it "India's 9/11". The comparison itself, obviously, makes 9/11 a "benchmark" and already in that way unique. Amitav Ghosh, in a New York Times article denying the accuracy of the comparison, indicates that those attacks were not commensurable because 9/11 was something never seen in US history, whereas India had a long history of terrorism. ²²⁴

Ghosh's article sums up the metaphorization of 9/11 in public opinion: "As a metaphor "9/11" is invested not just with the memory of what happened in Manhattan and at the Pentagon in 2001, but also with the penumbra of emotions that surround the events: the feeling that "the world will never be the same," the notion that this was "the day the world woke up"" As with many other reactions, for Ghosh the most essential thing is not the attack itself but what followed.

8.2 Public poetry and 9/11

Poetic responses to 9/11 have provoked several articles about the public role of poetry. As has been noted, poems began to surface in public places and public forums right after the attack, and poetry most often took a form of lament or apocalypse. As an event that was visual but its reasons and effects not fully

²²⁰ Levi 1996, 123.

²²¹ Agamben 2005, 12.

²²² Baudrillard 2003, 4. 223 Borradori 2003, 27.

²²³ Borradori 2003, 27.224 Ghosh, 2008. Online:

http://www.nytimes.com/2008/12/03/opinion/03ghosh.html?pagewanted=all

comprehended, subjective and fragmentary forms of poetry superseded prose as the prime medium, particularly for community building, and social message in general. 225

The aftermath of the attack was the heyday of the public poetry, poetry was published in newspapers and new forms of media in an amount unseen since the 1960's; and reminiscent of the public poetry of the beat era, poetry slam, or public poetry reading happenings, were reawakened. Even the White House tried to take part in the new success of poetry by inviting poets to discuss poetry in a symposium called "Poetry and the American Voice". However, responses were manifold. Many poets celebrated a new wave of patriotism, others were more critical and pointed their criticism towards the Bush administration or even towards Western society as a whole.

For poetry, both events, the holocaust and 9/11, set an enormous challenge to what comes to representation, language and vocabulary. Adorno set Auschwitz as an ending point of one cultural epoch in his statement about the poetry after Auschwitz. For Charles Olson, Buchenwald represented an end but also a new start, he found an analogy between Buchenwald and Altamira. For Jerome Rothenberg, after Auschwitz there was only poetry.

Poets remarks about 9/11 hastily followed the pattern. In October 2001, Lawrence Ferlinghetti, who has seen both WWII and 9/11, declared that poetry should be classified "as B.S and A.S. – Before and After September 11". Charles Bernstein labeled his 12.9.2001 online-poem as "Today is the next day of the rest of your life". For Amiri Baraka 9/11 "signifies the end of "Weimar 2""²²⁶.

One comparison between 9/11 and the holocaust was made by Galway Kinnell. His poem "When the Towers Fell" (2002) quotes extensively from a holocaust-poem, Paul Celan's "Todesfuga." Kinnell's poem, using now his own words, sets 9/11 into a long lineage of violence and terror: "This is not a comparison but a corollary, / not a likeness but a lineage / in the twentieth-century history of violent death".²²⁷

There are several obvious differences between the events and memory politics of the events. Reactions to 9/11 were similar to the reactions to Auschwitz, but reactions to the acts of 2001 were immediate, whereas it took years to shape the image of Auschwitz we have today. More importantly, Auschwitz was not visible at the time of the events, it became visible only after the war, and even then it was visible only via witnesses, of the actual place only ruins were left. 9/11 was followed in live broadcast via television by millions. Visuality, time and memory were themes also raised by the poets.

Soon after 9/11 the United States' Poet Laureate, Billy Collins stated that it is not poets role to give direct, collective response to events, but stressed poetry's inwardness:

²²⁵ Alkalay-Gut 2005, 257.

²²⁶ Ferlinghetti, quoted in Alkalay-Gut 2005, 257; Charles Bernstein 2006, 20; Amiri Baraka 2003, 51.

²²⁷ Kinnell 2002.

In the aftermath of the catastrophe of Sept. 11, which was nothing less than a psychic invasion of the United States, many people I know turned intuitively to poetry as a source of sanity and perhaps even consolation. Poetry has always accommodated loss and keening; it may be said to be the original grief counseling center. But American poets will have a hard time if they attempt a direct response to these events, because poetry by its nature moves us inward, not outward to the public and the collective

A poem about mushrooms or about a walk with the dog is a more eloquent response to Sept. 11 than a poem that announces that wholesale murder is a bad thing.²²⁸

As the attacks were seen by millions of people all around the world, the line between a collective and an intimate experience became blurred, in a sense everyone in the world was there. Collins puts poetry in its traditional role in non-political sphere, but as a source of consolation.

Poet Alicia Ostriker, like Collins, saw the poets task not in direct response, but also saw in it political potential:

The writer's task in times of trouble is, I believe, first of all not therapeutic but diagnostic. For we can't be healed if we do not know what our sickness is. The task is clarity. In the present time it is very hard to know how to respond to the terrorism that has attacked us, which is at once so horrible and such a mirror of the terror which we as a nation have unleashed against others—in our ignorance and pride.²²⁹

As is evident on the basis of Ostriker's lines, there was a need for slower responses and reactions that also analysed "us" instead of just blaming "them", the attackers. There surely were many poets addressing the questions Ostriker raised, from openly political to more nuanced critique of language.

8.3 New barbarism

"To write poetry after Auschwitz is an act of barbarism" - Adorno (1949)

Several holocaust poets have emphasized the death of poetic and lyric language, the death of metaphor, and the death of meaning. As a solution, they have turned to plain facts. This is how, as one of the firsts, Charles Olson saw the case with Buchenwald: "It is not obscure. We are the new born, and there are no flowers. / Document means there are no flowers / and no parenthesis." ²³⁰ The realm of facts was supposed to be the only escape from Buchenwald, compared to Altamira cave in Olson's poem. Imagination was not enough for comprehending the meaning of the holocaust, so the poet becomes a reporter.

²²⁸ Collins 2001. Online:

http://www.usatoday.com/news/opinion/2001-09-25-ncguest1.htm.

²²⁹ Ostriker 2001, online: http://itsaboutimewriters.homestead.com/ostrikerletter.html

²³⁰ Olson 1997, 46.

In Germany, the documentary style was taken to its extreme by Peter Weiss, and some years later in America by Charles Reznikoff. They both used only the words of others, derived from the post-war court statements. The only room left for the writer was the selection from the raw material. Jerome Rothenberg had a similar approach, although in a more nuanced manner. He derived material from witnesses, from the diaries and songs of locals. What Rothenberg seeks is the poetry of the dead, of the silent victims. Therefore he penetrates the landscapes, the mass graves, the ugliness of all that misery. His poems are echoes from the graves. The most the poet can do is to record the whispers. Poetry is in the scraps of language, in the faded memories.

Seen from a more general perspective, since early modernism, American poetry had followed basically two different sets of tracks: on one hand there was emphasis on poetical experience and speech, intuition, and natural language; on the other hand was poetry of language and alienation, artificiality, and experimental language. Both seemed to be at an impasse after WWII, and new combinations emerged. Post-holocaust poetry may be seen as a synthesis of experimental language and inner vision. Poetry turned towards subjectivism. Subjective analysis of factual reality and its kaleidoscopic composition was a nouvelle vogue of the 1950's poetry. War in Vietnam and "new generation" brought back, starting in the late 1950's, a turn towards public poetry especially among the so called beat poets, a poetry of speech and proclamation, and it in a sense re-politicized the poetry. For the new generation poetry was a place for public proclamations, criticism, and political judgment. As a reaction to this, what they saw as a naturalization of poetic language, a more nuanced version of avantgarde was born in the early 1970's, this time taking its inspiration from European deconstructive thinkers. Since then, the prevailing division has been between the torchbearers of beat poetry and the group of language poets.

From its beginning the so called language poetry was connected to the themes of the holocaust and especially to philosophical reactions to it. American poet Lyn Hejinian connects the development of language poetry to post-holocaust themes raised by Levinas and Derrida. To her, the holocaust meant a serious semantic crisis, and had to be faced by means of new critical analysis about the possibilities of creating meaning at the textual level. According to her analysis, Adorno's statement about the barbarism of poetry after Auschwitz could be interpreted two ways. First what happened in Auschwitz is and must remain, incomprehensible, and it is thus without "meaning"; it is not possible to create or discover meaning in the context of Auschwitz. "All possibilities for meaning have been suspended or crushed"²³¹.

However, Hejinian sees that Adorno's pronouncement may be read as an as a challenge and behest to write poetry. The word barbarism originally means something foreign such as "not speaking the same language" and such is precisely the task of poetry: "not to speak the same language as Auschwitz" ²³². The poet must assume the position of the barbarian and take a creative,

²³¹ Hejinian 2000, 325.

²³² Ibid. 326.

analytic, and often oppositional stance, to occupy and be occupied by foreignness, and by the barbarism of strangeness. Poetry thus creates a new chance, a new path and links for building and creating linguistic and imaginary spaces for encounters, for heterogeneous *polis*. In this way of thought, while stepping outside the dominant discourse and emphasising the arbitrariness of every linguistic position, every textual link is in a sense arbitrary and thus an opening for politicization.

For language poetry, instead of direct participation suggested by the beat poets, the political stance was not a direct opposition played on the field of politics but outside its realm, in an imaginary space finding new openings at the level of text. Their challenge was not to go into the politics, but to politicize the language itself. As the poets set themselves in to the political landscape as an explorer and chart its foundations, they become, as Schelling proclaims, "unacknowledged legislators of the world".

9 FACING 9/11: CHARLES BERNSTEIN

Charles Bernstein, a language poet since the 1970's saw the task of poetry in a similar manner as Hejinian, and for Bernstein the question and quest of poetry is to grasp the un-representable and to make it understandable: "poetry is a necessary way to register the unrepresentable loss of the Second War"²³³. His 9/11 poetry echoes these themes of meaning and representation.

Bernstein reacted to 9/11 very rapidly, he wrote several online poems about the attack the very same day it happened, and in a form of poetic diary pondered its effects for several days; his style is similar to a report. His poem is written from a witness position; Bernstein was present in Manhattan at the time of the attacks.

Bernstein's first reactions are based on the visual effects and emphasize the silence in front of the despair and chaos. Questions of representation and meaning take the forefront: "What I can't describe is reality [--] This could have not happened. This hasn't happened. / This is happening / It's 8:23 in New York"²³⁴. Bernstein does not represent but tries to capture the presence of the event. His "happening" comes close to the Lyotard's idea of an event as break in the linearity of history, a moment which defines before and after but can only be judged post-event. It is also notable that timing and placing are central to the poem; it is not universal but "here and now". The event is without structured meaning, which could only be recreated via perspective and linkage, through post-event conceptualisation.

The next day Bernstein ponders more on the visuality:

the image is greater than reality the image can't approach reality the reality has no image [--] our eyes are burning²³⁵.

²³³ Bernstein 1992, 217.

²³⁴ Bernstein 2006, 19.

²³⁵ Ibid. 22.

Space and perspective for creation of meaning disappears as the burning towers are merged with eyes, perceiving the subject becomes one with the event.

Paranoid feelings in Manhattan were present days after the attack, but Bernstein starts to decipher reactions, not the attack itself, on the very next day: "It's a bit ominous," a friend writes, 'the way the politicos are speaking about talking with one voice" / – I am just trying to get by talking with no voice"²³⁶.

The situation post-9/11 challenged Bernstein to reconsider his earlier statements about generalizations: "The violence of every generalization crushes the hopes for a democracy of thoughts" ²³⁷. Following his earlier ideas, he expressed an urgent need to dismantle the newly awaken flow of generalizations with their simplifying rhetoric of "us against them". "No voice" is one possible answer to this. However, in order to judge the event, one has suppress it, to conceptualize. Here is the ultimate paradox of decision and judgement: every generalization is violent to the event itself, but in order to judge, it is a necessity.

In a letter written on 22.11.01 which was also immediately published online and included in his 9/11 poems, Bernstein starts create distance from the immediate and emotional reactions and to change his witness positions towards the one of an analyst; he expresses the need to put the event into a perspective: "One has to fight ferociously with oneself to take the time our from 9-11 consciousness. But without taking break, there can't be any perspective." His 2006 book *Girly Man* is one attempt to answer to the paradoxes of non-representability and conceptualizations.

Bernstein's later poetic responses became a form of discourse analysis, he tried to dismantle the overwhelming and hegemonic, Manichean discourse of war. Reiterating his earlier ideas, the most genuine form of opposition is to fight against the exhaustion, sedimentation of language to empty phrases. By juxtaposing its own statements, the empty rhetoric of hegemonic discourses can be unveiled. There is politics also between black and white. Bernstein refuses to make his ultimate judgement, but opens the prevailing ones.

Girly Man is a step towards a nuanced analysis of war and terrorism. In Girly Man Bernstein explores a range of alternate paths to the with-us-oragainst-us rhetoric of the popular media as well as the anti-liberal tendencies of current politics. Liberal, "girly man", was doomed to disappear because liberals cannot fight. The title of the collection comes from Arnold Schwarzenegger's speech, given in 2004, in which he attacked liberals for their lack of the fighting spirit and honesty: "if they don't have the guts, I call them girlie men".²³⁹ Bernstein's response was this:

We girly men are not afraid Of uncertainty or reason or interdependence

²³⁶ Ibid. 21.

²³⁷ Bernstein 2002, 113.

²³⁸ Bernstein 2006, 31.

²³⁹ Schwarzenegger has used the phrase several times, first time already in 1988. Connotations have been just about the same in all statements.

We think before we fight, then think some more Proclaim our faith in listening, in art, in compromise. 240

Reading *Girly Man* Tim Peterson sees an important shift in Bernstein's position after 9/11: "He accomplishes this by shifting the target of critique. Rather than the earlier poetry in which a monologic consumer Self appeared as chief symptom of cultural malaise, Bernstein's more recent writing is a battle cry against the monologic implications of Unilateralism." ²⁴¹

At a reading for the anthology "Enough!" in 2003, Bernstein expanded his criticism towards the overall structure of political language:

"At these trying times we keep being hectored toward moral discourse, toward turning our work into digestible messages. This too is a casualty of the war machine, the undermining of the value of the projects of art, of the aesthetic... "Unilateralism" is not just the course the Executive branch is pursuing, with disastrous consequence, in foreign policy, but also the policy it pursues domestically, in its assault on our liberties, on the poor, and indeed on our aspirations for a democratic society."²⁴²

Bernstein's book takes this challenge seriously, and tries to find new paths out of simplistic "moral discourse". How it is possible to have a political position without "moral discourse" and direct, simplified communication?

To answer this, Bernstein goes back to the roots of American political poetry, starting from the problematics of subjectivism. Peterson summarizes the solution like this: "One answer is to celebrate one's own dividedness, emphasizing the parallels between provisionality, doubt, and dissent."

This answer is remarkably in unison with the ideas of Walt Whitman, who created his own version of dividedness and solution to the American paradox of *e pluribus unum* after the disaster of the Civil War, writing "my self I sing, yet utter the word democratic en-masse". The connection to Whitman is also obvious at the more general level, Bernstein's *Girly Man* has a strong pacifistic tendency and this links his text to Whitman's ideas about a "saner war of politics", where Whitman saw poetry as a continuation of politics, and as evasion of war.

Bernstein returns via Whitmanian contradictions to the writing, admits and celebrates contradictions, and expresses the physicality, or corporality, of the text: "Now I am getting weary of ideology and would like to give it up entirely but it seems the more I give it up the more it has me by the throat. I write so I can breathe." Hints such as this were visible in his immediate responses to 9/11, when he wrote about "burning eyes"; but even this subjectivism is not on firm ground. Holding oneself as a starting point of perceptions is the position with the most contradiction: "Don't ask me to be frank. I don't even know if I can be myself." 244

²⁴⁰ Bernstein 2006, 180.

²⁴¹ Peterson 2008.

²⁴² Bernstein's statement was later published online: http://www.arras.net/circulars/archives/000312.html

²⁴³ Bernstein 2006, 162.

²⁴⁴ Ibid. 162.

Bernstein re-examines subjectivism and extends that project to language itself: "Or let's say trying to re-imagine the possibilities of sentience through the material sentience of language." ²⁴⁵ This extension hints towards a phenomenological theory of perception. It was the ability to have perceptions and draw conclusions from them that first provoked Bernstein to analyse, even in his instant replies to 9/11 more deeply, so in this sense one may read the rest of his book as an attempt to decipher of his first reactions.

Whitman's position is a starting point for Bernstein. He charts the dead ends of Whitmanian style, one of the most central being Whitman's use of language as an unproblematic medium for communication. In his poem "Thank you for saying Thank you" Bernstein attacks the naïve conception of direct communication and natural language,

There are no new concepts, no theories, no ideas to confuse you. This poem has no intellectual pretensions. It is purely emotional. It fully expresses the feelings of the author: my feelings, the person speaking to you now.

It is all about communication. Heart to heart.²⁴⁶

The reader ought to challenge, interpret and open the text instead of placing it into a ready made chart, and Bernstein parodies the simplistic readings and writings: "A hundred / readers would each / read the poem / in an identical / manner & derive / the same message / from it" ²⁴⁷

This is also a parody of Bernstein's first reaction to 9/11 and a sarcastic urge towards "slower reading", towards a more analytical style. Bernstein also refers to this perspective in the aforementioned poetical reports from the days of the attack. Bernstein follows the formalistic paths while seeing the purpose of art as a prolonged perception:

The purpose of art is to impart the sensation of things as they are perceived and not as they are known. The technique of art is to make objects 'unfamiliar', to make forms difficult, to increase the difficulty and length of perception because the process of perception is an aesthetic end in itself and must be prolonged. Art is a way of experiencing the artfulness of an object; the object is not important. ²⁴⁸

²⁴⁵ Ibid. 162.

²⁴⁶ Ibid. 7.

²⁴⁷ Ibid. 8.

²⁴⁸ Shklovsky 1965, 12.

The poems in *Girly Man* most charged with polemical and political topics are often deliberately clumsy, "bad poetry" filled with a direct message, like the leading poem of the book "Ballad of the Girly Man". Even the title of the poem is ironic, a ballad being an archaistic genre. Through the collection Bernstein plays with a situation where moral certainty is connected to an incapability to form an (aesthetic) judgment. It is only those girly men who understand and stand uncertainties, but the war is not for them:

War is the extension of prose by other means.

War is never having to say you're sorry.

War is the logical outcome of moral certainty.

War is conflict resolution for the aesthetically challenged.

War is a slow boat to heaven and an express train to hell.

War is the first resort of scoundrels.

War is the legitimate right of the powerless to resist the violence of the powerful.

War is delusion just as peace is imaginary.²⁴⁹

The poem is full of clichés, paraphrasing for example Clausewitz, and at its drippiest moments even the movie Love Story, using its line "Love means never having to say you're sorry."

"War is the extension of prose" is, as a starting line, the key to the whole poem. Bernstein paraphrases his own words written in 2002: "Poetics is the continuation of poetry by other means. Just as poetry is the continuation of politics by other means"²⁵⁰. I see this as one of the most important statements when considering politics in Bernstein's poetry. Poetry continues politics, it is itself not politics, but its mission is in re-charting and reconsidering it. "Poetics" is one step further, towards the comprehensive analysis of language and its foundations.

Bernstein's *Girly Man* plays with multiple styles. Bernstein uses parody and irony to show how some forms based on natural language fail to really oppose the regime because they use the same metaphors and/or the same language as the holders of power. Behind that use lies an assumption of a progressivity of certain forms, or a reactionary nature of others. Despite his play with styles and genres, Bernstein supposes a non-rhetorical connection between content and form, the connection is deeper, organic.

In his *A Poetics* Bernstein affirms this, new forms have more political and poetical value: "I care most for poetry as dissent, including formal dissent" 251. A poet cannot rely on the forms of the past but must "invent new tools and forms

²⁴⁹ Bernstein 2006, 149.

²⁵⁰ Bernstein 2002, 160. Italics by Bernstein.

²⁵¹ Ibid. 2.

that begin to meet the challenges of the ever-changing present"²⁵². Progressivity is thus an issue of "new tools", not new ideas or new configuration of the issues at hand. The implication is that these new tools can penetrate deeper to the hegemonic discourses, and in this his ideas are in unison with most of the writers defending the special nature of poetry in society. Specifically American is the obsession with the "new".

Basically Bernstein shares Plato's the suspicion of natural language, language that stems from intuition. Language based on non-reflective intuition hides the ideological assumption behind it, and it also hides the process from the premises to the conclusion, and is thus non-repeatable "truth" which one can only accept or reject. An open, democratic form of poetry discloses that naturalized language and shows the structure of discourse; shows how language works and deceives. However, it is not purely negative: unlocking the discourse shows its failures but also its possibilities, and also stops the sedimentation of language to ever-repeating patterns. From the political perspective it is interesting that Bernstein also sees a chance for compromise, which has been condemned as morally inferior by schwartzeneggers.

9.1 Facing 9/11: Amiri Baraka

Amiri Baraka has been among the most openly political poets in the USA since the 1960's. As a member of the Black Mountain College group of poets, and as a student of Charles Olson, Baraka joined the strand of poets of open form and speech. Baraka saw the speech as a progressive element in poetry, instead of the image-based compositions of politically reactionary high modernism, and a channel for newly awakened public poetry.

Baraka has been presenting positions of the civil rights movement since his early days and continues to struggle for more democratic society. One of his central themes has been reparations for the black and poor whites; the charge for the lacking reparations is the most central issue in his prose writing. According to Baraka, the promises given after the Civil War have not even yet been fulfilled.

The 9/11 poem Baraka is most well known for an enormous public reaction the poem created. It is a poem which challenged the orthodox responses to the attack. Baraka was accused of being an anti-Semite, because in his poem he hinted that Israel knew about the attack. Public condemnation resulted: after attempts to get Baraka resign from his position as a Poet Laureate of New Jersey failed, the title itself was abolished. Baraka's controversial poem was called "Somebody Blew Up America".

The controversial poem was dismissed due to five lines of his long poem, and unfortunately those are usually the only lines quoted. It is a provocation, and when taken out of the context, possibly a dangerous one:

²⁵² Ibid. 3.

Who knew the World Trade center was gonna get bombed who told 4000 Israeli workers at the Twin Towers to stay home that day why did Sharon stay away?²⁵³

The Anti-Defamation League (ADL), among others, read Baraka's poem as a manifestation of anti-semitism; strange enough when considering, for example, these lines: "Who put the Jews in ovens, / And who helped them do it / Who said "America First" ²⁵⁴. The ADL and others ignored the obvious distinction between the state of Israel and Jews as people. The poem's target is not Israel, not Jews, but wealthy conservative (white) America. One may also notice; it is not even black versus white but the whites of McCarthy, the KKK and Bush: Baraka asks also who killed blacklisted Dashiell Hammett, or Alliende, or Liebknecht.

Baraka's poem starts as an inquiry of simplistic and vague definitions surrounding the current discourse about the attack. There is always "they" who say this and that, and poem asks them to be more precise, "They say (who say? Who do the saying)" 255. The critical point is the identification of the enemies, which were easily labelled by the power holders as barbarians: "some terrorists // barbaric // A Rab" 256.

After the prologue, the poem continues for pages with a long series of questions, always asking "who". One has to notice the double meaning of "who", it could be read as an interrogative or relative pronoun, and Baraka gives the reader no hints which is appropriate, but leaves it open, it is both a question and accusation.

Whereas Bernstein dismantles the hegemonic discourse through parody and satire, Amiri Baraka creates his own opposite discourses or representations to contest the existing ones, Baraka's poem is based on juxtapositions.

Baraka puts 9/11 into a long chain of oppressive acts, for him 9/11 is part of a long narrative of white man's hegemony. 9/11 is not unique but comparable to almost anything, provocatively even for such things as Reichstags fire, holocaust, Armenian genocide or the crucifixion of Jesus. Lists are important for Baraka as naming things, naming is the starting point of opposition, and calling things as they are is what has been lacking, as demonstrated in his poem "In Town": "I seen something and you seen it too. You just cant / call its name"²⁵⁷. The poem is about an oppressed black man going through his life without knowing what the problem is, never asking why

²⁵³ Baraka 2003, 41.

²⁵⁴ Ibid. 48

Ibid. 42. In the online version of the poem the parenthesis has been left open making the poems references even more ambiguous. See www.amiribaraka.com
 Ibid. 41.

²⁵⁷ Ibid. 18. "Cant" without hyphenation in original. leaving the exact meaning ambivalent

but blaming the gods and destiny. The black man is a target and an object, never a subject, because he has no vocabulary to present ones subject position, and thus is the outsider in his own country and life. He has always to play the role of a scapegoat, as these lines in his poem "Jungle Jim flunks his screen test" suggest: "At the flickering light of skyscraper teeth on fire again, / and some peepas say / God did it. Was either him or somebody else colored." ²⁵⁸.

In Bakara's poem "Somebody Blew Up America" the litany of "who's" remind one of the innocent question posed by an Auschwitz inmate, who was according to Primo Levi given as an answer that "hier ist kein warum", "here is no why". In Baraka's poem there are only questions, asked in a loud voice. In contrast to sophisticated elegies where what is left are only silent images of mass death, and like most poems after 9/11, such as Bernstein's, which focus their attention on the images rather than words, Baraka shouts his demands for answers. It is obviously a sound poem, using its ever repeating "whos" like an owl, ending with an echoing sound: "WHO (+) who who / Whoooo and whoooooOOOOOOOooooOooo!"

Like Baraka's earlier poetry, his 9/11 poems play with musicality and sometimes refer to jazz, or other tunes as a basis of the poems' composition. In "Somebody Blew Up America" one may also notice his speech-like phrasings, he constantly uses dialects, vernacular remarks, and the language of the streets. The poem is obviously a public poem, made to be performed, and Baraka also has performed it several times. The rhythmical accusations or questions are even more effective when spoken out aloud.

Basically the poem is not about the answers but about asking, one should not accept "they" vs. "we" scheme without ever asking what lies behind it. "All night, all day if you listen, Like an Owl / Exploding in fire. We hear the questions rise / In terrible flame like the whistle of a crazy dog" ²⁵⁹.

Baraka's poem has obvious connection to the so called "truthers" –group, who say 9/11 was a set up, done by the government, or the Israelis, or by some other group, but not as the official version tells us. "Truthers" are frequently connected to the, deniers of the holocaust. Lyotard's *Différand* discusses the French version of revisionism, especially about Robert Faurisson. For Lyotard, denial of the holocaust is the extreme example of difference, there is such a wide gap between the systems that it never could possibly be bridged. But Baraka's poem asks so many question, includes so many hoaxes and misdeeds, including: the invention of Aids, the framing Rosenberg, killing the Kennedys, putting germs in the Indian's blankets; that they become irrelevant as statements, more important is to keep asking.

There is still another level where Baraka meets the group of deniers: the question of victims and victimizations. It has been a common assertion among the holocaust deniers that the holocaust was hoax developed to put the Germans into the status of perpetrators and hence evil, and Jews in the position of the victims, the good ones, in order to raise the Jews above the criticism and

²⁵⁸ Ibid. 25.

²⁵⁹ Ibid. 50.

also to get benefits from that position by raising them to a position of moral superiority. It is quite obvious that Baraka attacks this moral position which was created in the USA after the 9/11 attack. Baraka's position has its roots in the 1960's, when especially among some of the leaders of Black nationalism Jews were seen as claiming the status of the only real victims, and thus leaving the Black movement in its shadow.

Baraka also goes along the lines of classical public and political poetry, which is characterized, according to Brian McHale²⁶⁰, by a direct and simplified message. Classical public and political poetry speaks from the specific subject position of the oppressed ones, and inscribes itself to a larger historical metanarrative. Baraka uses simplistic catch phrases of political struggle, like "help unite and liberate oppressed people," "will struggle and be free".

In the 1960's Baraka joined the ranks of the Black nationalism and promulgated separatism but since the 1980's has emphasized his Americanness and turned his attention towards reconciliation and reparation, although he still advocates radical reforms and litigation. This radical compromise is also at the core of his 9/11 reactions: "We want to be paid, [--] for all / the killings the fraud, the / lynchings, the missing justice" 261, "all these are suits, / specific litigation, as / represent we be like we, for / reparations for damages paid / to the Afro-American nation." 262, "that's what / my we is askin" 263. This is the context in which his 9/11 poems should be read. His poems are part of his political fight, and poetry is a rhetorical device to achieve those goals, or to at least put them back on the political agenda.

9.2 Two Barbarians

Both Bernstein and Baraka use parataxis as their style, they juxtapose phrases and sentences without any clear connection. After reading both poetic works more closely than just by phrasing the lines which made the news, they seem to be quite challenging reading and to ask more than they answer. Lexical research is left to the reader to construct whatever the reader wishes from the poem. This style, it may be noted, has been very often used in the holocaust poetry; one seeks to visualise or to listen to the event and leave aside the intrusion of the writers position, ending very often on a fragmentary or eclectic style like in Celan. Parataxis, as more "democratic" than "imperialistic metonymy", seems to be a master trope of political poetry.

The problem with the "Poets Against the War" which was born in 2003, and other similar movements, is that they are bound up using the dominant discourse. *Girly Man* is a protest and dispute against this; it consciously takes a position of a supposed and condemned weaker part in which active speech

²⁶⁰ McHale 2004, 167.

²⁶¹ Baraka 2003, 35.

²⁶² Ibid. 36.

²⁶³ Ibid. 37.

protest is replaced by nuanced opposition of silent and structural protest. Baraka's position seems to take as given the division between hawks and pigeons, while Bernstein steps outside this constellation. Both share the idea of poetry as an inquiry and analysis of hegemonic languages and, as politics is basically a linguistic act, the new politics needs new language to be implemented. The difference between the two positions is that Baraka's position does not rule out *apriori* political engagements.

Paradoxically, it is Bernstein who finally ends up elevating the 9/11 and Iraq into a sublime symbol, for him it is the question of Lyotardian *différend*, beyond speculative thinking, but a still a question and quest for a new speculative opening. For Baraka it is just politics among other issues and as open to political judgement as any other event, and part of his project of reparations. To use Lyotard's terminology, Baraka sees the event as a question of litigation, as presently political politics, while for Bernstein it is only possibly political and only possibly in the sphere of judgment. For Baraka, with his underlying position as a speaker for the oppressed, the central issue is the difference between the oppressed and oppressor, which could be resolved via litigation; for Bernstein the way is also open for compromise, but it is more like an endless compromise or an ever continuing analysis and dismantling, raising always the new points of difference to solve.

The most peculiar thing in the reactions to 9/11 has been that the most openly political strand of poetry, language poetry, has refused to join in the poets' movements against the war. In a sense there is nothing strange about this; the cautious attitude stems directly from their philosophy of language. Due to Bernstein's commitment to the philosophical genre of seeking and analysing the differend instead of making any final judgements, he refuses to judge or to give a final meaning to the "event" and in a sense thus also refuses to "make politics". Closure in a sense of judgement and taking political stance would for him mean totalitarianism. Any judgement, any politicking would mean injustice to victims.

10 CONCLUDING REMARKS

This study started from an observation that in American poetry there is still a division between the poetics of expression starting from poet, and poetry that starts from language, and this division also reflects differences in respect of their political engagement. This division between speech poetry and language poetry leads to differing politics as well, which was my initial hypothesis when I began studying the poetry of Charles Olson. In Olson's poetry, as I saw it, this division was unsolved, as his poetry seemed to include both aspects of poetry. From this observation I expanded my research to include four leading figures of American poetry, even though Olson is still perhaps the dominating figure, and saw here a circulation from speech to language and vice versa, depending on the era and its demands.

Concerning language and its relation to politics, one essential question is how poets move from questions of method and creation to the ideas on politics and their role as political poets. On the basis of this study, it seems that ideas about language and poetics go hand in hand, and it is thus difficult to see which came first and how this shifting between spheres works. Certain analogies or parallels are possible to ascertain: in language poetry, the idea about language as system and web reflects the idea about politics as power relations and hegemonic structures; in speech poetry the idea of man as the center of poetry is mirrored in the ideas of politics an action within a republican framework. It is of course possible to use different styles and genres on a purely rhetorical basis, but that seems not to be the case for the poets under scrutiny in this research.

From an historical perspective, I saw that there has been demand for poetical renewal and a quest for new language particularly after great upheavals and crises in society. In American history that coincides with the poetical works I have analyzed, such watersheds have been Civil War, two World Wars, the Vietnam War, and 9/11. The Great Depression also coincides with the work of Ezra Pound.

For the first poet of my study, Walt Whitman, the essential problem as a writer and as politician lies in the problematic of identity and difference. Even if he celebrates the multiplicity of reality and plurality of the United States, he

seems to seek after a collecting figure that could, despite inner dividedness, melt all these aspects to an aesthetic unity.

Although he occasionally sees Lincoln as a collective figure, Whitman uses fiction and poetic language to achieve this; through it he creates a model that exemplifies the "plurality in unity". This dividedness and struggle to overcome it is manifest in his "root metaphor", the United States. As a concept referring to the reality of plurality, it shifts to the sphere of fiction after the Civil War as it ceases to be plural and becomes singular, from "are" to "is". The states "are" plural only in the name, but the United States "is" the collective metaphor for the unity of a nation.

In accord with development from plurality and contestation towards unity and unanimity, Whitman's poet-politician turns from agitator-fighter to a didactic and educator. Alongside this development, Whitman increasingly turns his attention towards nature and its processes. Language, and the nation, became natural entities as the battle had ceased.

Ezra Pound turns the fictional unity of the States to his own unifying vision of circulation. Even though Pound stresses action and the mimetic relation to reality in his poetical manifestos, preferring things over words, his political ideas seem to drive him more and more towards the opposite: his distaste for representational democracy, authoritative politics, and support for theories of monetary circulation on the basis of money without interest, turn to poetry that is supported by non-referential signs, authoritarian selection, and signifiers that refer only to other signifiers in a language play that turns constantly towards itself as source of confirmation. Only in his last Cantos, when he lets language loose, is authority discharged and language takes its natural path.

The third poet analyzed was Charles Olson, the poet of the Gloucester polis, who in his work tried to correct mistakes he saw Pound making. In Olson's poetry, we are faced with the peculiar vocabulary of city-planning, fishing industry, local politics, and navigation. Olson's metaphorical network, or root metaphors, center on the concepts of "space" and "movement"; Olson's figures move on an open field, in space that is created in mans encounter with it, but which also makes man as its reflection. His epic poem is created at this level of root metaphor, and, movement and space is dispersed into the whole poem as its supporting structure. These aspects of movement and space are present also in his methodological writings, thus creating all-encompassing meta-level of his writing. Of the poets in this work, Olson is also the only one to fully develop typography as part of the movement of his poem; the typewriter is an extension of expression with the meandering lines accentuating the kinetics of poems and also forcing reader's eyes to wander around page as the poem proceeds. Even though Olson uses documentary material and a setting in Gloucester as its starting point, the openness of his text also includes fictional elements; author selects, cuts, inverts, juxtaposes, and, in the end it creates his own reality that is set loose from the reality of the outside world.

This study has extensively discussed language poetry and its ideas about the politics of referent. The language poets critique of earlier writers and schools focuses on the primacy of language instead of speaking subject, that language, before being a process or event, is a system. To this effect they draw heavily on the European structuralist and post-structuralist philosophy. Their first target of criticism was poetry based on expression and speech.

As expressivist poetry starts from the subject, the physicality of writer, it is unquestionable that the "world of text" is already directed outside of the text, towards reality that is projected through the writing subject, the subject that already is within political sphere. However, as writing is itself a political activity, praxis, the element of fiction, virtuality and possibilities it opens to the political interpretations, tends to be left aside. Because of these limitations, expressivist poetry tends to stay within given vocabulary and given frames for political activity, it does not go as far in the politicization of language as could be possible.

Focusing on language and its referent, language poetry and its politics of the referent seemed to provide an alternative to speech poets' "naturalization of language". In chapter 2 I discussed some problems related to this approach. More poignant problems became apparent when putting focus on their poetical works, that is, on how language poets succeed in the practice of their poetical ideas.

In Ricoeur's terminology, as a diagnosis of political language, language poetry aims at the explanation and disclosure of new possibilities in language. It is up to the reader to decide whether this has direct political impact, and the shift from explanation to understanding is not clearly elaborated. This renders language poetry as impotent as political text. However, as has been presented throughout this study, to put language poets strictly in the camp of "systematists" is an over-statement and such uncompromising positions where speech is discarded entirely as basis of poetry were more prevalent at the early stage of the language poetry movement in 1970's.

Especially Charles Bernstein has since moved to a more mediating position. This is, as I see it, partly due to the problems that system-thinking causes to possibilities of acting politically. It has been one of the paradoxes of language poetry that despite stressing the politicality of their poetry they have remained outside the major political demonstrations of poets, especially when it comes to the "Poets Against War" –movement.

As is manifest in Bernstein's *Girly Man*, language poetry does not escape, and in the end does not even seek to escape, the political reality and political activity. Ricoeur's duality of reference, split reference, is there at work: even though basically fictional text, *Girly Man* is still in dialogue with realities of the present. The language it plays with in an ironic tone is already given, even though during the writing process it is fragmented and deconstructed. His machinery does not work on language alone.

I have been building a bridge from speech poetry to language poetry, and this bridging is especially present in the cases of Charles Olson and Charles Bernstein. One could say their projects of anti-totalitarianisms are two sides of the same coin: totalitarianism lies in the hegemonic discourses, and for Olson getting rid of it starts from a man naked to language, as an expressive entity that starts from breathing, whereas for language poetry dissolving this totalitarian language and opening every particle of it is the starting point. Both aim at the same target but from different perspectives. The solutions provided for battling totalitarianism are time-bound; for Olson the problem was the closure of modernism that left the individual outside and thus subjected individual to the system, but for the language poet it was exactly opposite: hegemonic discourses worked behind the celebrated ego of the subject without him/her being aware of it. Language can be politicized starting from man, his experience of language, but also from language itself. Speech poetry and language poetry are thus at the same axis, moving to politization and redescription from opposite directions, one from existential position, the other from epistemological.

11 PS: "POST-LANGUAGE POETRY": WHAT NEXT?

In American poetry the division between language-oriented poetry and speech poetry has prevailed to some extent for last 100 years, or even more. The post-language poetry, a vaguely defined group that got its start in the 1990's, has been trying to break this dichotomy. In order to bring the threads together, this last section evaluates the importance and achievement of their poetical progress, in order to illuminate the possible futures for American political poetry, and also in order to summarize the arguments presented in this work.

As was shown in chapters on 9/11 poetry, expectations for a major poetical change were high in the aftermath of the attacks. However, as the language poetry is already 40 years old movement, expectations for a new movement, new style formed even before 9/11. For example, in 1998 Marjorie Perloff outlined some possible new paths for "post-language poetry":

What can we expect of American poetry as we come to the end of the century? Judging from the poems here, we can anticipate (1) a return to narrative–but a highly fractured variant; (2) much less resistance to the lyric "I" as operative principle, (3) enormous care for the materiality of words; the look of language as well as to the asyntactic, disjunctive modes we have learned to expect from language poetry, and (4) a return to literary allusion, scorned in the seventies and eighties as too well-bred, together with a new interest in Beauty, the aesthetic, the pleasure of the text. It is an exciting moment for lyric poetry. ²⁶⁴

It can be seen, that what Perloff anticipates, has been realized in many ways. The use of appropriative techniques is interesting also in the context of this work, and raises again the questions of subjectivity that were present in the schisms between Olson and the language poets. Of particular interest for this study are the ideas about new subjectivity. However, as can be seen when analyzing post-language poetry, much of the work had its seeds in the ruptures of language poetry and other earlier schools of poetry. In this the post-language poets do not differ from a trend mentioned earlier in this work, i.e. that new

poetics seem to begin with what they see as a weak spot in their predecessors' work.

According to an essay written in 2008, Jennifer Ashton says that there are two trends in American poetry during past decade: "1) the popularity of appropriative techniques (e.g., collage, cross-outs, or—particularly relevant to this context—transcription) and 2) new imperatives to construct poems that appear to resist artifice, whether in the form of a commitment to sincerity, a lack of irony, a childlike innocence or wonder, artlessness, etc." 265.

The first point Ashton presents is familiar from the works discussed here. Re-creating texts from text, using different texts as tools for a new enactment on the basis of the older text, is specific for Olson. To some extent this would also apply to Pound, as his poetry consists partly of material he, as an orchestrator, gathers from multiple sources.

Mark Wallace has been one of the central figures in defining the "post-language poetry". The novelty of Wallace's endeavor lies still in theory, and is not much shown in his artistic work. His poetical work resembles Charles Bernstein's latest poetry, or vice-versa, as Wallace suggests. Wallace uses repetition, parody, irony and other means familiar for example from Bernstein's *Girly Man*. Just to take one example, an excerpt of his poem "Future" shows it would fit seamlessly in Girly Man:

In the future there will be less deadlines and they'll be easier to meet.

In the future, all pollution will contain its own self-cleaning element.

In the future, if your house burns down, you'll have another house by the time you get home.

In the future, your insurance policy will actually pay.

In the future, your friends won't talk so constantly about everything they think they should already have.

In the future, no good deed will go unrewarded.

In the future people will like you just for who you are.

In the future, everyone will have their own sky marshal.

In the future, fires and floods made worse by ecologically damaging overpopulation will lead to photo-ops for everyone.²⁶⁶

²⁶⁵ Ashton 2008.

²⁶⁶ Online poem: http://www.openlettersmonthly.com/future-poem-mark-wallace/

It is not then surprising that Wallace sees post-language poetry as a continuation of the project of language poetry. In his view, even though language poetry and post-language poetry share many theoretical ideas about the politics of grammar and the production of language, the specific novelty in post-language poetry is its disrespect of any boundaries. Post-language poetry does not see any literary form as not worth trying, and the importance of this lies in "the extension of key questions asked by the language poets into areas that the language poets were not interested in"²⁶⁷.

When using elements which language poets rejected, post-language poetry becomes a "hybrid", it has no defined form, and it resists all definitions as well, moving from genre to genre, and even using lyric elements. Wallace argues that "in both this hybridity and resistance to definition, postlanguage poetry also remains a consciously critical poetry, one unwilling to accept either the norms of the surrounding culture or of previous generations of poets."²⁶⁸ This evasion of any definition makes it practically impossible to put the postlanguage poets under the same umbrella. ²⁶⁹ Post-language poetry is more characterized by what it is not than what it is; and it becomes, as Wallace puts it, "dangerously close to being an oxymoron".

Post-language poetry could be seen as an example of what Harold Bloom once called "the anxiety of influence". This tendency to define ones poetry in terms of its difference from its predecessors has been, as I have shown in this study, prevalent in American poetry, and very often the definition has been made on political grounds. This was obviously the case with the Pound-Olson axis, but it can be seen also in the arguments between language poets and speech poets, as in the heated conversation between Amiri Baraka and Barret Watten referred to earlier in section 2.4.

As one of the post-language poets, Kenneth Goldsmith bases his poetry on his own bodily actions, his work is a recording or copying of material without residual, or even creativity.²⁷⁰ What Goldsmith does is to retype a newspaper in its entirety. This is paradoxical in a sense that the work he does is put his self to work, work is his actions, but it is done without any creativity, emotions of the self are completely irrelevant to the work. This effort echoes the themes presented by Olson in which the typewriter is as an extension of working poet, but it also is reminiscent of language poets' criticism of the commodification of language.

From the epistemological point of view, post-language poetry is going back to Olson and Whitman. In a constructive sense for the post-language poets, the poet is the measure and source of all things, both as an organizer and

²⁶⁷ Interview of Mark Wallace. Online: http://www.flashpointmag.com/postlang.htm

²⁶⁸ Ibid.

Multiplicity of styles in post-language poetry can be noted for example in poems by Rod Smith, a collection of which can be found online at: http://www.sibila.com.br/index.php/sibila-english/1321-poems-by-and-an-interview-with-rod-smith. Smith uses often physical elements of language, but occasionally they change shape and lyrical images unfold.

²⁷⁰ Goldsmith 2000.

collector of information and as a spectator of an artwork. In this sense they also open new possibilities for more politically active poetry, in that they bring back the political subject necessary to act politically, but do this without reference to natural language or the assumption of one's own, privately owned language.

The play of subjectivity is at work also in what has been termed "Google-based poetry" by Ashton, where randomly selected search results are used as material for poetry. The phrases used to find material are personal, based, as for example in the case of Katie Degentesh, on psychological evaluation tools. The material selected is itself also personal, but it is not identified and is not the poets' self-expression, except by way of selection. When compared to language poetry, one essential thing lacking in both "Google poetry" and work done by Goldsmith is the idea of an audience or reader participation. Degentesh collects material that seems based on overhearing Goldsmith as he urges us "imagine a book that is written with the intention not to be read". In that sense, as Ashton puts it, as poetic techniques these are aiming at the "purest form of Romantic unselfconsciousness", a technique that eliminates the possibility of insincerity.

For both Degentesh and Goldsmith the process of poetry is, in their representation of it, not an act of creation but doing. Poetry is what a poet does, and it does not necessitate a creative part but claims that "this is poetry". It is not surprising that Goldsmith has been especially interested in the work of Marcel Duchamp. For Goldmith, Duchamp's ready-mades and urinals represent an urge towards art that generates thinking that proceed outside the object, in opposition to absorptive art that keeps the viewers' focus on the artwork.

As Goldsmith via his strange projects presents, it is the body beyond language that writes. According to Goldsmith, his use of transcription is designed to make creative or innovative acts indistinguishable from the most mechanical and commonplace. He writes: "On Friday, September 1, 2000 I began retyping the day's New York Times, word for word, letter for letter, from the upper left hand corner to the lower right hand corner, page by page. Today, November 10, 2000, I am approximately half way through the project. I intend to finish by New Year's Day". The aim of his project of "extreme process writing," is "recording every move my body has made in a day, recording every word I spoke over the course of a week, recording every sound I heard ending in the sound of 'r' for almost four years,", and thus, "to be as uncreative in the process as possible." ²⁷¹

What is especially noteworthy when analyzing post-language poetry is that it is, like politics, a time bound phenomenon. Like Whitman, Pound, Olson, Bernstein and Baraka, post-language poets try in their poetics and politics to answer the specific questions of their own time. Basically the problems they see are often similar to those of their predecessors, but that does not necessary mean their answer would be anything similar. How they see the position of the subject in their poetics also reveals a lot of their politics; adherents of

²⁷¹ Kenneth Goldsmith (undated): "Uncreativity as Creative Practice". Online: http://epc.buffalo.edu/authors/goldsmith/uncreativity.html

participatory democracy set reader participation at the center of their poetics; whereas in the Poundian sphere that relies on authority both in politics and poetics, the reader is left entirely outside the circles of language. What hybrid nature of post-language poetry may diagnose is the hybrid nature of present day political subjectivity.

In terms of political participation, we may perhaps witness a new beginning for political poetry. Even though post 9/11 poetry has been judged to concentrate on the private self, private mourning, its newly put stress on authorship, the writing subject, may lead poetry out of the ivory towers created by language poets. Symptomatic of this is that as much as language poets have disagreed with speech poets, they have not refrained from showing their contempt for post-language poets either. Ron Silliman, for example, has called one strand of post-language poetry in a purposefully irksome manner as "school of quietism" ²⁷².

What is perhaps most interesting, and I would argue politically the aspect with the most potential for "new" in post-language poetry, besides its take on subjectivity, is in its declination of "new". In Kenneth Goldsmith's peculiar formulation: "Like kids at a touch table, we're delighted to feel language again, to roll in it, to get our hands dirty. With so much available language, does anyone really need to write more? Instead, let's just process what exists. Language as matter; language as material."²⁷³

As presented also in this work, the tendency in the American poetic canon has been writing against instead of in support of poet predecessors, and especially in the modernist era the "newness" became a slogan-like expression. New was programmatic and often connected with nationalistic ideas of Americanism and its "new" configurations, new forms or an urge for new forms appearing especially after a major crisis in society. Although often manifestly against binary oppositions, the dividing line between "new" and "old" seems to be the basis of poetry also in both the canon of creating and of literary criticism. This ontological assumption of the primacy of "new" is prevalent also in language poetry, so a shift to "post" of it may indeed mean a poetical change.

Ron Silliman, in his blog in 22.4.2009: http://ronsilliman.blogspot.com/2009/04/note-that-appeared-in-my-comments.html
 Goldsmith 2009.

TIIVISTELMÄ

Poliittinen runous on ilmiönä monitahoinen: se ulottuu suorasukaisista hallitsijoiden ylistysrunoista aina monimutkaisiin kirjallisiin pohdintoihin kielen olemuksesta. Runoudella on kielen perustaa luotaavana ilmiönä väistämättä intiimi suhde politiikkaan, joka on pohjimmiltaan kielellinen ilmiö. Percy Shelley totesikin jo 1800-luvulla runoilijoiden olevan "maailman tunnustamattomia lainsäätäjiä".

Tässä tutkimuksessa ilmiötä on tarkasteltu Yhdysvaltalaisen poliittisen runouden kautta. Tutkimuksen kohteena olevat runoilijat, Walt Whitman, Ezra Pound, Charles Olson ja Charles Bernstein edustavat taiteellisesti korkeatasoista ja haasteellista runoutta. Poliittisuus heidän runoudessaan on luettavissa esiin sekä kielellisistä strategioista, että sisällön tasolla.

Kielellisenä ilmiönä poliittinen runous pelaa runoudelle ominaisilla keinoilla luoden jännitteisen suhteen runon kielen ja kielen viittaussuhteiden välille. Runon suhde todellisuuteen on yksi pohdinnan lähtökohdista tarkasteltaessa runouden mahdollista poliittisuutta. Tässä tutkimuksessa on teoreettisena lähtökohtana käytetty Paul Ricoeurin huomioita kielen ja sen figuurien suhteesta todellisuuteen. Hänen näkemyksensä mukaan runokuvilla, esimerkiksi metaforilla on "kahdentunut" referenssi. Tällöin kieli viittaa kahdentuneesti ensin metaforan kirjalliseen luentaan, ja tämän kautta merkin suhteeseen todellisuuteen. Siten runollinen kieli ei ole vapaa referentiaalisuudesta, vaikka itseensä viittaavuutta onkin pidetty eräänä runokielen ominaislaatuna, tai jopa sen määritelmänä. Kahdentuminen mahdollistaa kielellä pelaamisen, ja todellisuussuhteen ollessa "höllentynyt" kahdentumisen kautta se avaa myös mahdollisuuksia vapaammin tutkia sekä kielen että siinä luodun todellisuuskuvan eri ulottuvuuksia

Huomattavaa on myös, että vaikka katsottaisiinkin runokielen olevan pelkästään itseensä viittaavaa, ei tämä tee siitä poliittisessakaan mielessä merkityksetöntä: nostaessaan esille uusia näkökulmia kieleen ja siten muuttaessaan käsityksiämme siitä, runous muokkaa samalla myös sitä miten ympäröivä maailma käsitteellistetään ja esitetään kielessä.

Työssä käsitellyt runoilijat voidaan jakaa karkeasti kahteen ryhmään: runoutta kielen kautta lähestyviin, ja heihin joille lähtökohta on ilmaisu ja puheenomaisuus. Tällä jaottelulla on myös poliittiset implikaationsa.

Kiinnittäessään huomionsa toimijaan ja kielen toimintaan, puhuntaan, puherunouden luonnollinen väylä on kohden poliittista osallistumista ja tämä tyyli onkin tavannut kiinnittyä poliittiselta kannaltaan republikanistisiin näkemyksiin poliittisesta toiminnasta. Kansalaisten poliittinen osallistuminen on sille usein itsestäänselvyys, ja erilaisten protestiliikkeiden kautta tämän koulukunnan runoilijat ovat usein myös voimakkaasti poliittisesti sitoutuneita. Runouden ja poliittisen sitoutumisen välillä ei heille ole väistämätöntä ristiriitaa.

Kielirunouden kohdentaessa huomionsa kielen rakenteisiin ja siihen miten kieli ohjaa lukijaa ja kirjoittajaa, jää se poliittisen toimijuuden suhteen etäiseksi systeemin kritiikiksi, osallistuminen poliittiseen prosessiin esimerkiksi sodan vastaisissa protestiliikkeissä on sen näkökulmasta jo lähtökohtaisesti virhe, sillä tällöin on jo väistämättä tehty kompromisseja sen suhteen kenen vokabulaaria käytetään ja miten ilmaisu rakentuu. Oleellisempaa on kielen ja sen rakenteiden diagnoosi.

Työssä todetaan, että runokieli ja muutokset siinä, ovat aikaan sidottuja. Käsiteltyjen runoilijoiden työssä heijastuu paitsi se, mikä on poliittinen tilanne ja millaisten ongelmien kanssa poliittinen järjestelmä painiskelee, myös se, miten edeltäjät ovat hahmottaneet tilanteen. Pyrkiessään luomaan omaa runokieltään, tässä käsitellyt runoilijat ovat suurelta osin lähteneet liikkeelle siitä, mitkä ovat olleet edeltävän koulukunnan keskeisimmät ongelmat: Pound pyrki eroon Whitmanin naturalismista kohti modernimpaa, kuvakieleen perustuvaa ilmaisua; Olson Poundin totalitaarisesta ajattelusta ja kielestä kohti demokraattisempaa ilmaisua; ja Bernstein muiden kielirunoilijoiden tapaan puherunouden kielellisestä "naivismista" kielen rakenteiden ja siihen piilotettujen hegemonisten suhteiden diagnoosiin ja purkamiseen.

Huomionarvoista on myös se, että suurten yhteiskunnallisten kriisien keskellä tarve uuden ilmaisutavan kehittämiseen näyttäisi kasvavan, ja tämä näyttäytyy vaatimuksena uuden runokielen luomiseksi. Ilmiö näyttäisi olleen yhdysvaltalaisessa runoudessa esillä myös 9/11 – terrori-iskujen jälkeen. 2000-luvun runoudessa on uutena ilmiönä noussut esille myös Internetin ja tietotekniikan käyttö ilmaisun välineenä. Välineellinen muutos lienee toistaiseksi ilmaisun murroksista keskeisin. Puherunouden ja kielirunouden välinen ristiriita sitä vastoin on tässä tutkittujen toimijoiden osalta, esimerkiksi Bernsteinin runoudessa, sitä vastoin liudentunut, ja vaikka suhde poliittiseen toimijuuteen onkin säilynyt kriittisenä, on havaittavissa kasvava kiinnostus siihen miten runouden kieli on paitsi diagnostisoivaa, myös ilmaisumuotojen perustaa luova ilmiö ja siten politiikan suhteen vähintään proto-poliittista. Runous ei ole poliittisen toiminnan muoto, vaan "poliittisen ajattelun edellytys", "runous on politiikan alku", kuten Bernstein toteaa.

REFERENCES

Internet Sources:

- Baraka, Amiri (2001): "Somebody Blew up America", online-versions of the poem http://www.amiribaraka.com/blew.html, http://web.archive.org/web/20110318184928/http://www.amiribaraka.com/blew.html Accessed 19.7.2011.
- Bernstein, Charles (2003): Charles Bernstein's statement for the reading for the Enough –anthology: http://www.arras.net/circulars/archives/000312.html Accessed 12.6.2011.
- Bernstein, Charles (2006a): "Interview with Romina Freschi", in magazine Healing Matrix. Online: http://www.healingmatrix.ca/archives/000166.php?page=8 Accessed 2.5.2011.
- Collins, Billy (2001): "Poetry and Tragedy", USA Today 24.9.2001, online: http://www.usatoday.com/news/opinion/2001-09-25-ncguest1.htm Accessed 4.7.2011.
- Ghosh, Amitav (2008): "India's 9/11? Not exactly". New York Times Dec. 2, 2008. Online: http://www.nytimes.com/2008/12/03/opinion/03ghosh.html?pagewant ed=all Accessed 6.7.2011.
- Goldsmith, Kenneth (2000): "Uncreativity as Creative Praxis", online essay: http://epc.buffalo.edu/authors/goldsmith/uncreativity.html Accessed 15.11.2011.
- Goldsmith, Kenneth (2009): "Flarf is Dionysus. Conceptual Writing is Apollo. An introduction to the 21st Century's most controversial poetry movements." Poetry Magazine July/August 2009. Online: http://www.poetryfoundation.org/poetrymagazine/article/237176 Accessed 22.12.2011.
- Maud, Ralph (1999): "The first Maximus poem", online: http://www.charlesolson.ca/Files/Max1.htm Accessed 23.3.2010.
- Ostriker, Alicia, letter October 2, 2001, online: http://itsaboutimewriters.homestead.com/ostrikerletter.html Accessed 1.6.2011.
- Perloff, Marjorie: "After Language Poetry: Innovation and its Theoretical Discontents". Undated online essay: http://wings.buffalo.edu/epc/authors/perloff/after_langpo.html Accessed 1.6.2011.
- Peterson, Tim (2008): "Either You're With Us and Against Us: Charles Bernstein's Girly Man, 9-11, and the Brechtian Figure of the Reader" online:

- http://www.electronicbookreview.com/thread/electropoetics/reflective Accessed 30.5.2011.
- Pollitt, Katha (2003): "Poetry Makes Nothing Happen? Ask Laura Bush", The Nation 24.2.2003, Online: http://www.thenation.com/archive/poetry-makes-nothing-happen-ask-laura-bush 3.6.2011.
- Prevallet, Kristin (2000): "The Exquisite Extremes of Poetry (Watten and Baraka on the Brink)", in Jacket Magazine (issue 12, July 2000): Online: http://www.jacketmagazine.com/12/prevallet-orono.html 11.7.2011.
- Schreibman, Susan and Siemens, Ray (eds.) (2008): A Companion to Digital Literary Studies, Oxford: Blackwell, 2008. Online:
- http://www.digitalhumanities.org/companionDLS/ Accessed 18.12.2011. Silliman, Ron (2009): "Note that appeared in my comments", in his blog in
- 22.4.2009: http://ronsilliman.blogspot.com/2009/04/note-that-appeared-in-my-comments.html. Accessed 20.12.2011.
- Simmers, George (2006), "T.S.Eliot's Letter to "The Nation"". Online: http://greatwarfiction.wordpress.com/tseliots-letter-to-the-nation. Accessed 1.12.2011.
- Smith, Rod: "Poems by and an Interview with Rod Smith", http://www.sibila.com.br/index.php/sibila-english/1321-poems-by-and-an-interview-with-rod-smith Accessed 20.10.2011.
- Stormont, Craig (2007): "Charles Olson: The Political Ego Condemned" in Flashpoint Magazine, Spring 2007 Web Issue 9. http://www.flashpointmag.com/cstorm.htm Accessed 2.6.2011.
- Wallace, Mark: "Future Poem", online:
 - http://www.openlettersmonthly.com/future-poem-mark-wallace/Accessed 21.10.2011.
- Wallace, Mark: "Interview of Mark Wallace". Online:
 - http://www.flashpointmag.com/postlang.htm 21.10.2011.
- Winthrop, John (1630): "A Modell of Christian Charity". Online: http://www.hks.harvard.edu/fs/phall/03.%20winthrop,%20Christian%2 0Cha.pdf Accessed 1.5.2011.

Literature:

Ackroyd, Peter (1980): Ezra Pound and his World, Scribner Publication.

Agamben, Giorgio (2005): Remnants of Auschwitz, New York: Zone.

Alexander, Michael (1981): *The Poetic Achievement of Ezra Pound.* Berkeley: University of California Press.

- Alkalay-Gut, Karen (2005): "The Poetry of September 11: The Testimonial Imperative". Poetics Today 26:2 (Summer 2005), 257-279.
- Andrews, Bruce (1984): "Text and Context" in Bruce Andrews and Charles Bernstein (eds.): The L=A=N=G=U=A=G=E Book. Carbondale (Ill.): Southern Illinois University Press, pp. 31-38.

- Andrews, Bruce (1987): Give Em Enough Rope. Los Angeles: Sun and Moon Press.
- Andrews, Bruce (1998): "Poetry as Explanation, Poetry as Praxis" in Charles Bernstein (ed.): *The Politics of Poetic Form.* New York: Roof Books, 23-43.
- Armantrout, Rae (2007): Collected Prose. San Diego (Ca.): Singing Horse Press.
- Ashton, Jennifer (2008): "Sincerity and Second Person: Lyric after Language Poetry" in Interval(le)s 11.2-III.1 (Fall 2008/Winter 2009).
- Auden, W.H. (1991): Collected Poems. New York: Vintage International
- Auden, W.H. (2002): "A Great Democrat" in *Complete Works of W.H. Auden. Prose, Vol. II, 1939-1948.* Princeton (NJ): Princeton University Press, 8-10.
- Baraka, Amiri (2003): *Somebody blew up America & other poems*. Philipsburg, St. Martin: House of Nehesi Publishers.
- Barthes, Roland (1975): The Pleasure of the Text. New York: Noonday Press.
- Baudrillard, Jean (2003): Spirit of Terrorism and other essays. London: Verso.
- Bellis, Peter J. (1999): "Against Representation: The 1855 Edition of Leaves of Grass." Centennial Review 43, no. 1 (winter 1999): 71–94.
- Bernstein, Charles (1980): Controlling Interests. New York: Segue Foundation.
- Bernstein, Charles (1992): A Poetics. Cambridge (Ma.): Harvard University Press.
- Bernstein, Charles (1999): "An Autobiographical Interview" in *My Way: Speeches and Poems*. Chicago: University of Chicago Press, 229-252.
- Bernstein, Charles (2001): "Semblance" in his *Content's Dream. Essays* 1975-1984. Evanston (III.): Northwestern University Press.
- Bernstein, Charles (2001a): "Undone Business" in his Content's Dream. Essays 1975-1984. Evanston (Ill.): Northwestern University Press, 321-339
- Bernstein, Charles (2006): Girly Man. Chicago: Chicago University Press.
- Blake, Ted S. (2000): "America's Lord Haw-Haw. The Trial of Ezra Pound in Popular Press." In. Helen M. Dennis: Ezra Pound and Poetic Influence. Rodopi: Amsterdam, 224-234.
- Boer, Charles (1975): *Charles Olson in Connecticut*, Rocky Mount: North Carolina Weslyan College Press.
- Bowra, C.M. (1966): Poetry and Politics 1900-1960. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.
- Burke, Kenneth (1966): "Policy Made Personal: Whitman's Verse and Prose-Salient Traits," in *Leaves of Grass One Hundred Years After*, ed. Milton Hindus. Stanford, Calif.: Stanford University Press, 74-108.
- Butterick, George F. (1980): A Guide to Maximus Poems of Charles Olson. University of California Press: Berkeley.
- Byrd, Don (1980): *Charles Olson's Maximus*. Evanston: University of Illinois Press.
- Cabri, Louis (2004): "Discursive Events in the Electronic Archive of Postmodern and Contemporary Poetry", in ESC 30.1 (March 2004): 51-72.
- Chase, Richard (1955) Walt Whitman Reconsidered, New York: William Sloane Associates Incorporated.

- Chattarji, Subamo (2001): Memories of a Lost War: American Poetic Responses to the Vietnam War. New York: Oxford University Press.
- Christensen, Paul (1979): Charles Olson: Call Him Ishmael. Austin: University of Texas Press.
- Clark, Tom (2000): *Charles Olson: The Allegory of a Poet's Life,* Berkeley (Ca.): North Atlantic Books.
- Derrida, Jean-Jacques (1973): *Speech and Phenomena and other Essays on Husserl's Theory of Signs*, Evanston (III): Northwestern University Press.
- Dowdy, Michael (2007): *American Political Poetry into the* 21st *Century.* New York: Palgrave Macmillan.
- Eco, Umberto (1989): Open Work. Campbridge (Ma.): Harvard University Press.
- Ellis, Joseph J. (2002): After the Revolution: Profiles of Early American Culture, New York: W.W. Norton & Co.
- Emerson, Ralph Waldo (2004): "The Poet" in Emerson: *Essays. Second Series*. Whitefish: Kessinger Publishing, 1-18.
- Erkkila, Betsy (1989): Whitman the Political Poet. New York: Oxford University Press.
- Featherstone, Simon (1995): War Poetry. An Introductory Reader. London: Routledge.
- Ferlinghetti, Lawrence (2005): "Totalitarian Democracy: A New Poem" in positions Spring 2005 13(1): 285-290.
- Gadamer, Hans-Georg (1987): *The Relevance of the Beautiful and other Essays.* Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.
- Ginsberg, Allen (2006): Collected Poems 1947-1997. New York: HarperCollins Publishers.
- Goebbels, Joseph (1929/1942): Michael: Ein Deutsches Schicksal in Tagebuchblättern, München: Verlag Franz Eher Nachf.
- Goldhammer, Jesse R. (1996): "Walt Whitman: Democracy's Janus-faced Poet" in *Critical Sense: A Journal of Political and Cultural Theory*, Vol. IV, Number 2, (Fall 1996), 34-64.
- Grenier, Robert (1971): "Robert Creeley: A Quick Graph: Collected Notes & Essays, Four Seasons, 1970", in *This 1*, Oakland (Ca.): This Press, n.p.
- Grenier, Robert (1971): "On Speech", in This 1, Oakland (Ca.): This Press, n.p.
- Hallberg, Robert von (1978): Charles Olson. The Scholar's Art. Cambridge: Harvard University Press.
- Hamburger, Michael (1982): *The Truth of Poetry*. London, Weidenfeld & Nicholson.
- Hatlen, Burton (2000): "Pound's Pisan Cantos and the Origins of Projective Verse". In. *Ezra Pound and Poetic Influence*. Ed. by Helen M. Dennis. Rodopi: Amsterdam.
- Hegel, G.W.F. (1998): Aesthetics: lectures on fine art, book 2. New York: Oxford University Press
- Heidegger, Martin (1949/1998): "Letter on 'Humanism'", in Heidegger: *Pathmarks*. Cambridge (UK): Cambridge University Press, 239-276.

- Hejinian, Lyn (2000): *Language of Inquiry*. Berkeley (Ca.): University of California Press.
- Hietala, Thomas R. (2003), *Manifest Design: American Exceptionalism and Empire*. New York: Cornell University Press.
- Hoy, David Couzens (1979) "Forgetting the Text: Derrida's Critique of Heidegger", boundary 2, Vol. 8, No. 1, The Problems of Reading in Contemporary American Criticism: A Symposium. (Autumn, 1979), 223-236.
- Jakobson, Roman (1981): Selected Writings. Poetry of grammar and grammar of poetry. Berlin: Walter de Gryuter.
- Jakobson, Roman (1985): Verbal Art, Verbal Sign, Verbal Time. Minneapolis: University of Minnesota Press.
- Jay, Martin (1992): ""The Aesthetic Ideology" as Ideology; or, What Does It Mean to Aestheticize Politics?", in Cultural Critique, No. 21, Spring 1992, 41-61.
- Jonge, Alex de (1976): Baudelaire, Prince of Clouds: a biography. New York: Paddington Press.
- Kateb, George (1990):"Walt Whitman and the Culture of Democracy" in Political Theory 18:4 (Nov. 1990), 545-571.
- Kenner, Hugh (1950): *The Poetry of Ezra Pound*. New York: New Directions, 1950. Kenner, Hugh (1970): *Pound Era*. Berkeley: University of California Press, 1970.
- Kinnell, Galway (2002): "When Towers Fell", The New Yorker, Sept. 16th, 2002.
- Lacoue-Labarthe, Philippe (1990) Heidegger, Art and Politics: The Fiction of the Political. Oxford: Blackwell.
- Lacoue-Labarthe, Philippe "Spirit of National Socialism and its Destiny" in Jean-Luc Nancy and Philippe Lacoue-Labarthe (1997): Retreating the Political. London: Routledge, 148-156.
- Levertov, Denise (1981): Light up the Cave. New York: New Directions Publishers.
- Levi, Primo (1996): Survival in Auschwitz: The Nazi Assault on Humanity. New York: Simon & Schuster.
- Lukacs, Georg (1936/2005): "Narrate or Describe?" in Lukacs: Writer and Critic and other essays. Lincoln: iUniverse. 110-148.
- Lyons, Janet (1999): *Manifestoes: Provocations of the Modern*. Ithaca (NY): Cornell University Press.
- Lyotard, Jean-Francois (1988), *The Differend: Phrases in Dispute.* Minneapolis: University of Minnesota Press.
- MacIntyre, Alasdair (2007): *After Virtue. A Study in Moral Theory.* Notre Dame (Ia.): University of Notre Dame Press.
- Mack, Stephen John (2002) *The Pragmatic Whitman: Reimagining American Democracy*. Iowa City: University of Iowa Press.
- Man, Paul de (1982): Allegories of Reading: figural language in Rousseau, Nietzsche, Rilke, and Proust. New Haven: Yale University Press.
- Marshall, Alan (2009): American Experimental Poetry and Democratic Thought, New York: Oxford University Press.

- Matthiesen, F.O. (1968): American Renaissance: Art and Expression in the Age of Emerson and Whitman. London: Oxford University Press.
- Maud, Ralph (2008): Charles Olson at the Harbor. Vancouver: Talonbooks.
- McCaffery, Steve (1980): "The Politics of the Referent", in L=A=N=G=U=A=G=E Supplement 1 (June 1980), 1-19.
- McCaffery, Steve (2001): "Charles Olson's Art of Language" in his *Prior to Meaning: The Protosemantic and Poetics*, Evanston (Ill.): Northwestern University Press, 45-57.
- McGann, Jerome J. (1987): "Contemporary Poetry, Alternate Routes" in Critical Inquiry, Vol. 13, No. 3, Politics and Poetic Value (Spring, 1987), 624-647.
- Neruda, Pablo (1950): Let the rails splitter awake and other poems. New York: Masses and Mainstream Inc.
- Nicholl, Peter (1984): Ezra Pound: politics, economics and writing: a study of the Cantos. London: Palgrave Macmillan.
- Oakeshott, Michael (1962): "Political Education," in Oakeshott: *Rationalism in Politics and Other Essays*. Indianapolis: Liberty Press, 111-136.
- Oliver, Charles M. (2006): Critical Companion to Walt Whitman: A Literary Reference to His Life and Work, New York: Fact on File Inc.
- Olson, Charles (1969): *Letters for Origin, 1950-1956*, edited by Albert Glover. London: Cape Goliard.
- Olson, Charles (1975): *Charles Olson & Ezra Pound: An Encounter at St. Elizabeths*, ed. by Catherine Seeley. New York: Grossman.
- Olson, Charles (1979): Muthologos *Collected Lectures and Interviews*. Ed. by G. F. Butterick. Vol. II, San Francisco: Four Seasons Foundations.
- Olson, Charles (1987): *The Maximus Poems*. Berkeley: University of California Press.
- Olson, Charles (1947/1997a): "Call me Ishmael" In Charles Olson: *Collected Prose.* Edited by Donald Allen and Benjamin Friedlander. Berkeley: California University Press. 1-105.
- Olson, Charles (1948/1997b): "GranPa, GoodBye" In Charles Olson: *Collected Prose.* Edited by Donald Allen and Benjamin Friedlander. Berkeley: California University Press. 145-151.
- Olson, Charles (1950/1997c): "Projective Verse", in Charles Olson: *Collected Prose.* Edited by Donald Allen and Benjamin Friedlander. Berkeley: California University Press, 239-249.
- Olson, Charles (1951/1997d): "Human Universe", in Charles Olson: Collected Prose. Edited by Donald Allen and Benjamin Friedlander. Berkeley: California University Press, 155-166.
- Olson, Charles (1959/1997e): "Letter to Elaine Feinstein", in Charles Olson: Collected Prose. Edited by Donald Allen and Benjamin Friedlander. Berkeley: California University Press, 250-252.
- Olson, Charles (1964/1997f): "A Bibliography on America for Ed Dorn" in Charles Olson: *Collected Prose*. Edited by Donald Allen and Benjamin Friedlander. Berkeley: California University Press, 297-310.

- Olson, Charles (1997): The collected poems of Charles Olson, excluding the Maximus poems. Edited by Goerge F. Butterick. Berkeley: University of California Press.
- Olson, Charles (2000): *Selected Letters*. Edited by Ralph Maud. Berkeley: University of California Press.
- Olson, Charles and Robert Creeley (1980): *Complete Correspondence. Vol. I.* Ed. by George F. Butterick. Santa Barbara: Black Sparrow.
- Olson, Charles and Robert Creeley (1980): *Complete Correspondence. Vol. II.* Ed. by George F. Butterick. Santa Barbara: Black Sparrow
- Olson, Charles and Robert Creeley (1987): *Complete Correspondence. Vol. 8.* Ed. by George F. Butterick. Santa Barbara: Black Sparrow.
- Ostriker, Alice (1987): "Dancing at the Devil's Party: Some Notes on Politics and Poetry", in Critical Inquiry, Vol. 13, No. 3, Politics and Poetic Value (Spring, 1987), pp. 579-596.
- Perelman, Bob (1996): *The Marginalization of Poetry: Language Writing and Literary History*. Princeton (N.J): Princeton University Press.
- Perloff, Marjorie (1998): "Introduction: Young American Poetics". In Yang (Antwerp, Belgium), 182 (Summer 1998): 183-85.
- Pinsky, Robert (1987): "Responsibilities of the Poet", in Critical Inquiry, Vol. 13, No. 3, Politics and Poetic Value (Spring, 1987), pp. 421-433.
- Pocock, John (1975) The Machiavellian Moment: Florentine Political Thought and the Atlantic Republican Tradition. Princeton, NJ: Princeton University Press
- Pound, Ezra (1918/1968): "A Retrospect", in T. S. Eliot. Literary Essays of Ezra Pound. New Directions Publishing, pp. 3–5.
- Pound, Ezra (1938/1970): *Guide to Kulchur*. New York: New Directions Publishing.
- Pound, Ezra (1916/1970a): *Gaudier-Brzeska: A Memoir*. New York: New Directions Publishing.
- Pound, Ezra (1973) "What I feel about Walt Whitman," in *Selected Prose* 1909-1965, Ed. by William Cookson. London: Faber and Faber, 145-147.
- Pound, Ezra (1927/1973a) "Freedom de Facto", in *Selected Prose* 1909-1965. Ed. by William Cookson. London: Faber and Faber. pp. 273-275.
- Pound, Ezra (1978): "Ezra Pound Speaking": Radio Speeches of World War II, ed. Leonard W. Doop, Westport: Greenwood Press.
- Pound, Ezra (1999): *The Cantos of Ezra Pound*. New York: New Directions Publishing.
- Pound, Omar and A. Walton Litz (eds.) (1984): *Ezra Pound and Dorothy Shakespear: Their Letters*, 1909-1914, New York: New Directions Publishers.
- Ranciere, Jacques (2006): *The Politics of Aesthetics: The Distribution of the Sensible.* London: Continuum International Publishing Group Ltd.
- Reynolds, David S. (1999), "Politics and Poetry: Whitman's Leaves of Grass and the Social Crisis of the 1850s," in *The Cambridge Companion to Walt Whitman*, ed. Ezra Greenspan. Cambridge, UK: Cambridge University Press, 66-92.

- Reynolds, David S. (2005): Walt Whitman. New York: Oxford University Press.
- Rich, Adrienne (2003): What is Found There. Notebooks on Poetry and Politics. New York: W.W. Norton.
- Richards, I.A. (1929/2004): *Practical Criticism. A Study of Literal Judgment*. New Brunswick (N.J.): Transactions Publishers.
- Ricoeur, Paul (1979): *Interpretation Theory: Discourse and the Surplus of Meaning*. Fort Worth: Texas Christian University Press.
- Ricoeur, Paul (1981): Hermeneutics and the Human Sciences: Essays on Language, Action, and Interpretation. London: Cambridge University Press.
- Ricœur, Paul (1991): "Word, polysemy, metaphor: Creativity in language". In M. J. Valdés (Ed.), A Ricœur Reader: Reflection and Imagination. Toronto: University of Toronto Press, 65-85.
- Ricoeur, Paul (2007): The Rule of Metaphor. London: Routledge.
- Rothenberg, Jerome (2007): *Triptych. Poland /1931. Khurbn. The Burning Babe.* New York: New Directions Publishers.
- Rubiner, Ludwig (1908/1976): "Politisierung des Theaters" in Rubiner: *Der Dichter Greift in die Politik: Ausgewählte Werke 1908-1919*. Leipzig: Reklam Verlag, 153-154.
- Rubiner, Ludwig (1912/1976a): "Der Dichter greift in die Politik" in Rubiner: Der Dichter Greift in die Politik: Ausgewählte Werke 1908-1919. Leipzig: Reklam Verlag, 251-264.
- Rubiner, Ludwig (1912/1976b): "Die Anonymen" in Rubiner: Der Dichter Greift in die Politik: Ausgewählte Werke 1908-1919. Leipzig: Reklam Verlag, 187-191.
- Rubiner, Ludwig (1913/1976c): "Lyrische Erfahrungen" in Rubiner: Der Dichter Greift in die Politik: Ausgewählte Werke 1908-1919. Leipzig: Reklam Verlag, 199-200
- Selby, Nick (1995): "Fascist Language in The Adams Cantos of Ezra Pound", in Journal of American Studies of Turkey 2 (1995): 61-72.
- Schiller, Friedrich (1967): On the Aesthetic Education of Man: In a Series of Letters. Broadbridge: Clarendon Press
- Shelley, Percy Bysshe (1821/1903): A Defence of Poetry. Oxford: Ginn & Co.
- Shklovsky, Viktor (1917/1965): "Art as Technique" in *Russian Formalist Criticism:* Four Essays. Edited by Lee T. Lemon and Marion J. Reiss. Lincoln: University of Nebraska Press, 3-24.
- Spivak, Gayarty Chakravorty (1997): "Translator's Preface". In Jacques Derrida: *Of Grammatology*, London: Johns Hopkins University Press.
- Surette, Leon (1999): Pound in Purgatory: From Economic Radicalism to Anti-Semitism. Champaign (Ill.): University of Illinois Press, p. 223.
- Sychterz, Jeff (2003): "'Silently Watch(ing) the Dead': The Modern Disillusioned War Poet and the Crisis of Representation in Whitman's Drum Taps". Discourse, 25.3, (Fall 2003), 9-29.
- Tocqueville, Alexis de (1969): *Democracy in America, Vol II*, ed. J. P. Mayer. Garden City, N.Y.: Doubleday.

- Thurston, Michael (2001): Making Something Happen: American Political Poetry Between the World Wars. Chapel Hill (NC): University of North Carolina Press.
- Traubel, Horace (1953): With Walt Whitman in Camden, Vol. 4. Philadelphia: University of Pennsylvania Press.
- Traubel, Horace (1964): With Walt Whitman in Camden, Vol. 5, Carbondale: University of Southern Illinois Press.
- Watten, Barrett (1985): *Total Syntax*. Carbondale: Southern Illinois University Press.
- Watten, Barrett (2002): "The Turn to Language and 1960's., in Critical Inquiry, Vol. 29, No. 1, Autumn 2002, pp. 139-183.
- Whitman, Walt (1961): Walt Whitman's Civil War. Compiled and Edited from Published and Unpublished Sources by Walter Lowenfels. New York: Alfred A. Knopf.
- Whitman, Walt (1964): "Democratic Vistas," in *Prose Works 1892, Vol. 2*, Ed. Floyd Stovall. New York: New York University Press, 361–426.
- Whitman, Walt (1964a): "A Backward Glance O'er Travel'd Roads," in *Prose Works 1892, Vol. 2*, Ed. Floyd Stovall. New York: New York University Press, 711-732.
- Whitman, Walt (1982): "1855 Preface" in Complete Poetry and Collected Prose, New York: Library of America, 5-27.
- Whitman, Walt (1982a): "Preface, 1876" in *Complete Poetry and Collected Prose*. New York: Library of America, 1029-1038.
- Whitman, Walt (2001): Leaves of Grass. The "Death-Bed" Edition. New York: Random House.
- Walt Whitman (2003). The Journalism. Vol. 2. Edited by Herbert Bergman et al. New York: Peter Lang.
- Wiest, Andrew, Mary Kathryn Barbier and Glenn Robins (2009):. America and the Vietnam War: Re-examining the Culture and History of a Generation, New York: Routledge.
- Wilhelm, James J. (1985): *The American Roots of Ezra Pound* New York: Garland Publishers.
- Wilhelm, James J. (1990): Ezra Pound in London and Paris, 1908-1925. University Park (Pa.): Pennsylvania State University Press
- Wilhelm, James J. (1994) *Ezra Pound: the Tragic Years, 1927-1972*. University Park (Pa.): Pennsylvania State University Press.
- Williams, William Carlos (2001) "Foreword," in Walt Whitman, *Leaves of Grass, The "Death-Bed" Edition*. New York: Random House.
- Yeats, William Butler (1996): "On being asked for a War Poem" In *The Collected Poems of W.B. Yeats*. New York: Simon & Schuster, 155.

- 1 Kyöstiö, O. K., Oppilaiden terveydentilan riippuvuus koulutyypistä. Health status of pupils according to type of school. 78 р. Summary 6 р. 1962.
- Heinonen, Veikko, Differentiation of primary mental abilities. 136 p. 1963.
- 3 ELONEN, ANNA S., TAKALA, MARTTI & RUOPPILA ISTO, A study of intellectual functions in children by means of the KTK performance scales. 181 p. 1963.
- 4 Juurmaa, Jyrki, On the ability structure of the deaf. 114 p. 1963.
- 5 HEINONEN, VEIKKO, Lyhennetty faktori-analyysi. A short method for factor analysis. 76 p. Summary 5 p. 1963.
- 6 PITKÄNEN, PENTTI, Fyysisen kunnon rakenne ja kehittyminen. The structure and development of physical fitness. 163 p. Summary 10 p. 1964.
- 7 Nurmi, Vell, Maamme seminaarien varsinaisen opettajakoulutuksen synty ja kehittyminen viime vuosisadalla I. Die Entehung und Entwicklung der praktischen Lehrer-bildung unserer Lehrerseminare im vorigen Jahrhundert I. 270 p. Zusammenfassung 15 p. 1964.
- 8 Nurmi, Vell, Maamme seminaarien varsinaisen opettajakoulutuksen synty ja kehittyminen viime vuosisadalla II. Die Entstehung und Entwicklung der praktischen Lehrer-bildung unserer Lehrerseminare im vorigen Jahrhundert II. 123 p. Zusammenfassung 10 p. 1964.
- 9 Nummenmaa, Tapio, The language of the face. 66 p. 1964.
- 10 Isosaari, Jussi, Bruno Boxström ja Sortavalan seminaarin kasvatusaineiden opetus 1882-1917. – Bruno Boxström und der Unterricht in den pädagogischen Fächern am Seminar von Sortavala 1882-1917. 167 p. Zusammen-fassung II p. 1964.
- 11 Nummenmaa, Tapio & Takala, Martti, Parental behavior and sources of information in different social groups. 53 p. 1965.
- 12 Weckroth, Johan, Studies in brain pathology and human performance I. On the relationship between severity of brain injury and the level and structure of intellectual performance. 105 p. 1965.
- 13 PITKÄNEN, PENTTI, Ärsyke- ja reaktioanalyyttisten faktorointitulosten vastaavuudesta. On the congruence and coincidence between stimulus analytical and response analytical factor results. 223 p. Summary 14 p. 1967.
- 14 TENKKU, JUSSI, Are singlé moral rules absolute in Kant's ethics? 31 p. 1967.
- 15 Ruoppila, Isto, Nuorten ja varttuneiden opiskelijoiden väliset asenne-erot eräissä ylioppilaspohjaisissa oppilaitoksissa. – Attitude differences between young and advanced university and college students. 182 p. Summary 14 p. 1967.
- 16 Karvonen, Juhani, The structure, arousal and change of the attitudes of teacher education students. 118 p. 1967.
- 17 ELONEN, ANNAS., Performance scale patterns in various diagnostic groups. 53 p. 1968.

- TUOMOLA, UUNO, Kansakouluntarkastajaan kohdistuvista rooliodotuksista. – On roleexpectations applied to school inspectors. 173 p. Summary 8 p. 1968.
- 19 Рітка́nen, Lea, A descriptive model of aggression and nonaggression with applications to childrens behaviour. 208 р. 1969.
- 20 Koskiaho, Briitta, Level of living and industrialisation. 102 p. 1970.
- 21 Kuusinen, Jorma, The meaning of another person's personality. 28 p. 1970.
- VILJANEN, ERKKI, Pohjakoulutustaso ja kansakoulunopettajan kehitysympäristöjen muodostuminen. – The level of basic education in relation to the formation of the development milieus of primary school teachers. 280 s. Summary 13 p. 1970.
- 23 HAGFORS, CARL, The galvanic skin response and its application to the group registration of psychophysiological processes. 128 p. 1970.
- 24 KARVONEN, JUHANI, The enrichment of vocabulary and the basic skills of verbal communication. 47 p. 1971.
- 25 Seppo, Simo, Abiturienttien asenteet uskonnonopetukseen. – The attitudes of students toward religious education in secondary school. 137 p. Summary 5 p. 1971.
- 26 Renko Manu, Opettajan tehokkuus oppilaiden koulusaavutusten ja persoonallisuuden kehittämisessä. – Teacher's effectiveness in improving pupils' school achievements and developing their personality. 144 p. Summary 4 p. 1971.
- 27 VAHERVA, TAPIO, Koulutustulokset peruskoulun ala-asteella yhteisömuuttujien selittäminä. Educational outcomes at the lower level of the comprehensive school in the light of ecological variables. 158 p. Summary 3 p. 1974.
- OLKINUORA, ERKKI, Norm socialization. The formation of personal norms. 186 p. Tiivistelmä 4 p. 1974.
- 29 LIKANEN, PIRKKO, Increasing creativity through art education among pre-school children. 44 p. Tiivistelmä 4 p. 1975.
- 30 ELONEN, ANNAS, & GUYER, MELVIN, Comparison of qualitative characteristics of human figure drawings of Finnish children in various diagnostic categories. 46 p. Tiivistelmä 3 p. 1975.
- 31 Kääriäinen, Risto, Physical, intellectual, and personal characteristics of Down's syndrome. 114 p. Tiivistelmä 4 p. 1975.
- 32 Määttä, Paula, Images of a young drug user. 112 p. Tiivistelmä 11 p. 1976.
- 33 ALANEN, PENTTI, Tieto ja demokratia. Epistemology and democracy. 140 p. Summary 4 p. 1976.
- 34 Nupponen, Riitta, Vahvistajaroolit aikuisten ja lapsen vuorovaikutuksessa. The experimental roles of reinforcing agent in adult-child interaction. 209 p. Summary 11 p. 1977.

- 35 Teikari, Veikko, Vigilanssi-ilmiön mittaamisesta ja selitysmahdollisuuksista. On measuring and explanation of vigilance. 163 p. Summary 2 p. 1977.
- 36 Volanen, Risto, On conditions of decision making. A study of the conceptual foundations of administration. – Päätöksenteon edellytyksistä. Tutkimus hallinnon käsitteellisistä perusteista. 171 p. Tiivistelmä 7 p. 1977.
- 37 Lyytinen, Paula, The acquisition of Finnish morphology in early childhood. Suomen kielen morfologisten säännönmukaisuuksien omaksuminen varhaislapsuudessa. 143 p. Tiivistelmä 6 p. 1978.
- 38 HAKAMÄKI, SIMO, Maaseudulle muutto muuttoliikkeen osana. – Migration on rural areas as one element of migration as a whole. 175 p. Summary 5 p. 1978.
- 39 Moberg, Śakari, Leimautuminen erityispedagogiikassa. Nimikkeisiin apukoululainen ja tarkkailuluokkalainen liittyvät käsitykset ja niiden vaikutus hypoteettista oppilasta koskeviin havaintoihin. Labelling in special education. 177 p. Summary 10 p. 1979.
- 40 Ahvenainen, Ossi, Lukemis- ja kirjoittamishäiriöinen erityisopetuksessa. – The child with reading and writing disabilities in special education. 246 p. Summary 14 p. 1980.
- 41 Hurme, Helena, Life changes during childhood. – Lasten elämänmuutokset. 229 p. Tiivistelmä 3 p. 1981.
- 42 Tutkimus yhteiskuntapolitiikan viitoittajana. Professori Leo Paukkuselle omistettu juhlakirja. 175 p. 1981.
- 43 Hirsjärvi, Sirkka, Aspects of consciousness in child rearing. – Tietoisuuden ongelma kotikasvatuksessa. 259 p. 1981.
- 44 LASONEN, KARI, Siirtolaisoppilas Ruotsin kouluyhteisössä. Sosiometrinen tutkimus. – A sosio-metric study of immigrant pupils in the Swedish comprehensive school. 269 p. Summary 7 p. 1981.
- 45 AJATUKSEN JA TOIMINNAN TIET. Matti Juntusen muistokirja. 274 p. 1982.
- 46 Mäkinen, Řaimo, Ťeachers' work, wellbeing, and health. – Opettajan työ, hyvinvointi ja terveys. 232 p. Tiivistelmä 2 p. 1982.
- 47 Kankainen, Mikko, Suomalaisen peruskoulun eriyttämisratkaisun yhteiskunnallisen taustan ja siirtymävaiheen toteutuksen arviointi. 257 p. Summary 11 p. 1982.
- WALLS, GEORG, Health care and social welfare in, cooperation. 99 p. Tiivistelmä 9 p. 1982.
- 49 Koivukari, Mirjami, Rote learning comprehension and participation by the learnes in Zairian classrooms. Mekaaninen oppiminen, ymmärtäminen ja oppilaiden osallistuminen opetukseen zairelaisissa koululuokissa. 286 p. Tiivistelmä 11p. 1982.
- 50 KOPONEN, RITVA, An item analysis of tests in mathematics applying logistic test models. – Matematiikan kokeiden osioanalyysi logistisia testimalleja käyttäen. 187 p. Tiivistelmä 2 p. 1983.

- 51 Pekonen, Kyösti, Byrokratia politiikan näkökulmasta. Politiikan ja byrokratian keskinäinen yhteys valtio- ja yhteiskuntaprosessin kehityksen valossa. – Bureaucracy from the viewpoint of politics. 253 p. 1983.
- 52 LYYTINEN, HEIKKI, Psychophysiology of anticipation and arousal. – Antisipaation ja viriämisen psykofysiologia. 190 p. Tiivistelmä 4 p. 1984
- 53 Korkiakangas, Mikko, Lastenneuvolan terveydenhoitajan arvioinnit viisivuotiaiden lasten psyykkisestä kehityksestä. – The psychological assessment of five-year-old children by public health centres. 227 p. Summary 14 p. 1984.
- 54 Human action and personality. Essays in honour of Martti Takala. 272 p. 1984.
- MATILAINEN, JOUKO, Maanpuolustus ja eduskunta. Eduskuntaryhmien kannanotot ja koheesio maanpuolustuskysymyksissä Paasikiven-Kekkosen kaudella 1945-1978. Defence and Parliament. 264 p. Summary 7 p. 1984.
- 56 Puolue, valtio ja edustuksellinen demokratia. Pekka Nyholmille omistettu juhlakirja. – Party, state and representational democracy. 145 p. Summary 2 p. 1986.
- 57 Siisiäinen, Martti, Intressit, yhdistyslaitos ja poliittisen järjestelmän vakaisuus. Interests, voluntary assiociations and the stability of the political system. 367 p. Summary 6 p. 1986.
- 58 Mattlar, Carl-Erik, Finnish Rorschach responses in cross-cultural context: A normative study. 166 p. Tiivistelmä 2 p. 1986.
- 59 Äystö, Seija, Neuropsychological aspects of simultaneous and successive cognitive processes. Rinnakkaisen ja peräkkäisen informaation prosessoinnin neuropsykologiasta. 205 p. Tiivistelmä 10 p. 1987.
- 60 Lindh, Raimo, Suggestiiviset mielikuvamallit käyttäytymisen muokkaajina tarkkailuluokkalaisilla. Suggestive covert modeling as a method with disturbed pupils. 194 p. Summary 8 p. 1987.
- 61 Korhonen, Tapani, Behavioral and neural short-lateney and long-latency conditioned responses in the cat. Välittömät ja viivästetyt hermostol-liset ja käyttäytymisvasteet klassisen ehdollista-misen aikana kissalla. 198 p. Tiivistelmä 4 p. 1987.
- 62 Pahkinen, Tuula, Psykoterapian vaikutus minäkäsitykseen. Psykoterapian käynnistämän muutosprosessin vaikutus korkeakouluopiskelijoiden minäkäsitykseen. – Change in self-concept as a result of psychotherapy. 172 p. Summary 6 p. 1987.
- 63 KANGAS, ANITA, Keski-Suomen kulttuuritoimintakokeilu tutkimuksena ja politiikkana. The action research on cultural- activities in the Province of Central Finland. 301 p. Summary 8 p. 1988.
- 64 Hurme, Helena, Child, mother and grandmother. Interegenerational interaction in

- Finnish families. 187 p. 1988.
- 65 RASKU-PUTTONEN, HELENA, Communication between parents and children in experimental situations. Vanhempien ja lasten kommunikointi strukturoiduissa tilanteissa. 71 p. Tiivistelmä 5 p. 1988.
- 66 Toskala, Antero, Kahvikuppineurootikkojen ja paniikkiagorafoobikkojen minäkuvat minäsysteemin rakenteina ja kognitiivisen oppimis-terapian perustana. – The self-images of coffee cup neurotics and panic agoraphobics as structures of a selfsystem and a basis for learning therapy. 261 p. Summary 6 p. 1988.
- 67 ĤAKKARAINEN, LIISA, Kuurojen yläasteen oppilaiden kirjoitetun kielen hallinta. Mastery of written language by deaf pupils at the upper level of Comprehensive school. 281 p. Summary 11 p. 1988.
- 68 Nätti, Jouko, Työmarkkinoiden lohkoutuminen. Segmentaatioteoriat, Suomen työmarkkinat ja yritysten työvoimastrategiat. Segmentation theories, Finnish labour markets and the use of labour in retail trade. 189 p. Summary 10 p. 1989.
- 69 Aaltola, Juhani, Merkitys opettamisen ja oppimisen näkökulmasta Wittgensteinin myöhäisfilo-sofian ja pragmatismin valossa. Meaning from the point of view of teaching and learning in the light of Wittgenstein's later philosophy and pragmatism. 249 p. Summary 6 p. 1989.
- 70 Kinnunen, Ulla, Teacher stress over a school year. - Opettajan työstressi lukuvuoden aikana. 61 p. Tiivistelmä 3 p. 1989.
- 71 Breuer, Helmut & Ruoho, Karı (Hrsg.), Pädagogisch-psychologische Prophylaxe bei 4-8 jährigen Kindern. - Pedagogis-psykologinen ennaltaehkäisy neljästä kahdeksaan vuoden iässä. 185 S. Tiivistelmä 1 S. 1989.
- 72 Lummelahtt, Leena, Kuusivuotiaiden sopeutuminen päiväkotiin. Yksilöllistetty mallioppimis-ohjelma päiväkotiin heikosti sopeutuvien kuusivuotiaiden ohjauksessa sekä vanhempien kasvatuskäytännön yhtey-det lapsen sopeutumiseen ja minäkäsitykseen. The adjustment of six-year-old children to daycare-centres. 224 p. Summary 9 p. 1990.
- 73 Saloviita, Timo, Adaptive behaviour of institutionalized mentally retarded persons. Laitoksessa asuvien kehitysvammaisten adaptiivinen käyttäytyminen. 167 p. Tiivistelmä 4 p. 1990.
- 74 PALONEN, KARI et SUBRA, LEENA (Eds.), Jean-Paul Sartre - un philosophe du politique. - Jean-Paul Sartre - poliittisuuden filosofi. 107 p. Tiivistelmä 2 p. 1990.
- 75 Sinivuo, Juhani, Kuormitus ja voimavarat upseerin uralla. - Work load and resources in the career of officers. 373 p. Summary 4 p. 1990.
- 76 PÖLKKI, PIRJO, Self-concept and social skills of school beginners. Summary and discussion. -

- Koulutulokkaiden minäkäsitys ja sosiaaliset taidot. 100 p. Tiivistelmä 6 p. 1990.
- 77 Huttunen, Jouko, Isän merkitys pojan sosiaaliselle sukupuolelle. - Father's impact on son's gender role identity. 246 p. Summary 9 p.1990.
- 78 Ahonen, Timo, Lasten motoriset koordinaatiohäiriöt. Kehitysneuropsykologinen seurantatutkimus. - Developmental coordination disorders in children. A developmental neuropsychological follow-up study. 188 p. Summary 9 p. 1990.
- 79 Murto, Kari, Towards the well functioning community. The development of Anton Makarenko and Maxwell Jones' communities.
 Kohti toimivaa yhteisöä. Anton Makarenkon ja Maxwell Jonesin yhteisöjen kehitys. 270 p. Tiivistelmä 5 p. Cp2`<, 5 c. 1991.
- 80 SEIKKULA, JAAKKO, Perheen ja sairaalan rajasysteemi potilaan sosiaalisessa verkostossa. The family-hospital boundary system in the social network. 285 p. Summary 6 p. 1991.
- 81 Alanen, Ilkka, Miten teoretisoida maa-talouden pientuotantoa. On the conceptualization of petty production in agriculture. 360 p. Summary 9 p. 1991.
- 82 NIEMELÄ, EINO, Harjaantumisoppilas peruskoulun liikuntakasvatuksessa. - The trainable mentally retarded pupil in comprehensive school physical education. 210 p. Summary 7 p. 1991.
- 83 KARILA, IRMA, Lapsivuodeajan psyykkisten vaikeuksien ennakointi. Kognitiivinen malli. -Prediction of mental distress during puerperium. A cognitive model. 248 p. Summary 8 p. 1991.
- 84 HAAPASALO, JAANA, Psychopathy as a descriptive construct of personality among offenders. - Psykopatia rikoksentekijöiden persoonallisuutta kuvaavana konstruktiona. 73 p. Tiivistelmä 3 p. 1992.
- 85 Arnkil, Erik, Sosiaalityön rajasysteemit ja kehitysvyöhyke. - The systems of boundary and the developmental zone of social work. 65 p. Summary 4 p. 1992.
- Nikki, Maija-Liisa, Suomalaisen koulutusjärjestelmän kielikoulutus ja sen relevanssi. Osa II. Foreign language education in the Finnish educational system and its relevance. Part 2. 204 p. Summary 5 p. 1992.
- 204 p. Summary 5 p. 1992.

 87 Nikki, Maija-Liisa, The implementation of the Finnish national plan for foreign language teaching. Valtakunnallisen kielenopetuksen yleissuunnitelman toimeenpano. 52 p. Yhteenveto 2 p. 1992.
- 88 Vaskilampi, Tuula, Vaihtoehtoinen terveydenhuolto hyvinvointivaltion terveysmarkkinoilla. Alternative medicine on the health market of welfare state. 120 p. Summary 8 p. 1992.
- 89 Laakso, Kirsti, Kouluvaikeuksien ennustaminen. Käyttäytymishäiriöt ja kielelliset vaikeudet peruskoulun alku- ja päättövaiheessa. -

- Prediction of difficulties in school. 145 p. Summary 4 p. 1992.
- 90 SUUTARINEN, ŠAKARI, Herbartilainen pedagoginen uudistus Suomen kansakoulussa vuosisadan alussa (1900-1935). Die Herbart'sche pädagogische Reform in den finnischen Volksschulen zu Beginn dieses Jahrhunderts (1900-1935). 273 p. Zusammenfassung 5 S. 1992.
- 91 AITTOLA, TAPIO, Üuden opiskelijatyypin synty. Opiskelijoiden elämänvaiheet ja tieteenalaspesifien habitusten muovautuminen 1980luvun yliopistossa. - Origins of the new student type. 162 p. Summary 4 p. 1992
- 92 KORHONEN, PEKKA, The origin of the idea of the Pacific free trade area. Tyynenmeren vapaa-kauppa-alueen idean muotoutuminen. Taiheiyoo jiyuu booeki chi-iki koosoo no seisei. 220 p. Yhteenveto 3 p. Yooyaku 2 p. 1992.
- 93 Keränen, Jyrki, Avohoitoon ja sairaalahoitoon valikoituminen perhekeskeisessä psykiatrisessa hoitojärjestelmässä. The choice between outpatient and inpatient treatment in a family centred psychiatric treatment system. 194 p. Summary 6 p. 1992.
- 94 Wahlström, Jarl, Merkitysten muodostuminen ja muuttuminen perheterapeuttisessa keskustelussa. Diskurssianalyyttinen tutkimus. -Semantic change in family therapy. 195 p. Summary 5 p. 1992.
- 95 Raheem, Kolawole, Problems of social security and development in a developing country. A study of the indigenous systems and the colonial influence on the conventional schemes in Nigeria. Sosiaaliturvan ja kehityksen ongelmia kehitysmaassa. 272 p. Yhteenveto 3 p. 1993.
- 96 LAINE, TIMO, Aistisuus, kehollisuus ja dialogisuus. Ludwig Feuerbachin filosofian lähtökohtia ja niiden kehitysnäkymiä 1900-luvun antropologisesti suuntautuneessa fenomenologiassa. Sensuousnes, bodiliness and dialogue. Basic principles in Ludwig Feuerbach's philosophy and their development in the anthropologically oriented phenomenology of the 1900's. 151 p. Zusammenfassung 5 S. 1993.
- 97 PENTTONEN, MARKKU, Classically conditioned lateralized head movements and bilaterally recorded cingulate cortex responses in cats. -Klassisesti ehdollistetut sivuttaiset päänliikkeet ja molemminpuoliset aivojen pihtipoimun vasteet kissalla. 74 p. Yhteenveto 3 p. 1993.
- 98 Koro, Jukka, Aikuinen oman oppimisensa ohjaajana. Itseohjautuvuus, sen kehittyminen ja yhteys opetustuloksiin kasvatustieteen avoimen korkeakouluopetuksen monimuotokokeilussa. Adults as managers of their own learning. Self-directiveness, its development and connection with the gognitive learning results of an experiment on distance education for the teaching of educational science. 238 p. Summary 7 p. 1993.
- 99 Laihiala-Kankainen, Sirkka, Formaalinen ja funktionaalinen traditio kieltenopetuksessa.

- Kieltenopetuksen oppihistoriallinen tausta antiikista valistukseen. Formal and functional traditions in language teaching. The theory -historical background of language teaching from the classical period to the age of reason. 288 p. Summary 6 p. 1993.
- 100 Mäkinen, Teritu, Yksilön varhaiskehitys koulunkäynnin perustana. - Early development as a foundation for school achievement. 273 p. Summary 16 p. 1993.
- 101 Kotkavirta, Jussi, Practical philosophy and modernity. A study on the formation of Hegel's thought. - Käytännöllinen filosofia ja modernisuus. Tutkielma Hegelin ajattelun muotoutumisesta. 238 p. Zusammenfassung 3 S. Yhteenveto 3 p. 1993.
- 102 EISENHARDT, PETER L., PALONEN, KARI, SUBRA, LEENA, ZIMMERMANN RAINER E. (Eds.), Modern concepts of existentialism. Essays on Sartrean problems in philosophy, political theory and aesthetics. 168 p. Tiivistelmä 2 p. 1993.
- 103 KERÄNEN, MARJA, Modern political science and gender. A debate between the deaf and the mute. - Moderni valtio-oppi ja nainen. Mykkien ja kuurojen välinen keskustelu. 252 p. Tiivistelmä 4 p. 1993.
- 104 Matikainen, Tuulla, Työtaitojenkehittyminen erityisammattikouluvaiheen aikana. -Development of working skills in special vocational school. 205 p. Summary 4 p. 1994.
- 105 PIHLAJARINNE, MARJA-LEENA, Nuoren sairastuminen skitsofreeniseen häiriöön. Perheterapeuttinen tarkastelutapa. The onset of schizophrenic disorder at young age. Family therapeutic study. 174 p. Summary 5 p. 1994.
- 106 Kuusinen, Kirsti-Liisa, Psyykkinen itsesäätely itsehoidon perustana. Itsehoito I-tyypin diabetesta sairastavilla aikuisilla. - Self-care based on self-regulation. Self-care in adult type I diabetics. 260 p. Summary 17 p. 1994.
- 107 Mengistu, Legesse Gebresellassie, Psychological classification of students with and without handicaps. A tests of Holland's theory in Ethiopia. 209 p. 1994.
- 108 Leskinen, Markku (ed.), Family in focus. New perspectives on early childhood special education. 158 p. 1994.
- 109 Leskinen, Markku, Parents' causal attributions and adjustment to their child's disability. Vanhempien syytulkinnat ja sopeutuminen lapsensa vammaisuuteen. 104 p. Tiivistelmä 1 p. 1994.
- 110 Matthies, Aila-Leena, Epävirallisen sektorin ja hyvinvointivaltion suhteiden modernisoituminen. - The informal sector and the welfare state. Contemporary relationships. 63 p. Summary 12 p. 1994.
- 111 Aittola, Helena, Tutkimustyön ohjaus ja ohjaussuhteet tieteellisessä jatkokoulutuksessa. - Mentoring in postgraduate education. 285 p. Summary 5 p. 1995.
- 112 Lindén, Mirja, Muuttuva syövän kuva ja kokeminen. Potilaiden ja ammattilaisten tulkintoja. - The changing image and experience

- of cancer. Accounts given by patients and professionals. 234 p. Summary 5 p. 1995. 113 Välimaa, Jussi, Higher education cultural
- 113 VÄLIMAA, JUSSI, Higher education cultural approach. - Korkeakoulututkimuksen kulttuurinäkökulma. 94 p. Yhteenveto 5 p. 1995
- 114 Kaipio, Kalevi, Yhteisöllisyys kasvatuksessa. yhteisökasvatuksen teoreettinen analyysi ja käytäntöön soveltaminen. - The community as an educator. Theoretical analysis and practice of community education. 250 p. Summary 3 p. 1995.
- 115 Hännikäinen, Maritta, Nukesta vauvaksi ja lapsesta lääkäriksi. Roolileikkiin siirtymisen tarkastelua piagetilaisesta ja kulttuurihistoriallisen toiminnan teorian näkökulmasta. 73 p. Summary 6 p. 1995.
- 116 Ikonen, Öiva. Adaptiivinen opetus. Oppimistutkimus harjaantumiskoulun opetussuunnitelma- ja seurantajärjestelmän kehittämisen tukena. The adaptive teaching. 90 p. Summary 5 p. 1995.
- 117 Suutama, Timo, Coping with life events in old age. Elämän muutos- ja ongelmatilanteiden käsittely iäkkäillä ihmisillä. 110 p. Yhteenveto 3 p. 1995.
- 118 Derseh, Tibebu Bogale, Meanings Attached to Disability, Attitudes towards Disabled People, and Attitudes towards Integration. 150 p. 1995.
- 119 Sahlberg, Pasi, Kuka auttaisi opettajaa. Postmoderni näkökulma opetuksen muu-tokseen yhden kehittämisprojektin valossa. Who would help a teacher. A post-modern perspective on change in teaching in light of a school improvement project. 255 p. Summary 4 p. 1996.
- 120 UHINKI, AILO, Distress of unemployed jobseekers described by the Zulliger Test using the Comprehensive System. - Työttömien työntekijöiden ahdinko kuvattuna Comprehensive Systemin mukaisesti käytetyillä Zulligerin testillä. 61 p. Yhteenveto 3p. 1996.
- 121 Antikainen, Risto, Clinical course, outcome and follow-up of inpatients with borderline level disorders. Rajatilapotilaiden osastohoidon tuloksellisuus kolmen vuoden seurantatutkimuksessa Kys:n psykiatrian klinikassa. 102 p. Yhteenveto 4 p. 1996.
- 122 Ruusuvirta, Timo, Brain responses to pitch changes in an acoustic environment in cats and rabbits. Aivovasteet kuuloärsykemuutoksiin kissoilla ja kaneilla. 45 p. Yhteenveto 2 p. 1996.
- 123 Visti, Annalisa, Työyhteisön ja työn tuottavuuden kehitys organisaation transformaatiossa. Dovelopment of the work communi-ty and changes in the productivity of work during an organizational transformation process. 201 p. Summary 12 p. 1996.
- 124 SALLINEN, MIKAEL, Event-ralated brain potentials to changes in the acustic environment buring sleep and sleepiness. Aivojen herätevasteet muutoksiin kuuloärsykesar-

- jassa unen ja uneliaisuuden aikana. 104 p. Yhteenveto 3 p. 1997.
- 125 Lamminmäki, Tuija, Efficasy of a multi-faceted treatment for children with learning difficulties. Oppimisvaikeuksien neurokognitiivisen ryhmäkuntoutuksen tuloksellisuus ja siihen vaikuttavia tekijöitä. 56 p. Yhteenveto 2 p. 1997.
- 126 LUTTINEN, JAANA, Fragmentoituva kulttuuripolitiikka. Paikallisen kulttuuripolitiikan tulkintakehykset Ylä-Savossa. Fragmenting-cultural policy. The interpretative frames of local cultural politics in Ylä-Savo. 178 p. Summary 9 p. 1997.
- 127 MARTTUNEN, MIIKA, Studying argumentation in higher education by electronic mail. -Argumentointia yliopisto-opinnoissa sähköpostilla. 60 p. (164 p.) Yhteenveto 3 p. 1997.
- 128 JAAKKOLA, HANNA, Kielitieto kielitaitoon pyrittäessä. Vieraiden kielten opettajien käsityksiä kieliopin oppimisesta ja opetta-misesta. Language knowledge and language ability. Teachers' conceptions of the role of grammar in foreign language learning and teaching. 227 p. Summary 7 p. 1997.
- 129 Subra, Leena, A portrait of the political agent in Jean-Paul Sartre. Views on playing, acting, temporality and subjectivity. - Poliittisen toimijan muotokuva Jean-Paul Sartrella. Näkymiä pelaamiseen, toimintaan, ajallisuuteen ja subjektiivisuuteen. 248 p. Yhteenveto 2 p. 1997.
- 130 HAARAKANGAS, KAUKO, Hoitokokouksen äänet. Dialoginen analyysi perhekeskeisen psykiatrisen hoitoprosessin hoitokokous-keskusteluista työryhmän toiminnan näkökulmasta. - The voices in treatment meeting. A dialogical analysis of the treatment meeting conversations in family-centred psychiatric treatment process in regard to the team activity. 136 p. Summary 8 p. 1997.
- 131 Matinheikki-Kokko, Kaija, Challenges of working in a cross-cultural environment. Principles and practice of refugee settlement in Finland. Kulttuurienvälisen työn haasteet. Periaatteet ja käytäntö maahanmuuttajien hyvinvoinnin turvaamiseksi Suomessa. 130 p. Yhteenveto 3 p. 1997.
- 132 Kiviniemi, Kari, Opettajuuden oppimisesta harjoittelun harhautuksiin. Aikuisopiskelijoiden kokemuksia opetusharjoittelusta ja sen ohjauksesta luokanopettajakoulutuksessa. From the learning of teacherhood to the fabrications of practice. Adult students' experiences of teaching practice and its supervision in class teacher education. 267 p. Summary 8 p. 1997.
- 133 Kantola, Jouko, Cygnaeuksen jäljillä käsityönopetuksesta teknologiseen kasvatukseen. In the footsteps of Cygnaeus. From handicraft teaching to technological education. 211 p. Summary 7 p. 1997.
- 134 KAARTINEN, JUKKA, Nocturnal body movements

- and sleep quality. Yölliset kehon liikkeet ja unen laatu. 85 p. Yhteenveto 3 p. 1997.
- 135 Mustonen, Anu, Media violence and its audience. - Mediaväkivalta ja sen yleisö. 44 p. (131 p.). Yhteenveto 2 p. 1997.
- 136 Perttula, Juha, The experienced life-fabrics of young men. - Nuorten miesten koettu elämänkudelma. 218 p. Yhteenveto 3 p. 1998.
- Tikkanen, Tarja, Learning and education of older workers. Lifelong learning at the margin.
 Ikääntyvän työväestön oppiminen ja koulutus. Elinikäisen oppimisen marginaalissa.
 p. (154 p.). Yhteenveto 6 p. 1998.
- 138 Leinonen, Markku, Johannes Gezelius vanhempi luonnonmukaisen pedagogiikan soveltajana. Comeniuslainen tulkinta. Johannes Gezelius the elder as implementer of natural padagogy. A Comenian interpretation. 237 p. Summary 7 p. 1998.
- 139 Kallio, Eeva, Training of students' scientific reasoning skills. Korkeakouluopiskelijoiden tieteellisen ajattelun kehittäminen. 90 p. Yhteenveto 1 p. 1998.
- 140 Niemi-Väkeväinen, Leena, Koulutusjaksot ja elämänpolitiikka. Kouluttautuminen yksilöllistymisen ja yhteisöllisyyden risteysasemana. - Sequences of vocational education as life politics. Perspectives of invidualization and communality. 210 p. Summary 6 p. 1998.
- 141 Parikka, Matti, Teknologiakompetenssi. Teknologiakasvatuksen uudistamishaasteita peruskoulussa ja lukiossa. - Technological competence. Challenges of reforming technology education in the Finnish comprehensive and upper secondary school. 207 p. Summary 13 p. 1998.
- 142 TA OPETTAJAN APUNA EDUCATIONAL TA FOR TEACHER. Professori Pirkko Liikaselle omistettu juhlakirja. 207 p. Tiivistelmä - Abstract 14 p. 1998.
- 143 YLÖNEN, HILKKA, Taikahattu ja hopeakengät sadun maailmaa. Lapsi päiväkodissa sadun kuulijana, näkijänä ja kokijana. The world of the colden cap and silver shoes. How kinder garten children listen to, view, and experience fairy tales. 189 p. Summary 8 p. 1998.
- 144 Moilanen, Pentit, Opettajan toiminnan perusteiden tulkinta ja tulkinnan totuudellisuuden arviointi. Interpreting reasons for teachers' action and the verifying the interpretations. 226 p. Summary 3p. 1998.
- 145 VAURIO, LEENA, Lexical inferencing in reading in english on the secondary level. Sanapäättely englanninkielistä tekstiä luettaessa lukioasteella. 147 p. Yhteenveto 3 p. 1998.
- 146 ETELÄPELTO, ANNELI, The development of expertise in information systems design. Asiantuntijuuden kehittyminen tietojärjestelmien suunnittelussa. 132 p. (221p.). Yhteenveto 12 p. 1998.
- 147 Pirhonen, Antil, Redundancy as a criterion for multimodal user-interfaces. Käsitteistö luo

- näkökulman käyttöliittymäanalyysiin. 141 p. Yhteenveto 3 p. 1998.
- 148 Rönkä, Anna, The accumulation of problems of social functioning: outer, inner, and behavioral strands. Sosiaalinen selviytyminen lapsuudesta aikuisuuteen: ongelmien kasautumisen kolme väylää. 44 p. (129 p.) Yhteenveto 3 p. 1999.
- 149 Naukkarinen, Aimo, Tasapainoilua kurinalaisuuden ja tarkoituksenmukaisuuden välillä. Oppilaiden ei-toivottuun käyttäytymiseen liittyvän ongelmanratkaisun kehittäminen yhden peruskoulun yläasteen tarkastelun pohjalta. Balancing rigor and relevance. Developing problem-solving associated with students' challenging behavior in the light of a study of an upper comprehensive school. 296 p. Summary 5 p. 1999.
- 150 Holma, Juha, The search for a narrative. Investigating acute psychosis and the need-adapted treatment model from the narrative viewpoint. - Narratiivinen lähestymistapa akuuttiin psykoosiin ja tarpeenmukaisen hoidon malliin. 52 p. (105 p.) Yhteenveto 3 p. 1999.
- 151 Leppänen, Paavo H.T., Brain responses to changes in tone and speech stimuli in infants with and without a risk for familial dyslexia. Aivovasteet ääni- ja puheärsykkeiden muutoksiin vauvoilla, joilla on riski suvussa esiintyvään dysleksiaan ja vauvoilla ilman tätä riskiä. 100 p. (197 p.) Yhteenveto 4 p. 1999.
- 152 SUOMALA, JYRKI, Students' problem solving in the LEGO/Logo learning environment. -Oppilaiden ongelmanratkaisu LEGO/Logo oppimisympäristössä. 146 p. Yhteenveto 3 p. 1999
- 153 Huttunen, Rauno, Opettamisen filosofia ja kritiikki. - Philosophy, teaching, and critique. Towards a critical theory of the philosophy of education. 201 p. Summary 3p. 1999.
- 154 Karekivi, Leena, Ehkä en kokeilisikaan, jos
 Tutkimus ylivieskalaisten nuorten tupakoinnista ja päihteidenkäytöstä ja niihin liittyvästä terveyskasvatuksesta vuosina 1989-1998. Maybe I wouldn't even experiment if A study on youth smoking and use of intoxicants in Ylivieska and related health education in 1989-1998. 256 p. Summary 4 p. 1999.
- 155 Laakso, Marja-Leena, Prelinguistic skills and early interactional context as predictors of children's language development. Esi-kielellinen kommunikaatio ja sen vuorovaikutuksellinen konteksti lapsen kielen kehityksen ennustajana. 127 p. Yhteenveto 2 p. 1999.
- 156 Mauno, Saija, Job insecurity as a psycho-social job stressor in the context of the work-family interface. Työn epävarmuus työn psykososiaalisena stressitekijänä työn ja perheen vuorovaikutuksen kontekstissa. 59 p. (147 p.) Yhteenveto 3 p. 1999.
- 157 Mäensivu Kirsti, Opettaja määrittelijänä, oppilas määriteltävänä. Sanallisen oppilaan arvioinnin sisällön analyysi. - The teacher as a determiner - the pupil to be determined -

- content analysis of the written school reports. 215 p. Summary 5 p. 1999.
- 158 FELDT, TARU, Sense of coherence. Structure, stability and health promoting role in working life. - Koherenssin rakenne, pysyvyys ja terveyttä edistävä merkitys työelämässä. 60 p. (150 p.) Yhteenveto 5 p. 2000.
- 159 Mänty, Tarja, Ammatillisista erityisoppilaitoksista elämään. Life after vocational special education. 235 p. Summary 3 p. 2000.
- 160 SARJA, ANNELI, Dialogioppiminen pienryhmässä. Opettajaksi opiskelevien harjoitteluprosessi terveydenhuollon opettajankoulutuksessa. Dialogic learning in a small group. The process of student teachers' teaching practice during health care education. 165 p. Summary 7 p. 2000.
- 161 JÄRVINEN, ANIITA, Taitajat iänikuiset. Kotkan ammattilukiosta valmiuksia elämään, työelämään ja jatko-opintoihin. - Age-old craftmasters -Kotka vocational senior secondary school - giving skills for life, work and further studies. 224 p. Summary 2 p. 2000.
- 162 Kontio, Marja-Liisa, Laitoksessa asuvan kehitysvammaisen vanhuksen haastava käyttäytyminen ja hoitajan käyttämiä vaikutuskeinoja. Challenging behaviour of institutionalized mentally retarded elderly people and measures taken by nurses to control it. 175 p. Summary 3 p. 2000.
- 163 Kilpeläinen, Arja, Naiset paikkaansa etsimässä. Aikuiskoulutus naisen elämänkulun rakentajana. Adult education as determinant of woman's life-course. 155 p. Summary 6 p. 2000
- 164 RIITESUO, ANNIKKI, A preterm child grows. Focus on speech and language during the first two years. - Keskonen kasvaa: puheen ja kielen kehitys kahtena ensimmäisenä elinvuotena. 119 p. Tiivistelmä 2 p. 2000.
- 165 Tauriainen, Leena, Kohti yhteistä laatua. -Henkilökunnan, vanhempien ja lasten laatukäsitykset päiväkodin integroidussa erityisryhmässä. - Towards common quality: staff's, parents' and children's conseptions of quality in an integration group at a daycare center. 256 p. Summary 6 p. 2000.
- 166 RAUDASKOSKI, LEENA, Ammattikorkeakoulun toimintaperustaa etsimässä. Toimilupahakemusten sisällönanalyyttinen tarkastelu. In search for the founding principles of the Finnishpolytechnic institutes. A content analysis of the licence applications. 193 p. Summary 4 p. 2000.
- 167 Takkinen, Sanna, Meaning in life and its relation to functioning in old age. Elämän tarkoituksellisuus ja sen yhteydet toimintakykyyn vanhuudessa. 51 p. (130 p.) Yhteenveto 2 p. 2000.
- 168 LAUNONEN, LEEVI, Eettinen kasvatusajattelu suomalaisen koulun pedagogisissa teksteissä 1860-luvulta 1990-luvulle. - Ethical thinking

- in Finnish school's pedagogical texts from the 1860s to the 1990s. 366 p. Summary 3 p. 2000.
- 169 Kuorelahti, Matti, Sopeutumattomien luokkamuotoisen erityisopetuksen tuloksellisuus. The educational outcomes of special classes for emotionally / behaviorally disordered children and youth. 176 p. Summary 2p. 2000.
- 170 Kurunmäki, Jussi, Representation, nation and time. The political rhetoric of the 1866 parliamentary reform in Sweden. Edustus, kansakunta ja aika. Poliittinen retoriikka Ruotsin vuoden 1866 valtiopäiväreformissa. 253 p. Tiivistelmä 4 p. 2000.
- 171 RASINEN, AKI, Developing technology education. In search of curriculum elements for Finnish general education schools. 158 p. Yhteenveto 2 p. 2000.
- 172 SUNDHOLM, LARS, Itseohjautuvuus organisaatiomuutoksessa. - Self-determination in organisational change. 180 p. Summary 15 p. 2000.
- 173 Ahonniska-Assa, Jaana, Analyzing change in repeated neuropsychological assessment. 68 p. (124 p.) Yhteenveto 2 p. 2000.
- 174 Hoffrén, Jari, Demokraattinen eetos rajoista mahdollisuuksiin. - The democratic ethos. From limits to possibilities? 217 p. Summary 2 p. 2000.
- 175 Heikkinen, Hannu L. T., Toimintatutkimus, tarinat ja opettajaksi tulemisen taito.
 Narratiivisen identiteettityön kehittäminen opettajankoulutuksessa toimintatutkimuksen avulla. Action research, narratives and the art of becoming a teacher. Developing narrative identity work in teacher education through action research. 237 p. Summary 4 p. 2001.
- 176 Vuorenmaa, Maritta, Ikkunoita arvioin- nin tuolle puolen. Uusia avauksia suomalaiseen koulutusta koskevaan evaluaatiokeskusteluun. - Views across assessment: New openings into the evaluation discussion on Finnish education. 266 p. Summary 4 p. 2001.
- 177 LITMANEN, TAPIO, The struggle over risk. The spatial, temporal, and cultural dimensions of protest against nuclear technology. Kamppailu riskistä. Ydinteknologian vastaisen protestin tilalliset, ajalliset ja kulttuuriset ulottuvuudet. 72 p. (153 p.) Yhteenveto 9 p. 2001.
- 178 Aunola, Kaisa, Children's and adolescents' achievement strategies, school adjustment, and family environment. Lasten ja nuorten suoritusstrategiat koulu- ja perheympäristöissä. 51 p. (153 p.) Yhteenveto 2 p. 2001.
- 179 OKSANEN, ELINA, Arvioinnin kehittäminen erityisopetuksessa. Diagnosoinnista oppimisen ohjaukseen laadullisena tapaustutkimuksena. - Developing assessment practices in special education. From a static approach to

- dynamic approach applying qualitative case. 182 p. Summary 5 p. 2001.
- 182 p. Summary 5 p. 2001.

 180 VIITTALA, KAISU, "Kyllä se tommosellaki lapsella on kovempi urakka". Sikiöaikana alkoholille altistuneiden huostaanotettujen lasten elämäntilanne, riskiprosessit ja suojaavat prosessit. "It's harder for that kind of child to get along". The life situation of the children exposed to alcohol in utero and taken care of by society, their risk and protective processes. 316 p. Summary 4 p. 2001.
- 181 Hansson, Leeni, Networks matter. The role of informal social networks in the period of socioeconomic reforms of the 1990s in Estonia. Verkostoilla on merkitystä: infor-maalisten sosiaalisten verkostojen asema Virossa 1990-luvun sosio-ekonomisten muutosten aikana. 194 p. Yhteenveto 3 p. 2001.
- 182 Böök, Marja Leena, Vanhemmuus ja vanhemmuuden diskurssit työttömyystilanteessa. Parenthood and parenting discourses in a situation of unemployment. 157 p. Summary 5 p. 2001.
- 183 Kokko, Katja, Antecedents and consequences of long-term unemployment.
 Pitkäaikaistyöttömyyden ennakoijia ja seurauksia. 53 p. (115 p.) Tiivistelmä 3 p. 2001.
- 184 Kokkonen, Marja, Émotion regulation and physical health in adulthood: A longitudinal, personality-oriented approach. Aikuisiän tunteiden säätely ja fyysinen terveys: pitkittäistutkimuksellinen ja persoonallisuuskeskeinen lähestymistapa. 52 p. (137 p.) Tiivistelmä 3 p. 2001.
- 185 MÄNNIKKÖ, KAISA, Adult attachment styles: A Person-oriented approach. - Aikuisten kiintymystyylit. 142 p. Yhteenveto 5 p. 2001.
- 186 Katvala, Satu, Missä äiti on? Äitejä ja äitiyden uskomuksia sukupolvien saatossa. Where's mother? Mothers and maternal beliefs over generations. 126 p. Summary 3 p. 2001.
- KIISKINEN, ANNA-LIISA, Ympäristöhallinto vastuullisen elämäntavan edistäjänä.
 Environmental administration as promoter of responsible living. 229 p. Summary 8 p. 2001.
- 188 Simola, Ähti, Työterveyshuolto-organisaation toiminta, sen henkilöstön henkinen hyvinvointi ja toiminnan tuloksellisuus.-Functioning of an occupational health service organization and its relationship to the mental well-being of its personnel, client satisfaction, and economic profitability. 192 p. Summary 12 p. 2001.
- 189 Vesterinen, Pirkko, Projektiopiskelu- ja oppiminen ammattikorkeakoulussa. Project based studying and learning in the polytechnic. 257 p. Summary 5 p. 2001.
- 190 Kemppainen, Jaana, Kotikasvatus kolmessa sukupolvessa. - Childrearing in three generations. 183 p. Summary 3 p. 2001.
- 191 Hohenthal-Antin Leonie, Luvan ottaminen Ikäihmiset teatterin tekijöinä. - Taking

- permission– Elderly people as theatre makers. 183 p. Summary 5 p. 2001.
- KAKKORI, LEENA, Heideggerin aukeama.
 Tutkimuksia totuudesta ja taiteesta Martin Heideggerin avaamassa horisontissa.
 Heidegger's clearing. Studies on truth and art in the horizon opened by Martin Heidegger. 156 p. Summary 2 p. 2001.
- 193 Närhi, Vesa, The use of clinical neuropsychological data in learning disability research. - Asiakastyön yhteydessä kerätyn neuropsykologisen aineiston käyttö oppimisvaikeustutkimuksessa. 103 p. Yhteenveto 2 p. 2002.
- 194 Suomi, Asta, Ammattia etsimässä.
 Aikuisopiskelijat kertovat sosiaaliohjaajakoulutuksesta ja narratiivisen pätevyyden kehittymisestä. Searching for professional identity. Adult students' narratives on the education of a social welfare supervisor and the development of narrative competence.
 183 p. Summary 2 p. 2002.
- 195 PERKKILÄ, PÄIVI, Opettajien matematiikkauskomukset ja matematiikan oppikirjan merkitys alkuopetuksessa. 212 p. - Teacher's mathematics beliefs and meaning of mathematics textbooks in the first and the second grade in primary school. Summary 2 p. 2002.
- 196 Vesterinen, Marja-Liisa, Ammatillinen harjoittelu osana asiantuntijuuden kehittymistä ammattikorkeakoulussa. - Promoting professional expertise by developing practical learning at the polytechnic. 261 p. Summary 5 p. 2002.
- 197 POHJANEN, JORMA, Mitä kello on? Kello modernissa yhteiskunnassa ja sen sosiologisessa teoriassa. What's the time. Clock on modern society and in it's sociological theory. 226 p. Summary 3 p. 2002.
- 198 Rantala, Anja, Perhekeskeisyys puhetta vai todellisuutta? Työntekijöiden käsitykset yhteistyöstä erityistä tukea tarvitsevan lapsen perheen kanssa. - Family-centeredness rhetoric or reality? Summary 3 p. 2002.
- 199 Valanne, Eija, "Meidän lapsi on arvokas" Henkilökohtainen opetuksen järjestämistä koskeva suunnitelma (HOJKS) kunnallisessa erityiskoulussa. - "Our child is precious" - The individual educational plan in the context of the special school. 219 p. Yhteenveto 2 p. 2002.
- 200 Holopainen, Leena, Development in reading and reading related skills; a follow-up study from pre-school to the fourth grade.
 57 p. (138 p.) Yhteenveto 3 p. 2002.
 201 Heikkinen, Hannu, Draaman maailmat
- 201 Heikkinen, Hannu, Draaman maailmat oppimisalueina. Draamakasvatuksen vakava leikillisyys. Drama worlds as learning areas the serious playfulness os drama education. 164 p. Summary 5 p. 2002.
- 202 Hytönen, Tuija, Exploring the practice of human resource development as a field of professional expertise. Henkilöstön

- kehittämistyön asiantuntijuuden rakentuminen. 137 p. (300 p.) Yhteenveto 10 p. 2002.
- 203 RIPATTI, MIKKO, Arvid Järnefeldt kasvatusajattelijana. 246 p. Summary 4 p. 2002.
- 204 VIRMASALO, ILKKA, Perhe, työttömyys ja lama.
 Families, unemployment and the economic depression. 121 p. Summary 2 p. 2002.
- 205 Wikgren, Jan, Diffuse and discrete associations in aversive classical conditioning. Täsmälliset ja laaja-alaiset ehdollistumat klassisessa aversiivisessa ehdollistumisessa. 40 p. (81 p.) Yhteenveto 2 p. 2002.
- 206 Jokivuori, Pertti, Sitoutuminen työorganisaatioon ja ammattijärjestöön. Kilpailevia vai täydentäviä?- Commitment to organisation and trade union. Competing or complementary? 132 p. Summary 8 p. 2002.
- 207 GONZÁLEZ VEGA, NARCISO, Factors affecting simulator-training effectiveness. 162 p. Yhteenveto 1 p. 2002.
- 208 SALO, KARI, Teacher Stress as a Longitudinal Process - Opettajien stressiprosessi. 67 p. Yhteenveto 2 p. 2002.
- 209 VAUHKONEN, JOUNI, A rhetoric of reduction. Bertrand de Jouvenel's pure theory of politics as persuasion. 156 p. Tiivistelmä 2 p. 2002.
- as persuasion. 156 p. Tiivistelmä 2 p. 2002. 210 Kontoniemi, Marita, "Milloin sinä otat itseäsi niskasta kiinni?" Opettajien kokemuksia alisuoriutujista. - "When will you pull your socks up?" Teachers´ experiences of underachievers. 218 p. Summary 3 p. 2003.
- SAUKKONEN, SAKARI, Koulu ja yksilöllisyys;
 Jännitteitä, haasteita ja mahdollisuuksia.
 School and individuality: Tensions,
 challenges and possibilities. 125 p. Summary
 p. 2003.
- 212 VILJAMAA, MARJA-LEENA, Neuvola tänään ja huomenna. Vanhemmuuden tukeminen, perhekeskeisyys ja vertaistuki. - Child and maternity welfare clinics today and tomorrow. Supporting parenthood, family-centered sevices and peer groups. 141 p. Summary 4 p. 2003
- 213 Remes, Liisa, Yrittäjyyskasvatuksen kolme diskurssia. Three discourses in entrepreneurial learning. 204 p. Summary 2 p. 2003.
- 214 Karjala, Kalle, Neulanreiästä panoraamaksi. Ruotsin kulttuurikuvan ainekset eräissä keskikoulun ja B-ruotsin vuosina 1961–2002 painetuissa oppikirjoissa. - From pinhole to panorama – The culture of Sweden presented in some middle and comprehensive school textbooks printed between 1961 and 2002. 308 p. Summary 2 p. 2003.
- 215 Lallukka, Kirsi, Lapsuusikä ja ikä lapsuudessa. Tutkimus 6–12 -vuotiaiden sosiokulttuurisesta ikätiedosta. Childhood age and age in childhood. A study on the sociocultural knowledge of age. 234 p. Summary 2 p. 2003.
- 216 PUUKARI, ŠAULI, Video Programmes as Learning Tools. Teaching the Gas Laws and Behaviour of Gases in Finnish and Canadian Senior High Schools. 361 p. Yhteenveto 6 p. 2003.

- 217 Loisa, Raija-Leena, The polysemous contemporary concept. The rhetoric of the cultural industry. Monimerkityksinen nykykäsite. Kulttuuriteollisuuden retoriikka. 244 p. Yhteenveto 2 p. 2003.
- 218 Holopainen, Esko, Kuullun ja luetun tekstin ymmärtämisstrategiat ja -vaikeudet peruskoulun kolmannella ja yhdeksännellä luokalla. Strategies for listening and reading comprehension and problematic listening and reading comprehension of the text during the third and ninth grades of primary school. 135 p. Summary 3 p. 2003.
- 219 Penttinen, Seppo, Lähtökohdat liikuntaa opettavaksi luokanopettajaksi. Nuoruuden kasvuympäristöt ja opettajankoulutus opettajuuden kehitystekijöinä.- Starting points for a primary school physical education teacher. The growth environment of adolescence and teacher education as developmental factors of teachership.

 201 p. Summary 10 p. 2003.
- 220 IKÄHEIMO, HEIKKI, Tunnustus, subjektiviteetti ja inhimillinen elämänmuoto: Tutkimuksia Hegelistä ja persoonien välisistä tunnustussuhteista. Recognition, subjectivity and the human life form: studies on Hegel and interpersonal recognition. 191 p. Summary 3 p. 2003.
- 221 ASUNTA, TUULA, Knowledge of environmental issues. Where pupils acquire information and how it affects their attitudes, opinions, and laboratory behaviour Ympäristöasioita koskeva tieto. Mistä oppilaat saavat informaatiota ja miten se vaikuttaa heidän asenteisiinsa, mielipiteisiinsä ja laboratoriokäyttäytymiseensä. 159 p. Yhteenveto 4 p. 2003.
- 222 KUJALA, ERKKI, Sodan pojat. Sodanaikaisten pikkupoikien lapsuuskokemuksia isyyden näkökulmasta - The sons of war. 229 p. Summary 2 p. 2003.
- 223 Jussi Kurunmäki & Kari Paloinen (Hg./eds.) Zeit, Geschicte und Politik. Time, history and politics. Zum achtzigsten Geburtstag von Reinhart Koselleck. 310 p. 2003.
- LAITINEN, ARTO, Strong evaluation without sources. On Charles Taylor's philosophical anthropology and cultural moral realism.
 Vahvoja arvostuksia ilman lähteitä.
 Charles Taylorin filosofisesta antropologiasta ja kulturalistisesta moraalirealismista. 358 p. Yhteenveto 4 p. 2003.
- 225 Guttorm, Tomi K. Newborn brain responses measuring feature and change detection and predicting later language development in children with and without familial risk for dyslexia. Vastasyntyneiden aivovasteet puheäänteiden ja niiden muutosten havaitsemisessa sekä myöhemmän kielen kehityksen ennustamisessa dysleksia-riskilapsilla. 81 p. (161 p.) Yhteenveto 3 p. 2003.

- 226 Nakarı, Maija-Liisa, Työilmapiiri, työntekijöiden hyvinvointi ja muutoksen mahdollisuus - Work climate, employees' wellbeing and the possibility of change. 255 p. Summary 3 p. 2003.
- 227 Metsäpelto, Riitta-Leena, Individual differences in parenting: The five-factor model of personality as an explanatory framework Lastenkasvatus ja sen yhteys vanhemman persoonallisuuden piirteisiin. 53 p. (119 p.) Tiivistelmä 3 p. 2003.
- 228 PULKKINEN, OILI, The labyrinth of politics A conceptual approach to the modes of the political in the scottish enlightenment. 144 p. Yhteenveto 2 p. 2003.
- 229 Juujärvi, Petri, A three-level analysis of reactive aggression among children. Lasten aggressiivisiin puolustusreaktioihin vaikuttavien tekijöiden kolmitasoinen analyysi. 39 p. (115 p.) Yhteenveto 2 p. 2003.
- 230 Poikonen, Pirjo-Liisa, "Opetussuunnitelma on sitä elämää". Päiväkoti-kouluyhteisö opetussuunnitelman kehittäjänä. "The curriculum is part of our life". The day-cara cum primary school community as a curriculum developer. 154 p. Summary 3 p. 2003
- 231 Soininen, Suvi, From a 'Necessary Evil' to an art of contingency: Michael Oakeshott's conception of political activity in British postwar political thought. 174 p. Summary 2p. 2003.
- Alaraudanjoki, Esa, Nepalese child labourers' life-contexts, cognitive skills and well-being.
 Työssäkäyvien nepalilaislasten elämänkonteksti, kognitiiviset taidot ja hyvinvointi.
 p. (131 p.) Yhteenveto 4 p. 2003.
- 233 Lerkkanen, Marja-Kristiina, Learning to read. Reciprocal processes and individual pathways. Lukemaan oppiminen: vastavuoroiset prosessit ja yksilölliset oppimispolut. 70 p. (155 p.) Yhteenveto 5 p. 2003.
- FRIMAN, MERVI, Ammatillisen asiantuntijan etiikka ammattikorkeakoulutuksessa.
 The ethics of a professional expert in the context of polytechnics. 199 p. 2004.
- 235 Meronen, Äull, Viittomakielen omaksumisen yksilölliset tekijät. Individual differences in sign language abilities. 110 p. Summary 5 p. 2004.
- 236 TIILIKKALA, LIISA, Mestarista tuutoriksi. Suomalaisen ammatillisen opettajuuden muutos ja jatkuvuus. - From master to tutor. Change and continuity in Finnish vocational teacherhood. 281 p. Summary 3 p. 2004.
- 237 Aro, Mikko, Learning to read: The effect of orthography. Kirjoitusjärjestelmän vaikutus lukemaan oppimiseen. 44 p. (122 p.)
 Tiivistelmä 2 p. 2004.
- 238 LAAKSO, ERKKI, Draamakokemusten äärellä. Prosessidraaman oppimispotentiaali

- opettajaksi opiskelevien kokemusten valossa. Encountering drama experiences. The learning potential of process drama in the light of student teachers' experiences. 230 p. Summary 7 p. 2004.
- 239 Perälä-Littunen, Satu, Cultural images of a good mother and a good father in three generations. - Kulttuuriset mielikuvat hyvästä äidistä ja hyvästä isästä kolmessa sukupolvessa. 234 p. Yhteenveto 7 p. 2004.
- 240 RINNE-KOISTINEN, EVA-MARITA, Perceptions of health: Water and sanitation problems in rural and urban communities in Nigeria. 129 p. (198 p.) Yhteenveto 3 p. 2004.
- 241 PALMROTH, AINO, Käännösten kautta kollektiiviin. Tuuliosuuskunnat toimijaverkkoina. - From translation to collective. Wind turbine cooperatives as actor networks. 177 p. Summary 7 p. 2004.
- 242 VIERIKKO, ELINA, Genetic and environmental effects on aggression. Geneettiset ja ympäristötekijät aggressiivisuudessa. 46 p. (108 p.) Tiivistelmä 3 p. 2004.
- 243 Närhi, Kati, The eco-social approach in social work and the challenges to the expertise of social work. Ekososiaalinen viitekehys ja haasteet sosiaalityön asiantuntijuudelle. 106 p. (236 p.) Yhteenveto 7 p. 2004.
- 244 Ursin, Jani, Characteristics of Finnish medical and engineering research group work.
 Tutkimusryhmätyöskentelyn piirteet lääkeja teknisissä tieteissä. 202 p. Yhteenveto 9 p. 2004
- TREUTHARDT, LEENA, Tulosohjauksen yhteiskunnalliuus Jyväskylän yliopistossa.
 Tarkastelunäkökulmina muoti ja seurustelu.
 The management by results a fashion and social interaction at the University of Jyväskylä. 228 p. Summary 3 p. 2004.
- MATTHIES, JÜRGEN, Umweltpädagogik in der Postmoderne. Eine philosophische Studie über die Krise des Subjekts im umweltpädagogischen Diskurs.
 Ympäristökasvatus postmodernissa. Filosofinen tutkimus subjektin kriisistä ympäristökasvatuksen diskurssissa. 400 p.
- Yhteenveto 7 p. 2004.

 247 Laitila, Aarno, Dimensions of expertise in family therapeutic process. Asiantuntijuuden ulottuvuuksia perheterapeuttisessa prosessissa. 54 p. (106 p.) Yhteenveto 3 p. 2004.
- 248 Laamanen (Astikainen), Piia, Pre-attentive detection of changes in serially presented stimuli in rabbits and humans. Muutoksen esitietoinen havaitseminen sarjallisesti esitetyissä ärsykkeissä kaneilla ja ihmisillä. 35 p. (54 p.) Yhteenveto 3 p. 2004.
- JUUSENAHO, RIITTA, Peruskoulun rehtoreiden johtamisen eroja. Sukupuolinen näkökulma.
 Differences in comprehensive school leadership and management. A gender-based approach. 176p. Summary 3 p. 2004.

- 250 Vaarakallio, Tuula, "Rotten to the Core". Variations of French nationalist anti-system rhetoric. – "Systeemi on mätä". Ranskalaisten nationalistien järjestelmän vastainen retoriikka. 194 p. Yhteenveto 3 p. 2004.
- 251 Kuusinen, Patrik, Pitkäaikainen kipu ja depressio. Yhteyttä säätelevät tekijät.
 Chronic pain and depression: psychosocial determinants regulating the relationship.
 139 p. Summary 8 p. 2004.
- 252 Hännikäinen-Uutela, Anna-Liisa, Uudelleen juurtuneet. Yhteisökasvatus vaikeasti päihderiippuvaisten narkomaanien kuntoutuksessa. Rooted again. Community education in the rehabilitation of substance addicts. 286 p. Summary 3 p. 2004.
- 253 Paloniemi, Susanna, İkä, kokemus ja osaaminen työelämässä. Työntekijöiden käsityksiä iän ja kokemuksen merkityksestä ammatillisessa osaamisessa ja sen kehittämisessä. Age, experience and competence in working life. Employees' conceptions of the the meaning and experience in professional competence and its development. 184 p. Summary 5 p. 2004.
- 254 Ruiz Cerezo, Montse, Anger and Optimal Performance in Karate. An Application of the IZOF Model. 55 p. (130 p.) Tiivistelmä 2 p. 2004.
- LADONLAHTI, TARJA, Haasteita palvelujärjestelmälle. Kehitysvammaiseksi luokiteltu henkilö psykiatrisessa sairaalassa.
 Challenges for the human service system. Living in a psychiatric hospital under the label of mental retardation. 176 p. Summary 3 p. 2004.
- 256 KOVANEN PÄIVI, Oppiminen ja asiantuntijuus varhaiskasvatuksessa. Varhaisen oppimaan ohjaamisen suunnitelma erityistä tukea tarvitsevien lasten ohjauksessa. Learning and expertice in early childhood education. A pilot work in using VARSU with children with special needs. 175 p. Summary 2 p. 2004.
- 257 VILMI, VEIKKO, Turvallinen koulu. Suomalaisten näkemyksiä koulutuspalvelujen kansallisesta ja kunnallisesta priorisoinnista. Secure education. Finnish views on the national and municipal priorities of Finland's education services. 134 p. Summary 5 p. 2005.
- 258 Antiila, Timo, Reduced working hours. Reshaping the duration, timing and tempo of work. 168 p. Tiivistelmä 2 p. 2005.
- 259 UGASTE, AINO, The child's play world at home and the mother's role in the play. 207 p. Tiivistelmä 5 p. 2005.
- 260 Kurri, Katja, The invisible moral order: Agency, accountability and responsibility in therapy talk. 38 p. (103 p.). Tiivistelmä 1 p. 2005.

- 261 Collin, Kaija, Experience and shared practice Design engineers' learning at work. Suunnitteluinsinöörien työssä oppiminen kokemuksellisuutta ja jaettuja käytäntöjä. 124 p. (211 p.). Yhteenveto 6 p. 2005.
- 262 Kurki, Eija, Näkyvä ja näkymätön. Nainen Suomen helluntailiikkeen kentällä. Visible and invisible. Women in the Finnish pentecostal movement. 180 p. Summary 2 p. 2005.
- 263 Heimonen, Sirkkaliisa, Työikäisenä Alzheimerin tautiin sairastuneiden ja heidän puolisoidensa kokemukset sairauden alkuvaiheessa. Experiences of persons with early onset Alzheimer's disease and their spouses in the early stage of the disease. 138 p. Summary 3 p. 2005.
- 264 PIIROINEN, HANNU, Épävarmuus, muutos ja ammatilliset jännitteet. Suomalainen sosiaalityö 1990-luvulla sosiaalityöntekijöiden tulkinnoissa. – Uncertainty, change and professional tensions. The Finnish social work in the 1990s in the light of social workers' representations. 207 p. Summary 2 p. 2005.
- 265 MÄKINEN, JARMO, Säätiö ja maakunta. Maakuntarahastojärjestelmän kentät ja verkostot. – Foundation and region: Fields and networks of the system of the regional funds. 235 p. Summary 3 p. 2005.
- 266 Petrelius, Päivi, Sukupuoli ja subjektius sosiaalityössä. Tulkintoja naistyöntekijöiden muistoista. – Gender and subjectivity in social work – interpreting women workers' memories. 67 p. (175 p.) 2005.
- 267 HOKKANEN, TIINA, Äitinä ja isänä eron jälkeen. Yhteishuoltajavanhemmuus arjen kokemuksena. As a mother and a father after divoce. Joint custody parenthood as an everyday life experience. 201 p. Summary 8 p. 2005.
- 268 HANNU SIRKKILÄ, Elättäjyyttä vai erotiikkaa. Miten suomalaiset miehet legitimoivat parisuhteensa thaimaalaisen naisen kanssa?

 – Breadwinner or eroticism. How Finnish men legitimatize their partnerships with Thai women. 252 p. Summary 4 p. 2005.
- 269 Penttinen, Leena, Gradupuhetta tutkielmaseminaarissa. – Thesis discourse in an undergraduate research seminar. 176 p. Summary 8 p. 2005.
- 270 Karvonen, Pirkko, Päiväkotilasten lukuleikit. Lukutaidon ja lukemistietoisuuden kehittyminen interventiotutkimuksessa- Reading Games for Children in Daycare Centers. The Development of Reading Ability and Reading Awareness in an Intervention Study . 179 p. Summary 3 p. 2005.
- 271 Kosonen, Pekka A., Sosiaalialan ja hoitotyön asiantuntijuuden kehitysehdot ja opiskelijavalinta. – Conditions of expertise development in nursing and and social care, and criteria for student selection. 276 p. Summary 3 p. 2005.

- 272 Niiranen-Linkama, Päivi, Sosiaalisen transformaatio sosiaalialan asiantuntuntijuuden diskurssissa. Transformation of the social in the discourse of social work expertise. 200 p. Summary 3 p. 2005.
- 273 Kalla, Outi, Characteristics, course and outcome in first-episode psychosis. A cross-cultural comparison of Finnish and Spanish patient groups. Ensikertalaisten psykoosipotilaiden psyykkissosiaaliset ominaisuudet, sairaudenkulku ja ennuste. Suomalaisten ja espanjalaisten potilasryhmien vertailu. 75 p. (147 p.) Tiivistelmä 4 p. 2005.
- 274 Lehtomäki, Elina, Pois oppimisyhteiskunnan marginaalista? Koulutuksen merkitys vuosina 1960–1990 opiskelleiden lapsuudestaan kuurojen ja huonokuuloisten aikuisten elämänkulussa. Out from the margins of the learning society? The meaning of education in the life course of adults who studied during the years 1960–1990 and were deaf or hard-of-hearing from childhood. 151 p. Summary 5 p. 2005.
- 275 KINNUNEN, MARJA-LIISA, Allostatic load in relation to psychosocial stressors and health. - Allostaattinen kuorma ja sen suhde psykososiaalisiin stressitekijöihin ja terveyteen. 59 p. (102 p.) Tiivistelmä 3 p. 2005.
- 276 UOTINEN, VIRPI, I'm as old as I feel. Subjective age in Finnish adults. Olen sen ikäinen kuin tunnen olevani. Suomalaisten aikuisten subjektiivinen ikä. 64 p. (124 p.) Tiivistelmä 3 p. 2005.
- 277 SALOKOSKI, TARJA, Tietokonepelit ja niiden pelaaminen. Electronic games: content and playing activity. 116 p. Summary 5 p. 2005.
- 278 HIFINALA, KAUKO, Laskutehtävien suorittamisesta käsitteiden ymmärtämiseen.Peruskoululaisen matemaattisen ajattelun kehittyminen aritmetiikasta algebraan siirryttäessä. Transition from the performing of arithmetic tasks to the understanding of concepts. The development of pupils' mathematical thinking when shifting from arithmetic to algebra in comprehensive school. 169 p. Summary 3 p. 2005.
- 279 Wallin, Risto, Yhdistyneet kansakunnat organisaationa. Tutkimus käsitteellisestä muutoksesta maailmanjärjestön organisoinnin periaatteissa From the league to UN. The move to an organizational vocabulary of international relations. 172 p. Summary 2 p. 2005.
- 280 VALLEALA, ULLA MAIJA, Yhteinen ymmärtäminen koulutuksessa ja työssä. Kontekstin merkitys ymmärtämisessä opiskelijaryhmän ja työtiimin keskusteluissa. Shared understanding in education and work.

- Context of understanding in student group and work team discussions. 236 p. Summary 7 p. 2006.
- 281 RASINEN, TUIJA, Näkökulmia vieraskieliseen perusopetukseen. Koulun kehittämishankkeesta koulun toimintakulttuuriksi.

 Perspectives on content and language integrated learning. The impact of a development project on a school's activities. 204. Summary 6 p. 2006.
- 282 VIHOLAINEN, HELENA, Suvussa esiintyvän lukemisvaikeusriskin yhteys motoriseen ja kielelliseen kehitykseen. Tallaako lapsi kielensä päälle? Early motor and language development in children at risk for familial dyslexia. 50 p. (94 p.) Summary 2 p. 2006.
- 283 KIILI, JOHANNA, Lasten osallistumisen voimavarat. Tutkimus Ipanoiden osallistumisesta. - Resources for children's participation. 226 p. Summary 3 p. 2006.
- LEPPÄMÄKI, LAURA, Tekijänoikeuden oikeutaminen. The justification of copyright.
 125 p. Summary 2 p. 2006.
- 285 Sanaksenaho, Sanna, Eriarvoisuus ja luottamus 2000-luvun taitteen Suomessa. Bourdieulainen näkökulma. Inequality and trust in Finland at the turn of the 21st century: Bourdieuan approach. 150 p. Summary 3 p. 2006.
- 286 VALKONEN, LEENA, Millainen on hyvä äiti tai isä? Viides- ja kuudesluokkalaisten lasten vanhemmuuskäsitykset. What is a good father or good mother like? Fifth and sixth graders' conceptions of parenthood. 126 p. Summary 5 p. 2006.
- 287 MARTIKAINEN, LIISA, Suomalaisten nuorten aikuisten elämään tyytyväisyyden monet kasvot. The many faces of life satisfaction among Finnish young adult's. 141 p. Summary 3 p. 2006.
- 288 Hamarus, Pāivi, Koulukiusaaminen ilmiönä. Yläkoulun oppilaiden kokemuksia kiusaamisesta. - School bullying as a phenomenon. Some experiences of Finnish lower secondary school pupils. 265 p. Summary 6 p. 2006.
- 289 Leppänen, Ulla, Development of literacy in kindergarten and primary school. Tiivistelmä 2 p. 49 p. (145 p.) 2006.
- 290 Korvela, Paul-Erik, The Machiavellian reformation. An essay in political theory. 171 p. Tiivistelmä 2 p. 2006.
 291 Metsomäki, Marjo, "Suu on syömistä
- 291 Metsomäki, Marjo, "Suu on syömistä varten". Lasten ja aikuisten kohtaamisia ryhmäperhepäiväkodin ruokailutilanteissa. Encounters between children and adults in group family day care dining situations. 251 p. Summary 3 p. 2006.
- LATVALA, JUHA-MATTI, Digitaalisen kommunikaatiosovelluksen kehittäminen kodin ja koulun vuorovaikutuksen edistämiseksi.
 Development of a digital communication system to facilitate interaction between home and school. 158 p. Summary 7 p. 2006.

- 293 PITKÄNEN, TUULI, Alcohol drinking behavior and its developmental antecedents. Alkoholin juomiskäyttäytyminen ja sen ennusta minen. 103 p. (169 p.) Tiivistelmä 6 p. 2006.
- 294 Linnilä, Maija-Liisa, Kouluvalmiudesta koulun valmiuteen. Poikkeuksellinen koulunaloitus koulumenestyksen, viranomaislausuntojen ja perheiden kokemusten valossa. From school readiness to readiness of school Exceptional school starting in the light of school attainment, official report and family experience. 321 p. Summary 3 p. 2006.
- Leinonen, Anu, Vanhusneuvoston funktioita jäljittämässä. Tutkimus maaseutumaisten kuntien vanhusneuvostoista. Tracing functions of older people's councils. A study on older people's councils in rural municipalities. 245 p. Summary 3 p. 2006.
 Kauppinen, Marko, Canon vs. charisma.
- 296 KAUPPINEN, MARKO, Canon vs. charisma.
 "Maoism" as an ideological construction.
 Kaanon vs. karisma. "Maoismi" ideologisena konstruktiona. 119 p. Yhteenveto 2 p. 2006.
- 297 Vehkakoski, Tanja, Leimattu lapsuus? Vammaisuuden rakentuminen ammatti-ihmisten puheessa ja teksteissä. Stigmatized childhood? Constructing disability in professional talk and texts. 83 p. (185 p.) Summary 4 p. 2006.
- 298 Leppäaho, Henry, Matemaattisen ongelman ratkaisutaidon opettaminen peruskoulussa. Ongelmanratkaisukurssin kehittäminen ja arviointi. Teaching mathematical problem solving skill in the Finnish comprehensive school. Designing and assessment of a problem solving course. 343 p. Summary 4 p. 2007.
- 299 Kuvaja, Kristiina, Living the Urban Challenge. Sustainable development and social sustainability in two southern megacities. 130 p. (241 p.) Yhteenveto 4 p. 2007.
- 300 Ронјога, Раѕі, Technical artefacts. An ontological investigation of technology. 150 р. Yhteenveto 3 р. 2007.
- 301 Kaukua, Jari, Avicenna on subjectivity. A philosophical study. 161 p. Yhteenveto 3 p. 2007
- 302 Kupila, Päivi, "Minäkö asiantuntija?". Varhaiskasvatuksen asiantuntijan merkitysperspektiivin ja identiteetin rakentuminen. –"Me, an expert?" Constructing the meaning perspective and identity of an expert in the field of early childhood education. 190 p. Summary 4 p. 2007.
- 303 SILVENNOINEN, PIIA, Ikä, identiteetti ja ohjaava koulutus. Ikääntyvät pitkäaikaistyöttömät oppimisyhteiskunnan haasteena. Age, identity and career counselling. The ageing, long-term unemployed as a challenge to learning society. 229 p. Summary 4 p. 2007.
- 304 REINIKAINEN, MARJO-RIITTA, Vammaisuuden sukupuolittuneet ja sortavat diskurssit:
 Yhteiskunnallis-diskursiivinen näkökulma

- vammaisuuteen. Gendered and oppressive discourses of disability: Social-discursive perspective on disability. 81 p. (148 p.) Summary 4 p. 2007.
- 305 Määttä, Jukka, Asepalvelus nuorten naisten ja miesten opinto- ja työuralla. The impact of military service on the career and study paths of young women and men. 141 p. Summary 4 p. 2007.
- 306 Pyykkönen, Miikka, Järjestäytyvät diasporat.
 Etnisyys, kansalaisuus, integraatio ja hallinta maahanmuuttajien yhdistystoiminnassa.
 Organizing diasporas. Ethnicity, citizenship, integration, and government in immigrant associations. 140 p. (279 p.)
 Summary 2 p. 2007.
- 307 RASKU, MINNA, On the border of east and west. Greek geopolitical narratives. – Idän ja lännen rajalla. Narratiiveja kreikkalaisesta geopolitiikasta. 169 p. Yhteenveto 3 p. 2007.
- 308 Lapiolahti, Raimo, Koulutuksen arviointi kunnallisen koulutuksen järjestäjän tehtävänä. Paikallisen arvioinnin toteutumisedellytysten arviointia erään kuntaorganisaation näkökulmasta. The evaluation of schooling as a task of the communal maintainer of schooling what are the presuppositions of the execution of evaluation in one specific communal organization. 190 p. Summary 7 p. 2007.
- 309 Natale, Katja, Parents' Causal Attributions Concerning Their Children's Academic Achievement. - Vanhempien lastensa koulumenestystä koskevat kausaaliattribuutiot. 54 p. (154 p.) Yhteenveto 3 p. 2007.
- 310 Vahtera, Sirpa, Optimistit opintiellä. Opinnoissaan menestyvien nuorten hyvinvointi lukiosta jatko-opintoihin. The well-being of optimistic, well-performing high school students from high school to university. 111 p. Summary 2 p. 2007.
- Summary 2 p. 2007.
 311 Koivisto, Päivi, "Yksilöllistä huomiota arkisissa tilanteissa". Päiväkodin toimintakulttuurin kehittäminen lasten itsetuntoa vahvistavaksi.

 "Individual attention in everyday situations". Developing the operational culture of a day-care centre to strengthen children's self-esteem. 202 p. Summary 4 p.
- 312 Lahikainen, Johanna, "You look delicious"
 Food, eating, and hunger in Margaret
 Atwood's novels. 277 p. Yhteenveto 2 p.
 2007.
- 313 Linnavuori, Hannariikka, Lasten kokemuksia vuoroasumisesta. Children's experiences of dual residence. 202 p. Summary 8 p. 2007.
- 314 Parviainen, Tiina, Cortical correlates of language perception. Neuromagnetic studies in adults and children. Kielen käsittely aivoissa. Neuromagneettisia tutkimuksia aikuisilla ja lapsilla. 128 p. (206 p.) Yhteenveto 5 p. 2007.

- 315 Kara, Hannele, Ermutige mich Deutsch zu sprechen. Portfolio als evaluationsform von mündlichen leistungen. "Rohkaise minua puhumaan saksaa" kielisalkku suullisen kielitaidon arviointivälineenä. 108 p. Yhteenveto 3 p. 2007.
- 316 Mäkelä, Aarne, Mitä rehtorit todella tekevät. Etnografinen tapaustutkimus johtamisesta ja rehtorin tehtävistä peruskoulussa. What principals really do. An ethnographic case study on leadership and on principal's tasks in comprehensive school. 266 p. Summary 5 p. 2007.
- PUOLAKANAHO, ANNE, Early prediction of reading Phonological awareness and related language and cognitive skills in children with a familial risk for dyslexia.
 Lukemistaitojen varhainen ennustaminen. Fonologinen tietoisuus, kielelliset ja kognitiiviset taidot lapsilla joiden suvussa esiintyy dysleksiaa. 61 p. (155 p.) Yhteenveto 3 p. 2007
- 318 Hoffman, David M., The career potential of migrant scholars in Finnish higher education. Emerging perspectives and dynamics. Akateemisten siirtolaisten uramahdollisuudet suomalaisessa korkeakoulujärjestelmässä: dynamiikkaa ja uusia näkökulmia. 153 p. (282 p.) Yhteenveto 2 p. 2007.
- 319 FADJUKOFF, PÄIVI, Identity formation in adulthood. Identiteetin muotoutuminen aikuisiässä. 71 p. (168 p.) Yhteenveto 5 p. 2007.
- 320 Mäkikangas, Anne, Personality, well-being and job resources: From negative paradigm towards positive psychology. Persoonallisuus, hyvinvointi ja työn voimavarat: Kohti positiivista psykologiaa. 66 p. (148 p.) Yhteenveto 3 p. 2007.
- 321 Jokisaari, Markku, Attainment and reflection: The role of social capital and regrets in developmental regulation. Sosiaalisen pääoman ja toteutumattomien tavoitteiden merkitys kehityksen säätelyssä. 61 p. (102 p.) Yhteenveto 2 p. 2007.
- 322 Hämäläinen, Jarmo, Processing of sound rise time in children and adults with and without reading problems. Äänten nousuaikojen prosessointi lapsilla ja aikuisilla, joilla on dysleksia ja lapsilla ja aikuisilla, joilla ei ole dysleksiaa. 48 p. (95 p.) Tiivistelmä 2 p. 2007.
- 323 Kanervio, Pekka, Crisis and renewal in one Finnish private school. - Kriisi ja uudistuminen yhdessä suomalaisessa yksityiskoulussa. 217 p. Tiivistelmä 2 p. 2007.
- 324 Määttä, Sami, Achievement strategies in adolescence and young adulthood. Nuorten ajattelu- ja toimintastrategia. 45 p. (120 p.) Tiivistelmä 3 p. 2007.
- 325 TORPPA MINNA, Pathways to reading acquisition: Effects of early skills, learning environment and familial risk for dyslexia.

- Yksilöllisiä kehityspolkuja kohti lukemisen taitoa: Varhaisten taitojen, oppimisympäristön ja sukuriskin vaikutukset. 53 p. (135 p.) 2007.
- 326 Kankainen, Tomi, Yhdistykset, instituutiot ja luottamus. Voluntary associations, institutions and trust.158 p. Summary 7 p. 2007
- 327 Pirnes, Esa, Merkityksellinen kulttuuri ja kulttuuripolitiikka. Laaja kulttuurin käsite kulttuuripolitiikan perusteluna. Meaningful culture and cultural policy. A broad concept of culture as a basis for cultural policy. 294 p. Summary 2 p. 2008.
- 328 NIEMI, PETTERI, Mieli, maailma ja referenssi. John McDowellin mielenfilosofian ja semantiikan kriittinen tarkastelu ja ontologinen täydennys. Mind, world and reference: A critical examination and ontological supplement of John McDowell's philosophy of mind and semantics. 283 p. Summary 4 p. 2008.
- 329 Granbom-Herranen, Liisa, Sananlaskut kasvatuspuheessa perinnettä, kasvatusta, indoktrinaatiota? Proverbs in pedagogical discourse tradition, upbringing, indoctrination? 324 p. Summary 8 p. 2008.
- 330 Kykyri, Virpi-Liisa, Helping clients to help themselves. A discursive perspective to process consulting practices in multi-party settings. Autetaan asiakasta auttamaan itse itseään. Diskursiivinen näkökulma prosessikonsultoinnin käytäntöihin ryhmätilanteissa. 75 p. (153 p.) Tiivistelmä 2 p. 2008.
- 331 Kiuru, Noona, The role of adolescents' peergroups in the school context. Nuortentoveriryhmien rooli kouluympäristössä. 77 p. (192 p.) Tiivistelmä 3 p. 2008.
- 332 PARTANEN, TERHI, Interaction and therapeutic interventions in treatment groups for intimately violent men. 46 p. (104 p) Yhteenveto 2 p. 2008.
- 333 RAITTILA, RAIJA, Retkellä. Lasten ja kaupunkiympäristön kohtaaminen. – Making a visit. Encounters between children and an urban environment. 179 p. Summary 3 p. 2008.
- 334 Sume, Helena, Perheen pyörteinen arki. Sisäkorvaistutetta käyttävän lapsen matka kouluun. – Turbulent life of the family. Way to school of a child with cochlear implant. 208 p. Summary 6 p. 2008.
- 335 KOTIRANTA, TUIJA, Aktivoinnin paradoksit.
 The paradoxes of activation. 217 p.
 Summary 3 p. 2008.
- Ruoppila, Isto, Huuhtanen, Pekka, Seitsamo, Jorma and Ilmarinen, Juhani, Age-related changes of the work ability construct and its relation to cognitive functioning in the older worker: A 16-year follow-up study. 97 p. 2008.
 Tikkanen, Pirjo, "Helpompaa ja hauskempaa
- 337 Tikkanen, Pirjo, "Helpompaa ja hauskempaa kuin luulin". Matematiikka suomalaisten ja unkarilaisten perusopetuksen neljäsluokkalaisten kokemana.- "Easier and more fun that

- I thought". Mathematics experienced by fourth-graders in Finnish and Hungarian comprehensive schools. 309 p. Summary 3 p. 2008.
- 338 KAUPPINEN, ILKKA, Tiedon *omistaminen* on valtaa
 Globalisoituvan patenttijärjestelmän poliittinen moraalitalous ja globaali kapitalismi.
 Owning knowledge is power. Political moral economy of the globalizing patent system and global capitalism. 269 p. Summary 5 p. 2008.
- 339 Kujala, Maria, Muukalaisena omassa maassa.
 Miten kasvaa vuorovaikutuskonflikteissa?
 A stranger in one's own land. How to grow in interaction conflicts? 174 p. Summary 7 p. 2008
- 340 Koponen, Tuire, Calculation and Language: Diagnostic and intervention studies. Laskutaito ja kieli: Diagnostinen ja kuntoutustutkimus. 49 p. (120 p.) Tiivistelmä 2 p. 2008.
- 341 Hautala, Päivi-Maria, Lupa tulla näkyväksi. Kuvataideterapeuttinen toiminta kouluissa. - Permission to be seen. Art therapeutic activities in schools. 202 p. 2008.
- 342 SIPARI, SALLA, Kuntouttava arki lapsen tueksi. Kasvatuksen ja kuntoutuksen yhteistoiminnan rakentuminen asiantuntijoiden keskusteluissa. Habilitative everyday life to support the child. Construction of the collaboration of education and rehabilitation in experts discussions. 177 p. Summary 4 p. 2008.
- 343 LEHTONEN, PÄIVI HANNELE, Voimauttava video. Asiakaslähtöisyyden, myönteisyyden ja videokuvan muodostama työorientaatio perhetyön menetelmänä. Empowering video. A work orientation formed by client-focus, positivity and video image as a method for family work. 257 p. Summary 3 p. 2008.
- family work. 257 p. Summary 3 p. 2008. 344 Ruohomäki, Jyrki, "Could Do Better". Academic Interventions in Northern Ireland Unionism. - "Could Do Better" Akateemiset interventiot Pohjois-Irlannin unionismiin. 238 p. Tiivistelmä 2 p. 2008.
- 345 Salmi, Paula, Nimeäminen ja lukemisvaikeus. Kehityksen ja kuntoutuksen näkökulma. -Naming and dyslexia: Developmental and training perspectives. 169 p. Summary 2 p. 2008.
- 346 RANTANEN, JOHANNA, Work-family interface and psychological well-being: A personality and longitudinal perspective. Työn ja perheen vuorovaikutuksen yhteys psyykkiseen hyvinvointiin sekä persoonallisuuteen pitkittäistutkimuksen näkökulmasta 86 p. (146 p.) Yhteenveto 6 p. 2008.
- 347 PIIPPO, JUKKA, Trust, Autonomy and Safety at Integrated Network- and Family-oriented mode for co-operation. A Qualitative Study. 70 p. (100 p.) Yhteenveto 2 p. 2008.
- 348 HÄTINEN, MARJA, Treating job burnout in employee rehabilitation: Changes in symptoms, antecedents, and consequences. -

- Työuupumuksen hoito työikäisten kuntoutuksessa: muutokset työuupumuksen oireissa, ennakoijissa ja seurauksissa. 85 p. (152 p.) Tiivistelmä 4 p. 2008.
- PRICE, GAVIN, Numerical magnitude representation in developmental dyscalculia:
 Behavioural and brain imaging studies.
 139 p. 2008.
- 350 RAUTIAINEN, MATTI, Keiden koulu? Aineenopettajaksi opiskelevien käsityksiä koulukulttuurin yhteisöllisyydestä. Who does school belong to? Subject teacher students' conceptions of community in school culture. 180 p. Summary 4 p. 2008.
- 351 UOTINEN, SANNA, Vanhempien ja lasten toimijuuteen konduktiivisessa kasvatuksessa.

 Into the agency of a parent and a child in conductive education. 192 p. Summary 3 p. 2008.
- 352 Ahonen, Helena, Rehtoreiden kertoma johtajuus ja johtajaidentiteetti. - Leadership and leader identity as narrated by headmasters. 193 p. 2008.
- 353 Moisio, Olli-Pekka, Essays on radical educational philosophy. 151 p. Tiivistelmä 3 p. 2009.
- 354 Lindqvist, Raija, Parisuhdeväkivallan kohtaaminen maaseudun sosiaalityössä. Encountering partner violence with rural social work. 256 p. 2009.
- 355 Tammelin, Mia, Working time and family time. Experiences of the work and family interface among dual-earning couples in Finland. Työaika ja perheen aika: kokemuksia työn ja perheen yhteensovittamisesta Suomessa. 159 p. Tiivistelmä 3 p. 2009.
- 356 Rinne, Päivi, Matkalla muutokseen. Sosiaalialan projektitoiminnan perustelut, tavoitteet ja toimintatavat Sosiaaliturva-lehden kirjoituksissa 1990-luvulla. On the way to the change. 221 p. Summary 2 p. 2009.
- 357 Valtonen, Ritta, Kehityksen ja oppimisen ongelmien varhainen tunnistaminen Lenearvioinnin avulla. Kehityksen ongelmien päällekkäisyys ja jatkuvuus 4–6-vuotiailla sekä ongelmien yhteys koulusuoriutumiseen.

 Lene-assessment and early identification of developmental and learning problems. Cooccurrence and continuity of developmental problems from age 4 to age 6 and relation to school performance. 73 p. (107 p.) Summary 2 p. 2009.
- 358 SUHONEN, KATRI, Mitä hiljainen tieto on hengellisessä työssä? Kokemuksellinen näkökulma hiljaisen tiedon ilmenemiseen, siirrettävyyteen ja siirrettävyyden merkitykseen ikääntyneiden diakoniatyöntekijöiden ja pappien työssä.

 What is tacit knowledge in spiritual work? An experiential approach to the manifestation, significance and distribution of tacit knowledge in the work of aged church deacons and ministers. 181 p. Summary 6 p. 2009.

- 359 Jumppanen, Aapo, United with the United States
 George Bush's foreign policy towards
 Europe 1989–1993. 177 p. Yhteenveto 3 p.
 2009.
- 360 Huemer, Sini, Training reading skills. Towards fluency. - Lukemistaitojen harjoittaminen. Tavoitteena sujuvuus. 85 p. (188 p.) Yhteenveto 3 p. 2009.
- 361 ESKELINEN, TEPPO, Putting global poverty in context. A philosophical essay on power, justice and economy. 221 p. Yhtenveto 1 p. 2009.
- 362 Taipale, Sakari, Transformative technologies, spatial changes: Essays on mobile phones and the internet. 97 p. (184 p.) Yhteenveto 3 p. 2009
- 363 Korkalainen, Paula, Riittämättömyyden tunteesta osaamisen oivallukseen. Ammatillisen asiantuntijuuden kehittäminen varhaiserityiskasvatuksen toimintaympäristöissä. From a feeling of insuffiency to a new sense of expertise. Developing professional knowledge and skills in the operational environments for special needs childhood education and care. 303 p. Summary 4 p. 2009
- 364 Seppälä-Pänkäläinen, Tarja, Oppijoiden moninaisuuden kohtaaminen suomalaisessa lähikoulussa. Etnografia kouluyhteisön aikuisten yhdessä oppimisen haasteista ja mahdollisuuksista. Confronting the Diversity of Learners in a Finnish Neighbourhood School. An Ethnographic Study of the Challenges and Opportunities of Adults Learning Together in a School community. 256 p. Summary 4 p. 2009.
- 365 Sevón, Eija, Maternal Responsibility and Changing Relationality at the Beginning of Motherhood. Äidin vastuu ja muuttuvat perhesuhteet äitiyden alussa. 117 p. (200 p.) Yhteenveto 5 p. 2009.
- 366 Huttunen-Scott, Tiina, Auditory duration discrimination in children with reading disorder, attention deficit or both. Kuulonvarainen keston erottelu lapsilla, joilla on lukemisvaikeus, tarkkaavaisuuden ongelma tai molemmat . 68 p. (112 p.) Tiivistelmä 3 p. 2009.
- 367 Neuvonen-Rauhala, Marja-Liisa, Työelämälähtöisyyden määrittäminen ja käyttäminen ammattikorkeakoulun jatkotutkintokokeilussa. - Defining and applying workinglife orientation in the polytechnic postgraduate experiment. 163 p. Summary 7 p. 2009.
- 368 Nyman, Tarja, Nuoren vieraan kielen opettajan pedagogisen ajattelun ja ammatillisen asiantuntijuuden kehittyminen. The development of pedagogical thinking and professional expertise of newly qualified language teachers. 121 p. (201 p.) Summary 4 p. 2009.

- 369 Puutio, Risto, Hidden agendas. Situational tasks, discursive strategies and institutional practices in process consultation. 83 p. (147 p.) Tiivistelmä 2 p. 2009.
- 370 TOIVANEN, JUHANA, Animal consciousness. Peter Olivi on cognitive functions of the sensitive soul. 369 p. Yhteenveto 4 p. 2009.
- 371 Nokia, Miriam, The role of the hippocampal theta activity in classical eyeblink conditioning in rabbits. Hippokampuksen theta-aktiivisuuden rooli klassisessa silmäniskuehdollistamisessa kaneilla. 41 p. (80 p.) Yhteenveto 2 p. 2009.
- 372 Lähttenmäki, Vill, Essays on early modern conceptions of consciousness: Descartes, Cudworth, and Locke. 160 p. 2009.
- 373 BJÖRK, KAJ, What explains development. Development strategy for low human development index countries. 212 p. Yhteenveto 1 p. 2009.
- 374 PUUPPONEN, ANTII, Maaseutuyrittäjyys, verkostot ja paikallisuus. Tapaustutkimus pienimuotoisen elintarviketuotannon kestävyydestä Keski-Suomessa. Rural entrepreneurship, networks and locality. A case study of the sustainability of small-scale food production in Central Finland. 100 p. (191 p.) Summary 3 p. 2009.
- 375 Halttunen, Leena, Päivähoitotyö ja johtajuus hajautetussa organisaatiossa. Day care work and leadership in a distributed organization. 181 p. Summary 4 p. 2009.
- 376 Kaidesoja, Tuukka, Studies on ontological and methodological foundations of critical realism in the social sciences. 65 p. (187 p.) Yhteenveto 9 p. 2009.
- 377 SIPPOLA, MARKKU, A low road to investment and labour management? The labour process at Nordic subsidiaries in the Baltic States. 272 p. Tiivistelmä 2 p. 2009.
- 378 Santala, Olli-Pekka, Expertise in using the Rorschach comprehensive system in personality assessment. 150 p. Tiivistelmä 1 p. 2009.
- 379 HARJUNEN, HANNELE, Women and fat: Approaches to the social study of fatness.
 Naiset ja lihavuus: näkökulmia lihavuuden yhteiskuntatieteelliseen tutkimukseen 87 p. (419 p.) Tiivistelmä 4 p. 2009.
- 380 Kettunen, Liisa, Kyllä vai ei. Peruskoulun sukupuolikasvatuksen oppimateriaalin kehittämistyö ja arviointi. Yes or no? The development and evaluation of teaching material for sex education in the Finnish comprehensive school. 266 p. Summary 3 p. 2010.
- 381 FROM, KRISTINE, "Että sais olla lapsena toisten lasten joukossa". Substantiivinen teoria erityistä tukea tarvitsevan lapsen toiminnallisesta osallistumisesta toimintaympäristöissään. To be a child just as the others in the peer group. A substantive theory of activity-

- based participation of the child with special educational needs. 174 p. Summary 4 p. 2010.
- 382 Mykkänen, Johanna, Isäksi tulon tarinat, tunteet ja toimijuus. - Becoming a father – types of narrative, emotions and agency. 166 p. Summary 5 p. 2010.
- 383 Raasumaa, Vesa, Perusopetuksen rehtori opettajien osaamisen johtajana. Knowledge management functions of a principal in basic education. 349 p. Summary 5 p. 2010.
- 384 SIISIÄINEN, LAURÎ, Foucault's voices: Toward the political genealogy of the auditory-sonorous. Foucault'n äänet. Kohti auditoris-sonoorista poliittista genealogiaa. 207 p. Tiivistelmä 2 p. 2010.
- 385 Pulli, Tuula, Totta ja unta. Draama puhe- ja kehitysvammaisten ihmisten yhteisöllisenä kuntoutuksena ja kokemuksena. The Real and the Illusory. Drama as a means of community-based rehabilitation and experience for persons with severe learning and speech disabilities. 281 p. Summary 7 p. 2010.
- 386 SIISKONEN, TIINA, Kielelliset erityisvaikeudet ja lukemaan oppiminen. - Specific language impairments and learning to read. 205 p. Summary 3 p. 2010.
- 387 Lyyra, Pessi, Higher-order theories of consciousness: An appraisal and application.
 Korkeamman kertaluvun tietoisuusteoriat: arvio ja käyttöehdotus. 163 p. Yhteenveto 5 p. 2010
- 388 Karjalainen, Merja, Ammattilaisten käsityksiä mentoroinnista työpaikalla. Professionals' conceptions of mentoring at work. 175 p. Summary 7 p. 2010.
- 389 Gemechu, dereje terefe, The implementation of a multilingual education policy in Ethiopia: The case of Afaan Oromoo in primary schools of Oromia Regional State. 266 p. 2010.
- 390 Koivula, Merja, Lasten yhteisöllisyys ja yhteisöllinen oppiminen päiväkodissa. -Children's sense of community and collaborative learning in a day care centre. 189 p. Summary 3 p. 2010.
- 391 NIEMI, MINNA, Moraalijärjestystä tuottamassa. Tutkimus poliisityöstä lasten parissa. -Producing moral order. A Study on police work with children. 190 p. Summary 3 p. 2010.
- 392 Alemayehu Teklemariam Haye, Effects of intervention on psychosocial functioning of hearing and hard of hearing children in selected primary schools of Addis Ababa, Ethiopia. 195 p. Executive summary 4 p. 2010.
- 393 Kaskiharju, Eija, Koteja ja kodinomaisuutta. Tutkimus vanhenemisen paikoista valtiopäiväpuheissa 1950 - 2005. - Homes and homelikeness. A study on places for ageing in parliamentary speeches from 1950 to 2005. 244 p. Summary 5 p. 2010.

- 394 Mahlakaarto, Salme, Subjektiksi työssä Identiteettiä rakentamassa voimaantumisen kehitysohjelmassa. Becoming a subject at work Constructing identity within a program of empowerment. 95 p. (198 p.) Yhteenveto 1 p. 2010.
 395 Tapio, Tarja, "Meilä on kaikila samanlaiset
- 395 Tapio, Tarja, "Meilä on kaikila samanlaiset tarinat". Tarinankerrontatutkimus tornionlaaksolaisuudesta vanhimpien aapualaisten arjessa ja tulevaisuudessa. "We all have the same stories". A storytelling case study of Torne Valley -ness in the everyday life and future of elderly Aapua residents. 261 p. Summary 6 p. 2010.
- 396 RAUTIAINÉN, ÉIJA-LIISA, Co-construction and collaboration in couple therapy for depression. Yhteistoiminnallisuus masennuksen pariterapiassa. 56 p. (122 p.) Yhteenveto 3 p. 2010.
- 397 AALTONEN, TERHI, "Taiteilija ei vanhene". Haastattelututkimus kuvataiteilijoiden ikääntymiskokemuksista taidemaailmassa. -"An artist doesn't get old". An interviewbased study of painters' experiences of ageing in the world. 216 p. Summary 5 p. 2010.
- 398 Savolainen, Kaisa, Education as a means to world peace: The case of the 1974 UNESCO recommendation. Kasvatus maailmanrauhan välineenä: Tapaustutkimus UNESCON 1974 hyväksymästä suosituksesta. 262 p. Yhteenveto 12 p. 2010.
- 399 Hemminki, Arja, Kertomuksia avioerosta ja parisuhteen päättymisestä. Suomalainen eropuhe pohjalaisten kirjoituksissa ja naistenlehdissä. - Narratives on divorce and ending of a relationship. 158 p. Summary 2 p. 2010.
- 400 Saine, Nina, On the rocky road of reading: Effects of computer-assisted intervention for at-risk children. Lukemaan oppimisen kivisellä tiellä Verkkopohjaisen Ekapeli ohjelman kuntouttavat vaikutukset riskilasten lukemaan oppimisessa. 95 p. (208 p.) Yhteenveto 5 p. 2010.
- 401 VILJARANTA, JAANA, The development and role of task motivation and task values during different phases of the school career. -Oppiainekohtaisen koulumotivaation kehitys ja rooli koulutaipaleen eri vaiheissa. 53 p. (115 p.) Yhteenveto 1 p. 2010.
- 402 Oinas, Tomi, Sukupuolten välinen kotityönjako kahden ansaitsijan perheissä. - Domestic division of labour in dual-earner households. 188 p. 2010.
- 403 Mammon, Reet, Kolmen etnisen ryhmän kotoutumisprosessi Suomessa. The integration process of three ethnic groups in Finland. 142 p. Summary 5 p. 2010.
- 404 Ketonen, Ritva, Dysleksiariski oppimisen haasteena. Fonologisen tietoisuuden interventio ja lukemaan oppiminen. Risk for dyslexia as a challenge of learning. Phonological intervention and learning to read. 139 p. Summary 3 p. 2010.

- 405 Lahtero, Tapio, Yhtenäiskoulun johtamiskulttuuri. Symbolis-tulkinnallinen näkökulma. - Leadership culture in unified comprehensive school, symbolic-interpretative approach. 238 p. Summary 2 p. 2011.
- NOTKO, MARIANNE, Väkivalta, vallankäyttö ja vahingoittuminen naisten perhesuhteissa.
 Violence, power using and being hurt in women's family relations. 254 p. Summary 5 p. 2011.
- 407 PÜLKKINEN, SEPPO, Valmentajataustan merkitys rehtorin työssä. The significance of coaching background in principal's work. 211 p. Summary 7 p. 2011.
- 408 SÖDOR, UUVE, Community resilience and wellbeing in northwest Russian forestry settlements. 195 p. Summary 2 p. 2011.
- 409 Hyvönen, Katriina, Personal work goals put into context: Associations with work environment and occupational well-being. -Henkilökohtaisten työtavoitteiden puitteet: yhteydet työoloihin ja työhyvinvointiin 82 p. (133 p.) Yhteenveto 3 p. 2011.
- 410 Ruohotte-Lyhty, Maria, Opettajuuden alkutaival. Vastavalmistuneen vieraan kielen opettajan toimijuus ja ammatillinen kehittyminen. First steps on the path of teacherhood. Newly qualified foreign language teachers' agency and professional development. 98 p. (190 p.) Summary 2 p. 2011.
- 411 Halonen, Katri, Kulttuurituottajat taiteen ja talouden risteyskohdassa. Cultural intermediaries at the junction between art and business. 101 p. (175 p.) Summary 6 p. 2011.
- 412 Mikola, Marjatta, Pedagogista rajankäyntiä koulussa. Inkluusioreitit ja yhdessä oppimisen edellytykset. Defining pedagogical boundaries at school the routes to inclusion and conditions for collaborative learning. 304 p. Summary 8 p. 2011.
- 413 SOANJÄRVI, KATARIINA, Mitä on ammatillinen nuorisotyö? Nuorisotyön villiä kenttää kesyttämässä. What is professional youth work? Taming of wild youth work sector. 152 p. Summary 3 p. 2011.
- 414 Lehto-Salo, Pirkko, Koulukotisijoitus nuoren toinen mahdollisuus? Mielenterveyden häiriöiden, oppimisvaikeuksien ja perheongelmien kirjo kehittämishaasteena. The placement on a reform school The second change for an adolescent? Psychiatric disorders, learning disabilities and problems in the family as a challenge of treatment. 74 p. (125 p.) 2011.
- 415 MÄGI, KATRIN, Achievement goals, achievement behaviours, and skill development in the school and home context: Their antecedents and correlates. 54 p. (134 p.) Yhteenveto 3 p. 2011.

- 416 Heinonen, Veikko U.J., Suomalaisen turvallisuuspolitiikan tila. Suomalaisen 2000-luvun alun turvallisuuspoliittisen debatin käsiteanalyyttinen tarkastelu. The state of Finnish security policy. A conceptual analysis of the Finnish debate on security policy in the early 2000s. 266 p. Yhteenveto 1 p. 2011.
- 417 Puro, Erika, Peruskoulun erityisopetuksen laatu oppilaiden, huoltajien, koulunkäyntiavustajien, opettajien ja rehtorien arvioimana.
 The quality of special education in Finnish comprehensive schools from the viewpoint of pupils, parents, educational assistants, teachers and principals. 165 p. Summary 2 p. 2011
- 418 Pietikäinen, Maija, Laulu ja amor mundi. Tutkimus laulusta eräänä maailmasta huolehtimisen perusaktiviteettina. - Singing and amor mundi. 193 p. Summary 2 p. 2011.
- 419 SALO, SIRPA, Parisuhdeongelmat ja lasten psyykkinen hyvinvointi: kaksi tutkimusnäkökulmaa. Couples conflicts and children's mental wellbeing: two research approaches. 156 p. Summary 2 p. 2011.
 420 HANNONEN, RIITTA, Verbal and academic skills
- 420 HANNONEN, RIITTA, Verbal and academic skills in children with type 1 diabetes. - Tyypin 1 diabetesta sairastavien lasten kielelliset ja oppimiseen liittyvät perustaidot. 49 p. (79 p.) Yhteenveto 3 p. 2011.
- 421 Selin, Jani, Hallinnan näkökulmia huumeriippuvuuden hoitoon Suomessa vuosina 1965-2005. Governmental perspectives on the treatment of drug addiction in Finland between 1965 and 2005. 55 p. (118 p.) Summary 2 p. 2011.
- 422 Nikkola, Tiina, Oppimisen esteet ja mahdollisuudet ryhmässä. Syyllisyyden kehittyminen syntipukki-ilmiöksi opiskeluryhmässä ohjaajan tulkitsemana. Learning in a group: obstacles and opportunities. A supervisor's interpretation of how guilt becomes scapegoating in a study group. 244 p. Summary 6 p. 2011.
- 423 Lassenius, Yvonne, Utvecklingen av vårdlärarnas kulturkompetens. En kvalitativ studie som fokuserar på lärarna i mångkulturella lärandemiljöer i Finland. The development of nurse teachers' cultural competence. A qualitative study focusing on teachers in multicultural learning environments in Finland. 74 p. (101 p.) Summary 2 p. 2011.
- 424 YLÖNEN, MARJA, Saastumisen kontrollin ideologia. Vesien saastumisen ja vesirikosten kontrolli Suomessa vuosina 1960–2000. Ideology of pollution control. Social control of water pollution and pollution crimes in Finland from the 1960s until the year 2000. 232 p. Summary 2 p. 2011.
- 425 PYLKKÄ, OUTI, Duuri- ja mollisointuja musiikkialan kentällä. Organisaatiomuutoksen heijastuksia ammattikorkeakoulun musiikinopettajien työhön. - Ideology of pollution control. Major and minor

- chords in the field of music profession reflections of organizational changes in the music teachers' work at the University of Applied Sciences. 190 p. Summary 4 p. 2011.
- 426 Malinen, Kaisa, Parisuhde pikkulapsiperheessä. - Spousal relationship in families with young children. 79 p. (147 p.) Summary 4 p. 2011.
- MURTORINNE-LAHTINEN, MINNA, Äitipuolen identiteetin rakentaminen uusperheessä.
 Identity construction of stepmothers in a stepfamily. 222 p. Summary 6 p. 2011.
- 428 Ruokolainen, Mervi, Do organizational and job-related factors relate to organizational commitment? A mixed method study of the associations. Ovatko organisaation ja työn piirteet yhteydessä organisaatioon sitoutumiseen? Monimenetelmällinen tutkimus ilmiöiden välisistä yhteyksistä. 135 p. Yhteenveto 3 p. 2011.
- 429 JÄRVILEHTO, LAURI, Pragmatic a priori knowledge: A pragmatic approach to the nature and object of what can be known independently of experience. 153 p. 2011.
- 430 Ruoppila, Isto & Iivanainen, Matti (eds.), Life Course of Finnish Persons with Intellectual Disabilities Born 1898–1960. A 35-Year Follow-up Study. 119 p. Yhteenveto 9 p. 2011.
- 431 BJÖRK, ANNA, The politics of citizenship tests: time, integration and the contingent polity.123 p. Yhteenveto 1 p. 2011.
- 432 SAARINEN, MINNA, Sosiaalisen elämän kehykset. Kampus-ohjelman opiskelijoiden sosiaalinen asema tuetussa aikuisopiskelussa ja vapaa-ajalla. Framework of social life. The social life of Campus-program students in their supported adult learning and leisure. 276 p. 2012.
- HÖKKÄ, PÄIVI, Teacher educators amid conflicting demands: tensions between individual and organizational development.
 Opettajankouluttajat ristiriitaisten vaateiden keskellä: yksilön ja organisaation välisiä jännitteitä. 127p. (197 p.) 2012.
- jännitteitä. 127p. (197 p.) 2012. 434 Salminen, Veli-Matti, Verkostot, paikallisuus ja eriarvoisuus. - Networks, locality and inequality. 160 p. Summary 6 p. 2012.
- 435 ĤAUTALA, JARKKO, Visual word recognition in fluent and dysfluent readers in the transparent Finnish orthography. Visuaalinen sanantunnistus sujuvilla ja hitailla lukijoilla kirjain-äänne vastaavuudeltaan läpinäkyvässä suomen kielessä. 54 p. (132 p.) Tiivistelmä 3 p. 2012.
- 436 Silinskas, Gintautas, Parental involvement and children's academic skills. 70 p. (153 p.) Tiivistelmä 1 p. 2012.
- 437 Ronimus, Miia, Digitaalisen oppimispelin motivoivuus. Havaintoja Ekapeliä pelanneista lapsista. The motivational appeal of a digital learning game. Observations of children using Graphogame. 163 p. Summary 5 p. 2012.

- 438 Kautto-Knape, Erja, Oppilasta lamaannuttava kouluvuorovaikutus: aineistoperustainen teoria. The paralysing school interaction: A grounded theory study of the students' view. 151 p. Summary 2 p. 2012.
- 439 Knif, Pirjo, Keski-ikäiset ikääntyvien omaistensa auttajina? Tutkimus sukupolvien välisestä informaalista hoivasta. The middleaged as caregivers for the elderly relatives? A study of informal care between generations. 200 p. Summary 3 p. Sammanfattning 2 p. 2012.
- 440 KULOVAARA, KARI, Euroopan ammatillinen yhteisjärjestö EAY ja strategiset valinnat: identiteetit, ideologiat ja diskurssit. - European Trade Union Confederation ETUC and strategic choices. Identities, ideologies and discourses. 249 p. Summary 2 p. 2012.
- 441 KIILI, CARITA, Online reading as an individual and social practice. 72 p. (163 p.) Summary 4 p. 2012.
- 442 SAMA, THOMAS BABILA, NGOs and the implementation of active labour market policies: the case of Finland and Sweden. 104 p. (206 p.) Yhteenveto 2 p. 2012.
- OKSANEN, ANNAMAIJA, Auditiivisen ja kielellisen harjoittelun vaikutus kolmannella luokalla olevien heikkojen lukijoiden lukutaitoon.
 Speech and non-speech training of reading impaired at 3rd grade and the assessment of training effects. 149 p. Summary 3 p. 2012.
- KOTONEN, TOMMI, To write a republic American political poetry from Whitman to 9/11.121 p. Tiivistelmä 2 p. 2012.